LIGAND PHARMACEUTICALS INC Form S-4 October 20, 2008

<u>OuickLinks</u> -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

As Filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 20, 2008

**Registration No. 333-**

## **UNITED STATES** SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## FORM S-4

**REGISTRATION STATEMENT** 

Under

The Securities Act of 1933

# LIGAND PHARMACEUTICALS INCORPORATED

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 2834

77-0160744 (Primary Standard Industrial (I.R.S. Employer Classification Code Number) Identification Number) 10275 Science Center Drive San Diego, California 92121-1117

(858) 550-7500 (Address including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

> John L. Higgins **President and Chief Executive Officer Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated** 10275 Science Center Drive San Diego, California 92121-1117 (858) 550-7500

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Scott N. Wolfe, Esq. Latham & Watkins LLP 12636 High Bluff Drive, Suite 400 San Diego, California 92130 (858) 523-5400

Copies to: Stephen C. Costalas, Esq. **Executive Vice President, Corporate** Development, **General Counsel and Secretary** Pharmacopeia, Inc. P.O. Box 5350 Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350 Telephone: (609) 452-3600

James J. Marino, Esq. Dechert LLP Suite 500, 902 Carnegie Center Princeton, New Jersey 08540 (609) 955-3211

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public:

As soon as practicable after the effectiveness of this registration statement and the satisfaction or waiver of all other conditions under the merger agreement described herein.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, please check the following box. o

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

#### Accelerated Non-accelerated Smaller reporting filer ý filer o company o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Security Being Registered	Amount to be Registered(1)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(2)	Amount of Registration Fee(3)
Common stock, \$0.001 par value per share	18,976,461	N/A	\$31,773,572	\$1,249

(1)

Large accelerated

filer o

Relates to common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated, a Delaware corporation ("Ligand"), issuable to holders of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, and warrants, restricted stock units and options to acquire shares of common stock of Pharmacopeia, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Pharmacopeia"), in the proposed merger of Margaux Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, with and into Pharmacopeia. The amount of Ligand common stock to be registered is based on the estimated maximum number of shares of Ligand common stock issuable upon the closing of the above-referenced merger.

(2)

Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rules 457(c) and (f) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, based upon the product of (1) \$0.89, the average of the high and low sale prices of Pharmacopeia common stock as reported on The Nasdaq Global Market on October 16, 2008 and (2) 35,700,642, the estimated maximum number of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock to be exchanged pursuant to the proposed merger (which is equal to the sum of (a) 29,834,494 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding on October 16, 2008, (b) 4,043,085 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable upon the exercise of options outstanding on October 16, 2008, (c) 197,000 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to restricted stock units outstanding on October 16, 2008, and (d) 1,626,063 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to warrants outstanding on October 16, 2008).

(3)

This fee has been calculated pursuant to Section 6(b) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

The Registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment that specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this proxy statement/prospectus is not complete and may be changed. Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part, is effective. This proxy statement/prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to purchase, the securities described in this proxy statement/prospectus, or the solicitation of a proxy, in any jurisdiction to or from any person to whom or from whom it is unlawful to make such offer, solicitation of an offer or proxy solicitation in such jurisdiction.

Subject to completion, dated October 20, 2008

#### PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

#### A MERGER IS PROPOSED YOUR VOTE IS VERY IMPORTANT

 Dear Pharmacopeia stockholder,
 , 2008

 You are cordially invited to attend a special meeting of Pharmacopeia, Inc. stockholders to be held on
 , 2008, starting at
 , local

 time, at Pharmacopeia's offices located at 1002 Eastpark Boulevard, Cranbury, New Jersey 08512.
 , local
 , local

At the special meeting, you will be asked to consider and vote upon a proposal to adopt an agreement and plan of merger, dated as of September 24, 2008, which provides for the acquisition of Pharmacopeia by Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated, or Ligand. If the merger agreement is adopted, and the other conditions in the merger agreement are satisfied or waived, Margaux Acquisition Corp., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, or Margaux, will merge with and into Pharmacopeia, immediately followed by the merger of Pharmacopeia, the surviving corporation of merger 1, with and into Latour Acquisition, LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, or Latour, with Latour continuing after merger 2 as the surviving entity. Merger 1 and merger 2 are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the mergers. Upon completion of merger 1, Ligand would issue approximately 0.58 of a share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, subject to certain adjustments for cancelled stock options. However, this exchange ratio is fixed only if the volume weighted average of the closing prices of Ligand common stock during the 20 trading days ending on the fifth trading day prior to the date of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Ligand Common Stock Value, falls in the range of \$3.00 and \$3.75. Otherwise, the following will apply:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$3.75 but not greater than \$4.50, the overall transaction value will be fixed at \$66 million, and the exchange ratio will decrease as prices increase within the range;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.49;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is equal to or greater than \$2.38 but less than \$3.00, then the exchange ratio will increase as prices decrease within the range (provided that if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.93, the exchange ratio will not exceed approximately 0.60), subject to specified limitations in the merger agreement. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive cash consideration for an overall transaction value fixed at \$52.8 million; or

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive a proportionate share of \$10 million in cash.

Based on Ligand's closing price on October 17, 2008 of \$1.99, the exchange ratio set forth above implies a purchase price of \$1.53 per common share of Pharmacopeia, or an equity value of approximately \$46 million and a premium over the closing price of Pharmacopeia on September 24, 2008 (the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement) of 29%.

These values exclude a potential for approximately \$0.50 per share or an aggregate of \$15 million related to the contingent value rights, or CVRs. The CVRs provide each holder the right to receive a proportionate share of an aggregate of \$15 million if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's dual angiotensin and endothelin receptor antagonist, or DARA, program (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb Company or any of its affiliates) on or prior to December 31, 2011.

Pharmacopeia's board of directors has carefully reviewed and considered the terms and conditions of the merger agreement. Based on its review, Pharmacopeia's board of directors has unanimously determined that the merger agreement and the mergers are fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders and declared the mergers to be advisable. Pharmacopeia's board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote "FOR" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. In reaching its determination, Pharmacopeia's board of directors considered a number of factors described more fully in the accompanying proxy statement/prospectus.

You are also being asked to approve the possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

Your vote is very important, regardless of the number of shares of common stock you own. The mergers cannot be consummated unless the merger agreement is adopted by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding at the close of business on , 2008, the record date for the purpose of determining the stockholders who are entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting.

Whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting, please complete, date, sign and return, as promptly as possible, the enclosed proxy card in the accompanying reply envelope, or, if you have Internet or telephone access, you are encouraged to submit your proxy via the Internet or telephone. If you fail to vote your shares, it will have the same effect as a vote against the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. If your shares are held in "street name" by your broker, you should instruct your broker to vote your shares, following the procedure provided by your broker. If you attend the special meeting, you may revoke your proxy and vote in person if you wish, even if you have previously returned your proxy card.

If you have any questions or need assistance voting your shares, please call Morrow & Co., LLC, Pharmacopeia's proxy solicitor, toll-free at (800) 278-2141; banks and brokers may call (800) 662-5200.

The attached proxy statement/prospectus provides you with detailed information about the special meeting, the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as *Annex A* and the form of CVR agreement is attached as *Annex B* to the accompanying proxy statement/prospectus. You are encouraged to read the proxy statement/prospectus (including the information incorporated by reference therein), the merger agreement, the CVR agreement and the other annexes carefully and in their entirety. **In particular, you should carefully consider the discussion in the section entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 23 of the proxy statement/prospectus.** 

Thank you for your continued support and your consideration of this matter.

Sincerely,

Joseph A. Mollica, Ph.D. Chairman of the Board and Interim President and Chief Executive Officer NEITHER THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION NOR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION HAS APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED OF THE SECURITIES TO BE ISSUED IN CONNECTION WITH THE MERGERS, OR DETERMINED WHETHER THIS PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS IS ACCURATE OR COMPLETE. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

Ligand common stock is listed on The Nasdaq Global Market, or Nasdaq, under the symbol "LGND." On , 2008, the last full trading day prior to the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, the last reported sale price per share of Ligand common stock on Nasdaq was \$ .

This proxy statement/prospectus is dated

, 2008, and is first being mailed to Pharmacopeia stockholders on or about that date.

#### PHARMACOPEIA, INC.

#### NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

To Be Held on , 2008

To the Stockholders of Pharmacopeia, Inc.:

A special meeting of stockholders of Pharmacopeia, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or Pharmacopeia, will be held on , 2008, starting at , local time, at Pharmacopeia's offices located at 1002 Eastpark Boulevard, Cranbury, New Jersey 08512 for the following purposes:

1.

To consider and vote on a proposal to adopt the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of September 24, 2008, by and among Pharmacopeia, Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated, a Delaware corporation, or Ligand, Margaux Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, or Margaux, and Latour Acquisition, LLC, a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, or Latour, as it may be amended from time to time, and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. A copy of the merger agreement is attached as *Annex A* to the accompanying proxy statement/prospectus.

2.

To consider and vote on a proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

No other business will be conducted at the special meeting. These proposals are more fully described in the accompanying proxy statement/prospectus, which you are urged to read very carefully.

Only stockholders of record at the close of business on , 2008 are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the special meeting. At the close of business on the record date, there were shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding and entitled to vote. Each stockholder is entitled to one vote for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock held on the record date. A complete list of Pharmacopeia stockholders of record entitled to vote at the special meeting will be available for inspection at Pharmacopeia's principal executive offices at least 10 days prior to the date of the special meeting and continuing through the special meeting for any purpose germane to the meeting. The list will also be available at the meeting for inspection by any stockholder present at the meeting.

Pharmacopeia's board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote "FOR" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and "FOR" the proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

Under Delaware law, Pharmacopeia stockholders are entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the mergers. Failure to take any of the steps required under Delaware law on a timely basis may result in the loss of these appraisal rights, as more fully described in "The Mergers Appraisal Rights of Dissenting Pharmacopeia Stockholders" beginning on page 87 of the accompanying proxy statement/prospectus.

All Pharmacopeia stockholders are cordially invited to attend the special meeting in person. Regardless of whether you plan to attend the special meeting in person, please complete, sign, date and return the enclosed proxy card or, if you have Internet or telephone access, you are encouraged to submit your proxy via the Internet or telephone, prior to the special meeting to ensure that your shares will be represented at the special meeting. Properly executed proxy cards with no instructions indicated on the proxy card will be voted "FOR" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and "FOR" the adjournment or

postponement of the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. If you fail to return your proxy card or if you mark the "abstain" box on the proxy card or voting instruction card, the effect will be a vote "**AGAINST**" adopting the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and if you fail to return your proxy card your shares will not be counted for purposes of determining whether a quorum is present at the special meeting. If you attend the special meeting, you may revoke your proxy and vote in person if you wish, even if you have previously returned your proxy card.

If you hold your shares through a bank, broker or other custodian, you must obtain a legal proxy from such custodian in order to vote in person at the special meeting. In that case, please bring to the special meeting a statement evidencing your beneficial ownership of Pharmacopeia common stock and photo identification.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Sincerely,

Joseph A. Mollica, Ph.D. Chairman of the Board and Interim President and Chief Executive Officer

Cranbury, New Jersey , 2008

#### THIS PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS INCORPORATES ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This proxy statement/prospectus "incorporates by reference" important business and financial information about Ligand and Pharmacopeia from documents that are not included in or delivered with this proxy statement/prospectus. This information is available to you without charge upon request. For a more detailed description of the information incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus and how you may obtain it, see "Where You Can Find More Information" beginning on page 130 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Ligand will provide you with copies of this information relating to Ligand (excluding all exhibits unless Ligand has specifically incorporated by reference an exhibit in this proxy statement/prospectus), without charge, upon written or oral request to:

Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated 10275 Science Center Drive San Diego, California 92121 Attn: Investor Relations (858) 550-7500

Pharmacopeia will provide you with copies of this information relating to Pharmacopeia (excluding all exhibits unless Pharmacopeia has specifically incorporated by reference an exhibit in this proxy statement/prospectus), without charge, upon written or oral request to:

Pharmacopeia, Inc. P.O. Box 5350 Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350 Attn: Corporate Secretary (609) 452-3600

In order to receive timely delivery of the documents before the special meeting, you must make your requests no later than , 2008.

#### ABOUT THIS PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS

This proxy statement/prospectus, which forms a part of a registration statement on Form S-4 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, by Ligand, constitutes a prospectus of Ligand under Section 5 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, with respect to the shares of Ligand common stock to be issued to Pharmacopeia stockholders in connection with the mergers. This document also constitutes a proxy statement under Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, and the rules thereunder, and a notice of meeting with respect to the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders to consider and vote upon the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

Except as otherwise provided herein, all descriptions of and calculations with respect to the terms of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, assume that no Pharmacopeia stockholders exercise their appraisal rights under Delaware law.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGERS	iii
SUMMARY	1
COMPARATIVE PER SHARE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND DATA LIGAND PHARMACEUTICALS INCORPORATED SELECTED HISTORICAL	12
CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION PHARMACOPEIA, INC. SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED	14
FINANCIAL INFORMATION	17
SELECTED UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL	
INFORMATION	19
COMPARATIVE PER SHARE DATA	21
RISK FACTORS	23
CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING	
STATEMENTS	53
THE COMPANIES	54
LIGAND PHARMACEUTICALS INCORPORATED	54
MARGAUX ACQUISITION CORP.	54
LATOUR ACQUISITION, LLC	54
PHARMACOPEIA, INC.	54
THE SPECIAL MEETING OF PHARMACOPEIA STOCKHOLDERS	55
GENERAL	55
RECORD DATE; SHARES ENTITLED TO VOTE; QUORUM	55
VOTE REQUIRED FOR APPROVAL	55
SHARES BENEFICIALLY OWNED BY MANAGEMENT ON THE RECORD DATE	56
RECOMMENDATION OF PHARMACOPEIA'S BOARD OF DIRECTORS	56
PROXIES	56
REVOKING OF PROXIES	57
VOTING IN PERSON	57
ADJOURNMENTS AND POSTPONEMENTS STOCK CERTIFICATES	58 58
SOLICITATION OF PROXIES	58
HOUSEHOLDING OF THIS PROXY STATEMENT/PROSPECTUS AND OTHER	58
SPECIAL MEETING MATERIALS	58
QUESTIONS AND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	59
AVAILABILITY OF DOCUMENTS	59
THE MERGERS	60
GENERAL	60
GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE MERGERS	60
TREATMENT OF STOCK OPTIONS, RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS AND	
WARRANTS	61
BACKGROUND OF THE MERGERS	62
PHARMACOPEIA'S REASONS FOR THE MERGERS; RECOMMENDATION OF	
PHARMACOPEIA BOARD OF DIRECTORS	67
OPINION OF PHARMACOPEIA'S FINANCIAL ADVISOR	70
LIGAND'S REASONS FOR THE MERGERS	77
INTERESTS OF PHARMACOPEIA'S EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS	
IN THE MERGERS	78
REGULATORY FILINGS AND APPROVALS REQUIRED TO COMPLETE THE	
MERGERS	82
LISTING OF SHARES OF LIGAND COMMON STOCK ISSUED IN MERGER 1 ON	0.2
NASDAQ	82
i	

		Page	
DELISTING AND DEREGIST	RATION OF PHARMACOPEIA COMMON STOCK	82	
	ND COMMON STOCK RECEIVED IN MERGER 1	83	
	S FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF	05	
THE MERGERS		83	
ANTICIPATED ACCOUNTIN	G TREATMENT	87	
LITIGATION CHALLENGING		87	
	SENTING PHARMACOPEIA STOCKHOLDERS	87	
CERTAIN TERMS OF THE M		91	
THE MERGERS	ERGER AGREEMENT	91 91	
EFFECTIVE TIME OF THE M	EDGEDS	91 91	
MANNER AND BASIS OF CC		92	
		92	
WARRANTS	TIONS, RESTRICTED STOCK UNITS AND	93	
REPRESENTATIONS AND W		93 95	
		95 95	
	CT OF BUSINESS PRIOR TO MERGER 1	95 99	
COVENANTS		99	
	OPEIA'S ABILITY TO CONSIDER OTHER	102	
ACQUISITION PROPOSALS		103	
	COPEIA'S BOARD OF DIRECTORS WITH RESPECT	104	
	AND HOLDING A MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS	104	
CONDITIONS TO THE MERC		106	
TERMINATION OF THE MER	RGER AGREEMENT	109	
FEES AND EXPENSES		111	
TERMINATION FEE		112	
AMENDMENT		113	
CVR AGREEMENT		113	
	CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS OF		
PHARMACOPEIA		116	
	ONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL		
INFORMATION		120	
	LIGAND STOCKHOLDERS AND		
PHARMACOPEIA STOCKHO	LDERS	127	
EXPERTS		129	
LEGAL MATTERS		129	
STOCKHOLDER PROPOSAL		129	
INCLUSION IN NEXT YEAR'		129	
PRESENTATION AT MEETIN		129	
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MOI		130	
INCORPORATION BY REFER	RENCE	131	
ANNEXES:			
Annex A	Agreement and Plan of Merger		Annex A-1
Annex B	Form of CVR Agreement		Annex B-1
Annex C	Opinion of Cowen and Company, LLC		Annex C-1
Annex D	Section 262 of the General Corporation Law of the State	of Delaware	Annex D-1

ii

#### QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE MERGERS

#### Why am I receiving this proxy statement/prospectus?

#### A:

Q:

Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated, or Ligand, has agreed to acquire Pharmacopeia, Inc., or Pharmacopeia, under the terms of an Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated September 24, 2008, or the merger agreement, that is described in this proxy statement/prospectus. Please see the sections entitled "The Mergers" and "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement" beginning on pages 60 and 91, respectively, of this proxy statement/prospectus. A copy of the merger agreement is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as *Annex A*.

#### Q:

#### When and where is the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders?

#### A:

The special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders will be held on , 2008, starting at , local time, at Pharmacopeia's offices located at 1002 Eastpark Boulevard, Cranbury, New Jersey 08512.

#### Q:

#### On what matters am I being asked to vote on?

#### A:

Pharmacopeia stockholders are being asked to consider and vote on the following items:

the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers; and

a proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

#### Q:

#### What are the mergers?

#### A:

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Margaux Acquisition Corp., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, or Margaux, will merge with and into Pharmacopeia, immediately followed by the merger of Pharmacopeia, the surviving corporation of merger 1, with and into Latour Acquisition, LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, or Latour, with Latour continuing after merger 2 as the surviving entity. The merger of Margaux with and into Pharmacopeia is referred to as merger 1 and the merger of Pharmacopeia with and into Latour is referred to as merger 2. Merger 1 and merger 2 are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the mergers. Upon completion of merger 1, each outstanding share of Pharmacopeia common stock will be converted into the right to receive a combination of cash, if any, shares of Ligand common stock and a contingent value right as described below. For a more complete description of the mergers, please see the section entitled "The Mergers" beginning on page 60 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### As a Pharmacopeia stockholder, what will I receive in the mergers?

A:

Q:

If the merger agreement is adopted by Pharmacopeia's stockholders and the other conditions to the mergers are satisfied or waived, upon completion of merger 1, Ligand would issue approximately 0.58 of a share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, subject to certain adjustments for cancelled stock options. However, this exchange ratio is fixed only if the volume weighted average of the closing prices of Ligand common stock, during the 20 trading days ending on the fifth trading day prior to the date of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Ligand Common Stock Value, falls in the range of \$3.00 and \$3.75. Otherwise, the following will apply:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$3.75 but not greater than \$4.50, the overall transaction value will be fixed at \$66 million, and the exchange ratio will decrease as prices increase within the range;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.49;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is equal to or greater than \$2.38 but less than \$3.00, then the exchange ratio will increase as prices decrease within the range (provided that if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.93, the exchange ratio will not exceed approximately 0.60), subject to specified limitations in the merger agreement. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive cash consideration for an overall transaction value fixed at \$52.8 million; or

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive a proportionate share of \$10 million in cash.

Based on Ligand's closing price on October 17, 2008 of \$1.99, the exchange ratio set forth above implies a purchase price of \$1.53 per common share of Pharmacopeia, or an equity value of approximately \$46 million and a premium over the closing price of Pharmacopeia on September 24, 2008 (the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement) of 29%.

These values exclude a potential for approximately \$0.50 per share or an aggregate of \$15 million related to the CVRs. The CVRs provide each holder the right to receive a proportionate share of an aggregate of \$15 million if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's dual angiotensin and endothelin receptor antagonist, or DARA, program, of which the lead clinical product candidate is PS433540 (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb Company, or Bristol-Myers Squibb, or any of its affiliates), on or prior to December 31, 2011.

Each share of Ligand common stock that is issued in connection with merger 1 will be accompanied by a right under Ligand's rights agreement.

#### Q:

#### What is required to consummate the mergers?

A:

To consummate the mergers, Pharmacopeia stockholders must adopt the merger agreement, which requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding on the record date for the special meeting. In addition to obtaining Pharmacopeia stockholder approval, each of the other closing conditions set forth in the merger agreement must be satisfied or waived. For a more complete description of the closing conditions under the merger agreement, please see the section entitled "Certain Terms of the

Merger Agreement Conditions to the Merger" beginning on page 106 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Q:

#### How does Pharmacopeia's board of directors recommend that I vote?

#### A:

After careful consideration, Pharmacopeia's board of directors approved the merger agreement and the mergers and unanimously determined that the mergers are fair to, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders and declared the mergers to be advisable. Accordingly, Pharmacopeia's board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote **"FOR"** the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and **"FOR"** the proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the mergers agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. To review the background of the mergers and Pharmacopeia's board of directors' reasons for recommending the mergers in greater detail, see the sections entitled "The Mergers Background of the Mergers" and "The Mergers Pharmacopeia's Reasons for the Mergers; Recommendation of Pharmacopeia's Board of Directors" beginning on pages 62 and 67, respectively, of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Q:

#### What risks should I consider in deciding whether to vote in favor of the mergers?

#### A:

You should carefully review the section of this proxy statement/prospectus entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 23 of this proxy statement/prospectus, which sets forth certain risks and uncertainties related to the mergers, risks and uncertainties to which the combined company's business will be subject and risks and uncertainties to which each of Ligand and Pharmacopeia, as an independent company, is subject.

#### Q: When do the parties expect to complete the mergers?

#### A:

The parties are working towards completing the mergers as quickly as possible. The mergers are expected to close during the fourth calendar quarter of 2008. However, because completion of the mergers is subject to various conditions, Ligand and Pharmacopeia cannot predict the exact timing of the mergers or whether the mergers will occur at all.

#### Q:

#### Am I entitled to appraisal rights?

#### A:

Under Delaware law, holders of Pharmacopeia common stock are entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the mergers pursuant to Section 262(d) of the Delaware General Corporation Law. Failure to take any of the steps required under Section 262(d) of the Delaware General Corporation Law on a timely basis may result in a loss of those appraisal rights. The provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law that grant appraisal rights and govern such procedures are attached as *Annex D* to this proxy statement/prospectus. For a more complete description of your appraisal rights, see the section entitled "The Mergers Rights of Dissenting Pharmacopeia Stockholders."

#### Q:

What will happen to any options, restricted stock units or warrants to acquire Pharmacopeia common stock in merger 1?

#### A:

Pharmacopeia has agreed to offer to cancel, effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, any stock options granted under Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans in exchange for the payment of up to \$0.20 per share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to such options, but in no event will the option cancellation payments exceed \$1,000,000 in the aggregate. At the effective time of merger 1, each option granted under the Amended and Restated 1994 Incentive Stock Plan of Pharmacopeia and the 1995 Director Option Plan of Pharmacopeia that is outstanding and unexercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 and that is not subject to an effective option cancellation agreement will be cancelled

without any payment being made in respect of those options. At the effective time of merger 1, each option that is not cancelled pursuant to the foregoing will be assumed by Ligand. Each assumed option will continue to have, and be subject to, the same terms and conditions set forth in the applicable option agreement, except that such assumed option will be exercisable (or will become exercisable in accordance with its terms) for the applicable merger consideration instead of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock. On October 16, 2008, there were 4,043,085 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Each member of Pharmacopeia's board of directors, including Dr. Mollica, has agreed to forego the above cash consideration payable for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to the stock options that such member holds, and at the effective time of merger 1, all such stock options will be cancelled without any payment being made in respect of those options. As of October 8, 2008, the members of Pharmacopeia's board of directors held 582,215 stock options in the aggregate.

Effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each then unvested Pharmacopeia restricted stock unit will become fully vested and all restrictions will lapse and each share of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to Pharmacopeia restricted stock units will be converted into the right to receive the merger consideration. On October 16, 2008, there were 197,000 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to Pharmacopeia restricted stock units.

Effective as of immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each existing warrant to acquire shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock will be converted into a new warrant entitling its holder to receive, at a total price not to exceed that payable upon the exercise or conversion of the existing warrant, and in lieu of the shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock otherwise issuable upon exercise or conversion of the existing warrant, the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of the existing warrant if the existing warrant had been exercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1. On October 16, 2008, there were 1,626,063 shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock issuable upon the exercise of existing warrants.

See the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Pharmacopeia Stock Options, Restricted Stock Units and Warrants" beginning on page 93 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Q:

#### Will my rights as a Pharmacopeia stockholder change as a result of the mergers?

#### A:

Yes. You will become a Ligand stockholder as a result of the mergers and will have rights after the completion of the mergers that are governed by Delaware law and Ligand's amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws. For further information regarding your rights as a Ligand stockholder following the mergers, please see "Comparative Rights of Ligand Stockholders and Pharmacopeia Stockholders" beginning on page 127 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Q:

#### As a Pharmacopeia stockholder, will I be able to trade the Ligand common stock that I receive in connection with the mergers?

#### A:

The shares of Ligand common stock issued in connection with the mergers will be freely tradable, unless you are an "affiliate" (as defined in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act) of Ligand upon completion of the mergers. If you are deemed an affiliate of Ligand you will be required to comply with the applicable restrictions of Rule 144 under the Securities Act in order to resell shares of Ligand common stock you receive in connection with the mergers.

## Q:

## What are the United States federal income tax consequences of the mergers?

#### A:

The mergers, taken together, are intended to qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Internal Revenue Code.

#### vi

A United States holder will recognize gain, but not loss, with respect to the receipt of cash and CVRs and will recognize no gain or loss with respect to the Ligand common stock received in exchange for Pharmacopeia common stock. Qualification as a reorganization is dependent on various requirements, including the requirement that the value of Ligand securities received by United States holders constitute a certain percentage of the total consideration, including cash and the CVRs, received by United States holders. If the mergers, taken together, do not qualify as a reorganization, the receipt of the merger consideration by a United States holder in exchange for shares of Pharmacopeia common stock will be a taxable transaction for United States federal income tax purposes. For a more complete description of the tax consequences of the mergers, see the section entitled "The Mergers Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Mergers" beginning on page 83 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Tax matters are very complicated, and the tax consequences of the mergers to a particular stockholder will depend in part on such stockholder's circumstances. Accordingly, you are urged to consult your own tax advisor for a full understanding of the tax consequences of the mergers to you, including the applicability and effect of federal, state, local and foreign income and other tax laws.

#### Q:

#### What should I do now?

#### A:

You should carefully read this proxy statement/prospectus, including its annexes and the documents incorporated by reference, and consider how the mergers will affect you. Ligand and Pharmacopeia urge you to then respond by voting your shares through one of the following means:

*by mail*, by completing, signing, dating and mailing each proxy card (if you are a registered stockholder, meaning that you hold your stock in your name) or voting instruction card (if your shares are held in "street name," meaning that your shares are held in the name of a broker, bank or other nominee) and returning it in the envelope provided;

*via the Internet*, at the address provided on each proxy card or voting instruction card (if your bank, broker or nominee makes Internet voting available);

*via telephone*, using the toll-free number listed on each proxy card or voting instruction card (if your bank, broker or nominee makes telephone voting available); or

in person, by attending the special meeting and submitting your vote in person.

## Q:

#### What happens if I do not return a proxy card or otherwise vote?

#### A:

The failure to return your proxy card, vote using the telephone or via the Internet or vote in person at the special meeting will have the same effect as voting "AGAINST" adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and will have no effect on the proposal for possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting.

#### Q:

#### What happens if I return a signed and dated proxy card but do not indicate how to vote my proxy?

#### A:

If you do not include instructions on how to vote your properly signed and dated proxy, your shares will be voted "**FOR**" adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and "**FOR**" approval of possible adjournment or postponement, if any, of the special meeting.

#### Q:

#### May I vote in person at the special meeting?

#### A:

If your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock are registered directly in your name with Pharmacopeia's transfer agent, you are considered, with respect to those shares, the stockholder of record, and the proxy materials and proxy card are being sent directly to you by Pharmacopeia. If

vii

you are a Pharmacopeia stockholder of record, you may attend the special meeting and vote your shares in person, rather than signing and returning your proxy card or otherwise voting by Internet or telephone.

If your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock are held in a brokerage account or by another nominee, you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in "street name," and the proxy materials are being forwarded to you together with a voting instruction card. As the beneficial owner, you are also invited to attend the special meeting. Since a beneficial owner is not the stockholder of record, you may not vote these shares in person at the special meeting unless you obtain a "legal proxy" from the broker, trustee or nominee that holds your shares, giving you the right to vote the shares at the special meeting.

#### Q:

#### May I change my vote after I have mailed my signed and dated proxy card or otherwise voted?

#### A:

Yes. If you have submitted a proxy, you may change your vote at any time before your proxy is voted at the Pharmacopeia special meeting of stockholders. You can do this one of four ways. First, you can send a written, dated notice to the Corporate Secretary of Pharmacopeia stating that you would like to revoke your proxy. Second, you can complete, sign, date and submit a new later-dated proxy card. Third, you can submit another proxy via the Internet or telephone. Fourth, you can attend the special meeting and vote in person. Your attendance at the special meeting alone will not revoke your proxy.

If you have instructed a broker to vote your shares, you must follow the directions received from your broker to change those instructions.

#### Q:

#### If my shares are held in "street name" by my broker, will my broker automatically vote my shares for me?

#### A:

No. Your broker will not be able to vote your shares without instructions from you. Therefore, you should provide your broker with instructions on how to vote your shares, following the procedure provided by your broker. The failure to provide such voting instructions to your broker will have the same effect as voting "AGAINST" adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and will have no effect on the proposal for possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting.

#### Q:

#### Should I send in my Pharmacopeia stock certificates now?

#### A:

No. If you are a Pharmacopeia stockholder, after the mergers are completed, a letter of transmittal will be sent to you informing you where to deliver your Pharmacopeia stock certificates in order to receive the merger consideration. You should not send in your Pharmacopeia common stock certificates prior to receiving the letter of transmittal.

#### Q:

#### Who is soliciting this proxy?

#### A:

Pharmacopeia is conducting this proxy solicitation and will bear the cost of soliciting proxies. Pursuant to the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia and Ligand each agreed to pay one-half of all fees and expenses (other than attorneys' and accountants' fees and expenses) incurred in connection with the printing, mailing and filing of this proxy statement/prospectus. Pharmacopeia has retained Morrow & Co., LLC, a professional proxy solicitation firm, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the special meeting for a fee of approximately \$7,500, plus reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses. In addition, Pharmacopeia may reimburse brokers, banks and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries representing beneficial owners of shares for their expenses in forwarding soliciting materials to such beneficial owners. Pharmacopeia's directors, officers and employees may also solicit proxies by personal interview, mail, e-mail, telephone, facsimile or other means of communication. These persons will not be paid additional remuneration for their efforts.

#### Who can help answer my additional questions?

A:

Q:

Pharmacopeia stockholders who would like additional copies, without charge, of this proxy statement/prospectus or have additional questions about the mergers, including the procedures for voting their shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, should contact:

Pharmacopeia, Inc. P.O. Box 5350 Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350 Attn: Corporate Secretary (609) 452-3600

or Pharmacopeia's solicitation agent:

Morrow & Co., LLC 470 West Avenue Stamford, Connecticut 06902 For stockholders: (800) 278-2141 For banks and brokers: (800) 662-5200

ix

#### SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus. You should read carefully this entire proxy statement/prospectus and the documents referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus for a more complete description of the terms of the mergers and related transactions. The merger agreement is attached as Annex A, and the form of CVR agreement is attached as Annex B, to this proxy statement/prospectus. Additional documents and information, including important business and financial information about Ligand and Pharmacopeia, are incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. You are encouraged to read the merger agreement as it is the legal document that governs the mergers, as well as these additional documents incorporated by reference. In this proxy statement/prospectus, unless the context otherwise requires, "Ligand" refers to Ligand Pharmacopeia" refers to Pharmacopeia, Inc. and its subsidiary, "Margaux" refers to Margaux Acquisition Corp., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand, and "Latour" refers to Latour Acquisition, LLC, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand.

#### The Companies

#### **Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated**

Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated (NASDAQ: LGND), a Delaware corporation, is a biotechnology company that focuses on discovering and developing new drugs that address critical unmet medical needs in the areas of thrombocytopenia, anemia, cancer, hormone related diseases, osteoporosis and inflammatory diseases. Ligand aims to develop drugs that are more effective and/or safer than existing therapies, that are more convenient to administer and that are cost effective. Ligand plans to build a profitable company by generating income from research, milestone and royalty and co-promotion revenues resulting from its collaborations with pharmaceutical partners.

Ligand was incorporated in Delaware in 1987. Ligand's principal executive offices are located at 10275 Science Center Drive, San Diego, California, 92121. Ligand's telephone number is (858) 550-7500.

#### Margaux Acquisition Corp.

Margaux Acquisition Corp., or Margaux, is a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand organized on September 18, 2008. Margaux does not engage in any operations and exists solely to facilitate the mergers. Its principal executive offices have the same address and telephone number as Ligand.

#### Latour Acquisition, LLC

Latour Acquisition, LLC, or Latour, is a Delaware limited liability company and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand organized on September 18, 2008. Latour does not engage in any operations and exists solely to facilitate the mergers. Its principal executive offices have the same address and telephone number as Ligand.

#### Pharmacopeia, Inc.

Pharmacopeia, Inc. (NASDAQ: PCOP) is a clinical development stage biopharmaceutical company dedicated to discovering and developing novel small molecule therapeutics to address significant medical needs. Pharmacopeia's strategy has been to retain the rights to product candidates at least to clinical validation, and to continue development on its own to New Drug Application (NDA) filing and commercialization for selected indications. Pharmacopeia has a broad portfolio of clinical and preclinical candidates under development internally or by partners.

Pharmacopeia is a Delaware corporation. Pharmacopeia was incorporated in February 2002 as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Accelrys, Inc. (Accelrys), formerly Pharmacopeia, Inc. On April 30, 2004, Accelrys completed the spin-off of Pharmacopeia into an independent, separately traded and publicly held company through the distribution to its stockholders of a dividend of one share of Pharmacopeia common stock for every two shares of Accelrys common stock held. The mailing address of Pharmacopeia's principal executive offices is P.O. Box 5350, Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350, and its telephone number is (609) 452-3600.

#### Special Meeting of Pharmacopeia Stockholders

*Date, Time and Place.* The special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders will be held on , 2008, at , local time, at Pharmacopeia's offices located at 1002 Eastpark Boulevard, Cranbury, New Jersey 08512. At the special meeting, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be asked to consider the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and the adjournment and postponement of the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement. No other business will be conducted at the special meeting.

*Record Date.* Only Pharmacopeia stockholders of record at the close of business on , 2008, will be entitled to vote at the special meeting. Each share of Pharmacopeia common stock is entitled to one vote. As of the record date, there were shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting.

*Vote Required for Approval.* To adopt the merger agreement, the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to vote must vote in favor of adopting the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. Because adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of shares outstanding, a Pharmacopeia stockholder's failure to vote or abstention from voting will have the same effect as a vote against adoption of the merger agreement.

To approve the proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, a majority of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote must vote in favor of such proposal. A Pharmacopeia stockholder's failure to vote or abstention from voting will have no effect on the proposal for possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting.

Share Ownership by Management and Ligand.As of the record date, (i) the directors and executive officers of Pharmacopeia beneficiallyowned in the aggregate approximately% of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to vote at the specialmeeting and (ii) Ligand and its affiliates beneficially owned approximately% of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to vote at the special common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting.

#### **Risk Factors**

You should carefully review the section of this proxy statement/prospectus entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 23 of this proxy statement/prospectus, which sets forth certain risks and uncertainties related to the mergers, risks and uncertainties to which the combined company's business will be subject and risks and uncertainties to which each of Ligand and Pharmacopeia, as an independent company, is subject. These risk factors should be considered along with any additional risk factors in the reports of Ligand or Pharmacopeia filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, and any other information included in or incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Recommendation to Pharmacopeia's Stockholders**

Pharmacopeia's board of directors has unanimously approved and adopted the merger agreement and approved the mergers. The board of directors of Pharmacopeia recommends that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote "**FOR**" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and "**FOR**" the approval of the proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies if there are not sufficient votes in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, at the time of the special meeting.

#### Merger Structure; Merger Consideration

If the merger is completed, Margaux will merge with and into Pharmacopeia, immediately followed by a merger of Pharmacopeia, the surviving corporation of merger 1, with and into Latour, with Latour continuing after merger 2 as the surviving entity. Upon completion of merger 1, Ligand would issue approximately 0.58 of a share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, subject to certain adjustments for cancelled stock options. However, this exchange ratio is fixed only if the volume weighted average of the closing prices of Ligand common stock, during the 20 trading days ending on the fifth trading day prior to the date of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Ligand Common Stock Value, falls in the range of \$3.00 and \$3.75. Otherwise, the following will apply:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$3.75 but not greater than \$4.50, the overall transaction value will be fixed at \$66 million, and the exchange ratio will decrease as prices increase within the range;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.49;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is equal to or greater than \$2.38 but less than \$3.00, then the exchange ratio will increase as prices decrease within the range (provided that if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.93, the exchange ratio will not exceed approximately 0.60), subject to specified limitations in the merger agreement. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive cash consideration for an overall transaction value fixed at \$52.8 million; or

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive a proportionate share of \$10 million in cash.

Based on Ligand's closing price on October 17, 2008 of \$1.99, the exchange ratio set forth above implies a purchase price of \$1.53 per common share of Pharmacopeia, or an equity value of approximately \$46 million and a premium over the closing price of Pharmacopeia on September 24, 2008 (the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement) of 29%.

These values exclude a potential for approximately \$0.50 per share or an aggregate of \$15 million related to the CVRs. The CVRs provide each holder the right to receive a proportionate share of an aggregate of \$15 million if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's DARA program (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb or any of its affiliates) on or prior to December 31, 2011. The CVRs are governed by the terms of the CVR agreement, which provide that Ligand has sole discretion and decision making authority over whether to continue to invest in the DARA program, how much to invest in the DARA program and whether and on what terms, if any, to enter into any license, sale,

development, marketing or option agreement with respect to the DARA program. For a description of the CVR agreement, see "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement" beginning on page 113 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Each share of Ligand common stock that is issued in connection with the mergers will be accompanied by a right under Ligand's rights agreement.

#### Treatment of Stock Options, Restricted Stock Units and Warrants

Pharmacopeia has agreed to offer to cancel, effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, any options granted under Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans in exchange for the payment of an amount to be determined by Pharmacopeia of up to \$0.20 per share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to such options, but in no event will the option cancellation payments exceed \$1,000,000 in the aggregate. At the effective time of merger 1, each option granted under the Amended and Restated 1994 Incentive Stock Plan of Pharmacopeia and the 1995 Director Option Plan of Pharmacopeia that is outstanding and unexercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 and that is not the subject of an effective option cancellation agreement will be cancelled without any payment being made in respect of those options. At the effective time of merger 1, each option that is not cancelled pursuant to the foregoing will be assumed by Ligand. Each assumed option will continue to have, and be subject to, the same terms and conditions set forth in the applicable assumed option, except that such assumed option will be exercisable (or will become exercisable in accordance with its terms) for the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock underlying the option, instead of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock. On October 16, 2008, there were 4,043,085 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options. Each member of Pharmacopeia's board of directors, including Dr. Mollica, has agreed to forego the above cash consideration payable for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to the stock options that such member holds, and at the effective time of merger 1, all such stock options will be cancelled without any payment being made in respect of those options. As of October 8, 2008, the members of Pharmacopeia's board of directors held 582,215 stock options in the aggregate.

Effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each then unvested Pharmacopeia restricted stock unit will become fully vested and all restrictions will lapse and each share of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to those Pharmacopeia restricted stock units will be converted into the right to receive the merger consideration. On October 16, 2008, there were 197,000 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to Pharmacopeia restricted stock units.

Effective as of immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each existing warrant to acquire shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock will be converted into a new warrant entitling its holder to receive, at a total price not to exceed that payable upon the exercise or conversion of the existing warrant, the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of the existing warrant if the existing warrant had been exercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, instead of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock. On October 16, 2008, there were 1,626,063 shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock issuable upon the exercise of existing warrants.

See the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Pharmacopeia Stock Options, Restricted Stock Units and Warrants" beginning on page 93 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Ownership of Ligand After the Mergers**

Ligand will issue between approximately 14,000,000 and 18,976,461 shares of common stock to Pharmacopeia stockholders in merger 1, depending on the market price of Ligand's common stock

during the period prior to the mergers. See the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Manner and Basis of Converting Shares" beginning on page 92 of this proxy statement/prospectus. Pharmacopeia stockholders will own between approximately % and % of the outstanding Ligand common stock after merger 1. The above calculations are based on the number of shares of Ligand common stock and Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding on the record date, and assume that no Pharmacopeia stock options or warrants will be exercised on a cashless basis, but does not take into account stock options or warrants of Ligand.

#### Pharmacopeia's Reasons for the Mergers

Pharmacopeia's board of directors has determined that the terms of the mergers and the merger agreement are fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders. Pharmacopeia's board of directors consulted with Pharmacopeia's senior management, as well as its financial advisor and legal counsel in reaching its decision to approve the mergers. Pharmacopeia's board of directors considered a number of factors in its deliberations, including, among others, the following:

the possible alternatives to a sale of Pharmacopeia and the risks and uncertainties related to not selling the company, including risks involved in Pharmacopeia's product development pipeline and the fact that Pharmacopeia would need to raise significant additional capital to support its business operations;

the risk that Pharmacopeia would be unable to partner the DARA program on financial and strategic terms that would be acceptable to Pharmacopeia, or at all;

Pharmacopeia's inability to secure appropriate financing during the period from November 2007 through August 2008;

the upfront merger consideration represents an approximate 29% premium over the closing price (\$1.19) of Pharmacopeia common stock on Nasdaq on September 24, 2008, the last trading day before the announcement of the merger agreement;

the total potential merger consideration, including the CVR payments, represents an approximate 71% premium over the closing price (\$1.19) of Pharmacopeia common stock on September 24, 2008, the last full trading day before the announcement of the merger agreement;

a significant portion of the merger consideration consists of shares of Ligand common stock, which allows Pharmacopeia stockholders to benefit from any future growth of the combined company, and Pharmacopeia's business would benefit from the greater resources of Ligand; and

the CVRs represent further potential upside to the upfront merger consideration that, if paid, would add approximately \$0.50 per share in cash value for Pharmacopeia stockholders.

Pharmacopeia's board of directors recommends that you vote "**FOR**" the adoption of the merger agreement, and "**FOR**" the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies. Please see the section entitled "The Mergers Pharmacopeia's Reasons for the Mergers; Recommendations of Pharmacopeia Board of Directors" beginning on page 67 of this proxy statement/prospectus for a full discussion of the items that Pharmacopeia's board of directors considered in reaching its decision to approve the mergers.

#### **Opinion of Pharmacopeia's Financial Advisor**

On September 23, 2008, Cowen and Company, LLC, or Cowen, delivered its written opinion to Pharmacopeia's board of directors that, as of that date, and based upon and subject to the assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth therein, the merger consideration to be received by the holders

of Pharmacopeia common stock in merger 1 was fair, from a financial point of view, to such stockholders.

The full text of the written opinion of Cowen, dated September 23, 2008, is attached as *Annex C* and is incorporated by reference in its entirety. Holders of Pharmacopeia common stock are urged to read the opinion in its entirety for the assumptions made, procedures followed, other matters considered and limits of the review by Cowen. Cowen's analyses and opinion were prepared for and addressed to the Pharmacopeia board of directors and are directed only to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock in merger 1, and do not constitute an opinion as to the merits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote with respect to the proposed transactions or take any other action in connection with the proposed transactions or otherwise.

#### Ligand's Reasons for the Mergers

Ligand believes that the mergers will enable Ligand to enhance its portfolio of royalty partnerships, pipeline assets and drug discovery resources, allowing the combined company to accelerate drug discovery efforts, increase the potential revenue earned from partnerships, cut costs and build long-term stockholder value. There were several important factors that contributed to the Ligand board of directors' approval, including the following:

*Numerous Royalty Partnerships.* Historically, Pharmacopeia's success was in early-stage drug research and Pharmacopeia has a strong record of entering drug discovery partnerships with well established pharmaceutical companies. At the current time, Pharmacopeia has multiple agreements with various drug companies that are developing numerous different molecules at various stages of development. If these programs are successful and advance in development and are commercialized, Ligand will be entitled to receive substantial milestone payments and royalties from these partners with little additional funding requirement by Ligand.

*Promising Drug Discovery Platform.* The drug discovery platform and proprietary technologies of the combined company are highly complementary and are capable of potentially generating unique and valuable drug candidates.

*Pipeline*. Pharmacopeia's product candidate pipeline may provide Ligand's stockholders with additional development opportunities to advance with the goal of entering into new license agreements.

*Financial Implications.* The combination of the two companies should allow the combined company to operate with a strong cash position, cut costs by eliminating redundant public company expenses and further reduce expenses by setting funding priorities on the programs considered to possess the highest potential financial return.

However, there can be no assurance that the benefits of the potential growth, synergies or opportunities considered by Ligand's board of directors will be achieved through completion of the mergers. Achieving Ligand's objectives is subject to particular risks which are discussed in the section entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 23 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Interests of Pharmacopeia's Officers and Directors in the Mergers

In considering the recommendation of Pharmacopeia's board of directors that you vote to adopt the merger agreement, you should be aware that some of Pharmacopeia's executive officers and directors may have economic interests in the mergers that are different from, or in addition to, those of Pharmacopeia's stockholders generally. See "The Mergers Interests of Pharmacopeia's Executive Officers and Directors in the Mergers" beginning on page 78 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Pharmacopeia's board of directors was aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in approving the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and in making its recommendation that Pharmacopeia's stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

#### **Conditions to the Mergers**

The obligations of Ligand, Margaux and Pharmacopeia to consummate and effect merger 1 are subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, of a number of conditions, including, among others, the following:

the merger agreement shall have been adopted by Pharmacopeia's stockholders;

no court or governmental or regulatory authority shall have enacted or issued any statute, rule, regulation or other order which is in effect and has the effect of making merger 1 illegal or otherwise prohibiting consummation of merger 1;

the registration statement on Form S-4 (of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part) shall have been declared effective by the SEC;

all waiting periods under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated early; and

the shares of Ligand common stock issuable pursuant to merger 1 shall have been authorized for listing on The Nasdaq Global Market, or Nasdaq.

In addition to the conditions above, the merger agreement provides that the obligations of Ligand and Margaux to consummate and effect merger 1 are subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, of the following conditions, among others:

subject to certain exceptions, as of the date of the merger agreement and the closing date, the representations and warranties of Pharmacopeia set forth in the merger agreement shall be true and correct, without regard to any materiality or material adverse effect qualifications contained therein, except as does not constitute a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia;

Pharmacopeia shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed by it under the merger agreement;

there shall not have occurred any change, circumstance, event or effect that has or is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia;

there shall not be any pending suit, action or proceeding asserted by any court or governmental or regulatory authority (i) challenging or seeking to restrain or prohibit the consummation of merger 1 or (ii) seeking to require Ligand or Pharmacopeia or any subsidiary or affiliate to effect or agree to take any action that is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on Ligand, Pharmacopeia, or any of their respective affiliates;

Ligand shall have received an opinion from its tax counsel that the mergers, taken together, constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code; and

Ligand shall have received from Pharmacopeia (i) a certification dated as of the closing date and signed by a responsible corporate officer of Pharmacopeia, that Pharmacopeia is not, and has not been at any time during the applicable period, a United States real property holding corporation, as defined in Section 897(c)(2) of the Internal Revenue Code, and (ii) proof reasonably satisfactory to Ligand that Pharmacopeia has provided notice of such certification to the Internal Revenue Service.

The merger agreement also provides that the obligation of Pharmacopeia to consummate and effect merger 1 is subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, of the following conditions, among others:

subject to certain exceptions, as of the date of the merger agreement and the closing date, the representations and warranties of Ligand and Margaux set forth in the merger agreement shall be true and correct, without regard to any materiality or material adverse effect qualifications contained therein, except as does not constitute a material adverse effect on Ligand;

Ligand and Margaux shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed by Ligand or Margaux under the merger agreement;

there shall not have occurred any change, circumstance, event or effect that has or is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on Ligand; and

Pharmacopeia shall have received an opinion from its tax counsel that the mergers, taken together, constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code.

Either Ligand or Pharmacopeia may choose to waive the conditions to its obligation to complete merger 1, provided that any such waiver is in compliance with applicable law, subject to specified exceptions.

In addition to the foregoing, the obligations of Ligand, Pharmacopeia (as the surviving corporation of merger 1) and Latour to consummate and effect merger 2 are subject to the condition that merger 1 shall have been consummated.

#### **Termination of the Merger Agreement**

Each of Ligand and Pharmacopeia is entitled to terminate the merger agreement under certain circumstances including, among others:

by mutual consent;

if merger 1 has not been consummated by February 2, 2009 (subject to an automatic extension in certain situations), except that this right to terminate shall not be available to a party (i) whose action or failure to act has been a principal cause of or primarily resulted in the failure of merger 1 to occur on or before such date and such action or failure to act constitutes a breach of the merger agreement or (ii) that is in material breach of the merger agreement;

if a court or governmental or regulatory authority of competent jurisdiction shall have issued any order, decree or ruling or taken any other action (including the failure to have taken an action), in any case having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting merger 1, which order, decree, ruling or other action is final and nonappealable; or

if the approval of a majority of the stockholders of Pharmacopeia to adopt the merger agreement is not obtained at a special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders duly convened to consider adoption of the merger agreement.

In addition, the merger agreement provides that, if authorized by its board of directors, Ligand may terminate the merger agreement, at any time prior to the effective time of merger 1, if any of the following events occurs:

a triggering event (as described under "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement" beginning on page 109 of this proxy statement/prospectus) with respect to Pharmacopeia has occurred prior to the adoption of the merger agreement by Pharmacopeia's stockholders; or

(i) any representation or warranty of Pharmacopeia set forth in the merger agreement shall have been breached or become untrue or Pharmacopeia shall have breached any covenant or agreement, (ii) such breach or misrepresentation is not cured within thirty days after receipt of written notice, and (iii) such breach or misrepresentation would cause the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements incapable of being satisfied; provided that Ligand is not then in breach of its respective warranties, covenants or agreements such that the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements would not be satisfied.

In addition, the merger agreement provides that if authorized by its board of directors, Pharmacopeia may terminate the merger agreement, at any time prior to the effective time of merger 1, if any of the following events occurs:

(i) any representation or warranty of Ligand or Margaux set forth in the merger agreement shall have been breached or become untrue or Ligand or Margaux shall have breached any covenant or agreement, (ii) such breach or misrepresentation is not cured within thirty days after receipt of written notice, and (iii) such breach or misrepresentation would cause the closing conditions relating to accuracy of their respective representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements incapable of being satisfied; provided that Pharmacopeia is not then in breach of its respective warranties, covenants or agreements such that the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements would not be satisfied;

within five business days of the date of termination, the closing price of Ligand common stock, as reported on Nasdaq, is less than or equal to \$1.65 per share; or

all conditions to the superior offer termination are met (as described under "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement" beginning on page 109 of this proxy statement/prospectus).

#### Limitation on Pharmacopeia's Ability to Consider Other Acquisition Proposals

Pharmacopeia has agreed that it will not, and that it will not authorize or permit any of its affiliates or representatives to, directly or indirectly, subject to specified exceptions:

solicit or initiate, or knowingly facilitate, encourage or induce, any inquiry with respect to, or the making, submission or announcement of, any acquisition proposal (as defined in the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Limitation on Pharmacopeia's Ability to Consider Other Acquisition Proposals" beginning on page 103 of this proxy statement/prospectus);

participate in any discussions or negotiations with, or furnish any nonpublic information with respect to (i) an acquisition proposal or (ii) any inquiry or proposal that would be reasonably expected to result in an acquisition proposal;

approve, endorse or recommend any acquisition proposal;

withdraw or modify the recommendation of the board of directors of Pharmacopeia that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement in a manner adverse to Ligand; or

enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract, agreement or commitment contemplating or otherwise relating to any acquisition proposal or transaction contemplated thereby.

#### Fees and Expenses

The merger agreement provides that, regardless of whether merger 1 is consummated, each party will pay its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, except that Ligand and Pharmacopeia shall share equally all fees and expenses, other than attorneys' and accountants' fees and expenses, incurred in relation to the printing, mailing and filing of the registration statement and this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Termination Fee**

Pharmacopeia must pay, subject to certain exceptions, a termination fee of \$3,375,000 to Ligand if the merger agreement is terminated after the occurrence of any of the following events:

Ligand terminates the merger agreement as a result of a triggering event (as described under "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Termination of the Merger Agreement" beginning on page 109 of this proxy statement/prospectus) with respect to Pharmacopeia having occurred;

(i) Ligand or Pharmacopeia terminates the merger agreement as a result of merger 1 not being consummated by February 2, 2009 (as it may be extended), (ii) an acquisition proposal had been made after the date of the merger agreement and not withdrawn prior to the date of such termination and (iii) within 12 months of such termination, Pharmacopeia enters into a definitive agreement for, or consummates, any acquisition (as defined in the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee" beginning on page 112 of this proxy statement/prospectus);

(i) Ligand terminates the merger agreement as a result of a willful and knowing breach by Pharmacopeia of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement, (ii) an acquisition proposal had been made prior to the occurrence of the breach giving rise to the right to terminate and not withdrawn prior to the date of such termination and (iii) within 12 months of such termination, Pharmacopeia enters into a definitive agreement for, or consummates, any acquisition; or

Pharmacopeia terminates the merger agreement as a result of the superior offer termination.

In the event that (i) the merger agreement is terminated by Ligand because of the failure of Pharmacopeia's stockholders to adopt the merger agreement, (ii) an acquisition proposal is made within 12 months of such termination, and (iii) Pharmacopeia, within 12 months of such termination enters into a definitive agreement for and within 18 months of such termination consummates an acquisition resulting from such acquisition proposal, then Pharmacopeia will pay Ligand concurrently upon consummation of such acquisition, an amount equal to Ligand's actual documented reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with the transactions contemplated under the merger agreement, up to a maximum of \$1.4 million.

#### **Tax Matters**

Each of Pharmacopeia and Ligand intends for the mergers, taken together, to qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code and have agreed to take no action that would prevent the mergers from qualifying as a reorganization. One of the conditions to consummation of the mergers requires that Pharmacopeia and Ligand receive opinions of their respective counsel that the mergers, taken together, will constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code. A United States holder will recognize gain, but not loss, with respect to the receipt of cash and CVRs and will recognize no gain or loss with respect to the Ligand common stock received in exchange for Pharmacopeia common stock. Qualification as a reorganization is dependent on various requirements, including the requirement that the value of Ligand securities received by United States holders constitute a certain percentage of the

total consideration, including cash and the CVRs, received by United States holders. If the mergers, taken together, do not qualify as a reorganization, the receipt of the merger consideration by a United States holder in exchange for shares of Pharmacopeia common stock will be a taxable transaction for United States federal income tax purposes. Please see the section entitled "The Mergers Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Mergers" beginning on page 83 of this proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed discussion.

# Tax matters are very complicated, and the tax consequences of the mergers to a particular stockholder will depend in part on such stockholder's circumstances. Accordingly, you are urged to consult your own tax advisor for a full understanding of the tax consequences of the mergers to you, including the applicability and effect of federal, state, local and foreign income and other tax laws.

#### **Anticipated Accounting Treatment**

Ligand will account for merger 1 under the purchase method of accounting in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141, "Business Combinations." See "The Mergers Anticipated Accounting Treatment" beginning on page 87 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Regulatory Filings and Approvals**

Ligand and Pharmacopeia are required to make filings under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, or the HSR Act, with the Antitrust Division of the United States Department of Justice, or the DOJ, and the United States Federal Trade Commission, or the FTC. Ligand and Pharmacopeia filed the required notification and report forms on October 8, 2008 and requested early termination of the required waiting period.

#### Ligand Will List Shares of Ligand Common Stock issued in Merger 1 on Nasdaq

If the mergers are completed, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be able to trade the shares of Ligand common stock they receive in merger 1 on Nasdaq, subject to restrictions on affiliates of Ligand as of the effective time of merger 1 as described in the section entitled "The Mergers Sales of Shares of Ligand Common Stock Received in Merger 1" beginning on page 83 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

If Ligand and Pharmacopeia complete the mergers, Pharmacopeia stock will no longer be listed for trading on Nasdaq or any other market or exchange. On September 30, 2008, Pharmacopeia received a notice from The Nasdaq Stock Market indicating that Pharmacopeia is not in compliance with the continued listing requirements under Nasdaq Marketplace Rule 4450(b)(1)(A). Pharmacopeia received this notice because the market value of its listed securities was below \$50 million for 10 consecutive trading days. See "The Mergers Delisting and Deregistration of Pharmacopeia Common Stock" beginning on page 82 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Appraisal Rights**

Holders of Pharmacopeia common stock are entitled to appraisal rights under Delaware law. See the section entitled "The Mergers Appraisal Rights of Dissenting Pharmacopeia Stockholders" beginning on page 87 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Material Differences in Rights of Pharmacopeia Stockholders and Ligand Stockholders

When the mergers are completed, Pharmacopeia stockholders will automatically become Ligand stockholders. The rights of Ligand stockholders differ from the rights of Pharmacopeia stockholders in certain important ways. See the section entitled "Comparative Rights of Ligand Stockholders and Pharmacopeia Stockholders" beginning on page 127 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### COMPARATIVE PER SHARE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND DATA

Ligand common stock is listed on Nasdaq under the symbol "LGND." Pharmacopeia common stock is listed on Nasdaq under the symbol "PCOP."

The table below sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low closing sale prices per share of Ligand common stock as reported on Nasdaq and the high and low closing sale prices per share of Pharmacopeia common stock as reported on Nasdaq.

		Ligand Common Stock		Pharmacopeia Common Stock	
		High	Low	High	Low
Year ended December 31, 200	)5	-		-	
First Quarter		\$ 8.40	\$ 3.73	\$ 6.06	\$4.72
Second Quarter		\$ 5.25	\$ 3.56	\$ 5.45	\$4.00
Third Quarter		\$ 7.60	\$ 5.14	\$4.15	\$ 3.46
Fourth Quarter		\$ 8.73	\$ 5.96	\$ 4.08	\$ 3.03
Year ended December 31, 200	)6				
First Quarter		\$10.08	\$ 8.62	\$ 5.93	\$ 3.60
Second Quarter		\$10.35	\$ 6.34	\$ 6.47	\$ 3.67
Third Quarter		\$ 7.92	\$ 5.96	\$ 4.91	\$ 3.70
Fourth Quarter		\$ 8.88	\$ 7.27	\$4.57	\$ 3.71
Year ended December 31, 200	)7				
First Quarter		\$ 9.74	\$ 7.49	\$ 5.69	\$4.02
Second Quarter(1)		\$ 7.56	\$ 6.43	\$ 6.59	\$ 5.05
Third Quarter		\$ 7.24	\$ 5.19	\$ 5.99	\$4.32
Fourth Quarter		\$ 5.98	\$ 3.90	\$ 6.03	\$4.21
Year ending December 31, 20	08				
First Quarter		\$ 4.86	\$ 3.39	\$ 5.46	\$ 3.44
Second Quarter		\$ 4.52	\$ 2.30	\$ 4.44	\$ 3.08
Third Quarter		\$ 3.73	\$ 2.65	\$ 3.90	\$ 1.19
Fourth Quarter (through	, 2008)				

#### (1)

In March 2007, Ligand declared a cash dividend on its common stock of \$2.50 per share, and, in April 2007, paid an aggregate amount of \$252.7 million to stockholders of record as of April 5, 2007 in connection with such special dividend.

As of the record date, there were approximately record holders of Pharmacopeia common stock. Pharmacopeia has never declared or paid any cash dividends on its common stock. Other than the cash dividend referenced above, Ligand has never declared or paid any cash dividends on its capital stock. Ligand does not intend to pay any additional cash dividends in the foreseeable future and currently intends to retain future earnings, if any, to finance future growth. Following completion of the mergers, Ligand common stock will continue to be listed on Nasdaq, and there will be no further market for Pharmacopeia common stock.

The following table sets forth the per share closing sale price of Ligand common stock as reported on Nasdaq, the per share closing sale price of Pharmacopeia common stock as reported on Nasdaq, and the estimated equivalent per share price, as explained below, of Pharmacopeia common stock if the mergers occurred on September 24, 2008, the last full trading day before the public announcement of the proposed mergers and if the mergers occurred on \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2008, the latest practicable date before the date of this proxy statement/prospectus.

The estimated equivalent Pharmacopeia per share price does not give effect to any CVR payment.

	Co	igand mmon Stock	Cor	nacopeia nmon tock	Equ Pharn Per	mated ivalent nacopeia Share rice	
September 24, 2008	\$	3.12	\$	1.19	\$	1.81(a)	
, 2008	\$		\$		\$		(b)

(a)

The estimated equivalent price per share reflects the value of Ligand common stock that Pharmacopeia stockholders would receive in exchange for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock if the mergers were completed on September 24, 2008, the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement. Based upon the closing price per share of Ligand common stock on such date, each share of Pharmacopeia common stock would be exchanged for 0.58 of a share of Ligand common stock.

(b)

#### LIGAND PHARMACEUTICALS INCORPORATED

#### SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following selected historical consolidated financial and other data are qualified by reference to, and should be read in conjunction with, Ligand's consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto and the sections entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" from Ligand's annual report on Form 10-K and quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, which are incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus. Ligand's selected statement of operations data set forth below for each of the five years ended December 31, 2007, 2006, 2005, 2004, and 2003 and the balance sheet data as of December 31, 2007, 2006, 2005, 2004, and 2003 are derived from Ligand's consolidated financial statements, and for the six-month period ended June 30, 2008 and 2007 as derived from Ligand's unaudited interim consolidated financial statements.

The unaudited interim consolidated financial statements include, in Ligand's opinion, all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the results of the unaudited periods. You should not rely on these interim results as being indicative of results Ligand may expect for the full year or any other interim period. Historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be obtained in the future.

Years Ended December 31, 2006				
2004	2	2003		
lata)				
,				
	\$			
31,342		11,786		
11,300		13,698		
30,742		28,302		
12,580		12,059		
(680)		(14,877)		
2,684		(24,566)		
(47,825)		(69,900)		
		(2,005)		
(45,141)		(96,471)		
0.04	\$	(0.35)		
(0.65)		(0.98)		
		(0.03)		
(0.61)	\$	(1.36)		
(0.01)	+	(		
73 602 087	70	685,234		
15,092,987	70,	005,254		
0.02	¢	(0.25)		
	\$	(0.35)		
(0.48)		(0.98)		
		(0.02)		
		(0.03)		
	<b>.</b>			
(0.45)	\$	(1.36)		
100,402,063	70	685,234		
	2004 ata) 31,342 11,300 30,742 12,580 (680) 2,684 (47,825) (45,141) 0.04 (0.65) (0.61) 73,692,987 0.03 (0.48) (0.45)	2004 2 ata) \$ 31,342 \$ 11,300 30,742 12,580 (680) 2,684 (47,825) (45,141) (45,141) (45,141) 0.04 \$ (0.65) (0.65) \$ (0.61) \$ 73,692,987 70, 0.03 \$ (0.48) (0.48) \$		

Pro forma amounts assuming the changed method of accounting for variable interest entity is applied retroactively(2)		
Loss from continuing operations	\$ (	24,452)
Loss from discontinued operations	(	69,900)
Net loss	\$ (	94,352)
Basic and diluted loss from continuing operations per share	\$	(0.35)
Basic and diluted loss from discontinued operations per share		(0.98)
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$	(1.33)

(1)

Ligand sold its Oncology Product Line, or Oncology, on October 25, 2006 and its AVINZA Product Line, or AVINZA, on February 26, 2007. The operating results for Oncology and AVINZA have been presented in Ligand's consolidated statements of operations as "Discontinued Operations." See Note 3 to Ligand's consolidated financial statements included in Ligand's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, which is incorporated herein by reference.

#### (2)

In December 2003, Ligand adopted Financial Accounting Standard Board Interpretation No. 46 (revised December 2003) (FIN46(R)), *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an interpretation of ARB No. 51.* Under FIN 46(R), Ligand was required to consolidate the variable interest entity from which it leased its corporate headquarters. Accordingly, as of December 31, 2003, Ligand consolidated assets with a carrying value of \$13.6 million, debt of \$12.5 million, and a non-controlling interest of \$0.6 million. In connection with the adoption of FIN 46(R), Ligand acquired the portion of the variable interest entity that it did not previously own. The acquisition resulted in Ligand assuming the existing loan against the property and making a payment of \$0.6 million to the entity's other shareholder.

#### (3)

Effective January 1, 2006, Ligand adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards 123(R), *Share-Based Payment*, or SFAS 123(R), using the modified prospective transition method. The implementation of SFAS123(R) resulted in additional employee stock compensation expense of \$4.8 million in 2006. See Note 2 to Ligand's consolidated financial statements included in Ligand's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, which is incorporated herein by reference.

Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:		Six Months Ended June 30, 2008 2007				
		(unau	ıdite	d)		
Revenues:						
Royalties	\$	9,678	\$	1,410		
Collaborative research and development and other revenues				235		
Total revenues		9,678		1,645		
Operating costs and expenses:						
Research and development	1	3,542		24,353		
General and administrative	1	4,650		21,683		
Total operating costs and expenses	2	28,192		46,036		
Accretion of deferred gain on sale leaseback		(982)		(982)		

(17,532)	(43,409)
1,478	5,813
(91)	(460)
(1,272)	62
115	5,415
(17,417)	(37,994)
2,811	13,419
(14.606)	(24,575)
(,,	(,e . e )
	1,478 (91) (1,272) 115 (17,417)

Discontinued operations:				
Income from discontinued operations before income taxes				5,993
Gain (loss) on sale of AVINZA Product Line before income taxes		7,165		310,414
Gain (loss) on sale of Oncology Product Line before income taxes		230		9,807
Income tax benefit (expense) on discontinued operations		(3,151)		(27,137)
Discontinued operations		4.244		299,077
		.,		_,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Net income (loss):	\$	(10,362)	\$	274,502
	Ŷ	(10,002)	Ψ	27 1,0 02
Basic and diluted per share amounts:				
Loss from continuing operations	\$	(0.15)	\$	(0.24)
Discontinued operations	+	0.04	Ŧ	2.98
Net income (loss)	\$	(0.11)	\$	2.74
	+	(,,,,,,)		
Weighted average number of common shares	94	5.051.672	10	0.279.949
trengined average number of common shares	).	,051,072	10	,0,2,7,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,

	J	As of une 30,				De	cember 31,				
		2008	2007		2006		2005 (in		2004		2003
	(ur	naudited)				t	housands)				
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:											
Cash, cash equivalents, short-term											
investments and restricted cash and											
investments	\$	86,407	\$ 95,819	\$	212,488	\$	88,756	\$	114,870	\$	100,690
Working capital (deficit)(1)		51,500	58,975		64,747		(102,244)		(48,505)		(16,930)
Total assets		160,023	173,278		326,053		314,619		332,466	1	314,046
Current portion of deferred revenue, net					57,981		157,519		152,528		105,719
Current portion of deferred gain		1,964	1,964		1,964						
Long-term obligations (excludes											
long-term portions of deferred revenue,											
net and deferred gain)		57,225	53,048		85,780		173,280		174,214		173,851
Long-term portion of deferred revenue,											
net		2,546	2,546		2,546		4,202		4,512		3,448
Long-term portion of deferred gain		24,274	25,256		27,220						
Common stock subject to conditional											
redemption/repurchase		12,345	12,345		12,345		12,345		12,345		14,595
Accumulated deficit		(591,874)	(581,512)	)	(862,802)	)	(831,059)	(	(794,660)	(	749,519)
Total stockholders' equity (deficit)		19,021	29,115		27,352		(110,419)		(75,317)		(37,554)

(1)

Working capital (deficit) includes deferred product revenue recorded under the sell-through revenue recognition method.

#### PHARMACOPEIA, INC.

#### SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following selected historical consolidated financial information should be read in conjunction with Pharmacopeia's financial statements and the related notes thereto and the sections entitled, "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" from Pharmacopeia's annual report on Form 10-K and quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, which are incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus.

The unaudited interim consolidated financial statements include, in Pharmacopeia's opinion, all adjustments, consisting of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for a fair presentation of the results of the unaudited periods. You should not rely on these interim results as being indicative of results Pharmacopeia may expect for the full year or any other interim period. Historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results to be obtained in the future.

		Years e	nded Decemb	er 31,	
	2007	2006	2005	2004	2003
		(in thousand	s, except per s	share data)	
Statement of Operations Data:					
Net revenue	\$ 21,406	\$ 16,936	\$ 20,403	\$ 24,359	\$29,503
Collaborative research and development					
expense	23,735	13,551	17,734	20,689	22,157
Proprietary research and development expense	39,273	23,524	10,965	5,955	3,951
General and administrative expense	10,991	9,848	10,196	9,859	6,003
Total operating expenses	73,999	46,923	38,895	36,503	32,111
	,	,	,	,	,
Operating loss	(52,593)	(29,987)	(18,492)	(12,144)	(2,608)
Interest and other income, net	3,815	1,568	1,120	561	19
Interest and other expense, net	(78)				
Decrease in warrant liability	173	89			
Restructuring and other charges		88		(5,947)	
Loss before income taxes	(48,683)	(28,242)	(17, 372)	(17, 530)	(2,589)
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes	(823)	(478)	(234)	(110)	259
Net loss	\$(47,860)	\$(27,764)	\$(17,138)	\$(17,420)	\$ (2,848)
	\$(17,000)	\$( <u>_</u> ,,,,,)	<i>ф(11,100)</i>	¢(17,1 <b>2</b> 0)	¢ ( <u>=</u> ,0.0)
Net loss per share:					
Basic and diluted	\$ (1.79)	\$ (1.69)	\$ (1.27)	\$ (1.43)	\$ (0.23)
	17				

		Fo	For the Three Months Ended June 30,			Fo	or the Six M June	s Ended	
			2008		2007		2008		2007
			(iı	n the	ousands, exc	ept per	r share data	ı)	
Statement of Operations Data:					,	• •			
Revenue									
Net revenue		\$	5,882	\$	4,957	\$	12,086	\$	11,306
Operating Expenses									
Collaborative research and developme	ent								
expense			7,215		5,685		15,135		10,922
Proprietary research and development	t								
expense			9,188		5,033		17,952		12,451
General and administrative expense			4,077		2,771		7,464		5,459
Restructuring expense			1,695				1,695		
Total operating expenses			22,175		13,489		42,246		28,832
1 0 1			,		,		,		,
Operating loss			(16,293)		(8,532)		(30,160)		(17,526)
Other income			700		(0,552)		(30,100)		94
Interest income			244		942		887		1,544
Interest and other expense, net			(103)		(5)		(203)		(5)
(Increase) decrease in warrant liability	7		(105)		638		1,461		(1,068)
(increase) decrease in warrant habint	y		(145)		038		1,401		(1,008)
Loss before income taxes			(15,597)		(6,957)		(27,315)		(16,961)
Provision for (benefit from) income ta	axes		2		(52)		2		(52)
Net loss		\$	(15,599)	\$	(6,905)	\$	(27,317)	\$	(16,909)
1001055		Ψ	(10,0)))	Ψ	(0,905)	Ψ	(27,317)	Ψ	(10,707)
Net loss per share:									
Basic and diluted		\$	(0.53)	\$	(0.26)	\$	(0.92)	\$	(0.63)
Weighted average number of common	n sto		(0.55)	Ψ	(0.20)	Ψ	(0.72)	Ψ	(0.05)
shares outstanding:	1 500	<i>i</i> circle							
Basic and diluted		20	9,688,920	2	26,336,997	20	,688,000	2	6,716,303
Dusic and unded		2.	,000,720	-	20,330,777	2)	,000,000	2	.0,710,505
	1	As of			A a of	Decom	abou 21		
	J	une 30,					iber 31,		
		2008	2007		2006	2005	200	4	2003
					(in thousa	nds)			
Balance Sheet Data:									
Cash, cash equivalents and	¢		<b>AA A A A</b>		<b>.</b>	<b>• •</b> • •	<		
marketable securities	\$	44,440	\$71,315			\$30,3			\$ 524
Total assets		63,678	90,398		66,127	46,0		005	11,052
Current liabilities		35,960	37,471		18,750	8,8		251	6,420
Long-term liabilities		30,127	29,843		16,946	1,9		046	325
Total stockholders' (deficit) equity		(2,409)	23,084		30,431	35,2	53 43,	708	4,307
Cash dividends declared per									
common share			10						
			18						

#### SELECTED UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information presented below is based on, and should be read together with, the historical information that Ligand and Pharmacopeia have presented in their respective filings with the SEC and the pro forma information that appears elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus. See the sections entitled "Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information" and "Where You Can Find More Information" beginning on pages 120 and 130, respectively, of this proxy statement/prospectus.

The selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of June 30, 2008 gives effect to the proposed mergers as if they had occurred on June 30, 2008, and combines the historical balance sheets of Ligand and Pharmacopeia as of June 30, 2008. The selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2007 and for the six months ended June 30, 2008 are presented as if the proposed mergers had occurred on January 1, 2007, and combines the historical results of Ligand and Pharmacopeia for the year ended December 31, 2007 and for the six months ended June 30, 2008, respectively.

The pro forma adjustments related to the mergers are based on a preliminary purchase price allocation whereby the estimated cost to acquire Pharmacopeia was allocated to the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values. A final purchase price allocation will be performed using fair value as of the date of completion of the mergers. Differences between the preliminary and final purchase price allocations could have a material impact on the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statement information and Ligand's future results of operations and financial position.

The selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements do not reflect the realization of potential cost savings, or any related restructuring or integration costs. Certain cost savings may result from the mergers, however, there can be no assurance that these cost savings will be achieved.

The selected unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information is presented for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the combined financial positions or results

of operations in future periods or the results that actually would have been realized if the proposed mergers had been completed as of the dates indicated.

		 Unauditee Cor (in th except per x Months Ended June 30, 2008	nbineo ousan r shar Twe	d ds,
Earnings Data:				
Revenue		\$ 21,764	\$	34,300
Expenses		70,438		149,032
Operating loss		(47,692)		(112,768)
Other income		2,848		10,405
Loss before income taxes		(44,844)		(102,363)
Income tax benefit (expense)		(2)		823
Loss from continuing operations		(44,846)		(101,540)
Basic and diluted per share amounts:				
Continuing operations		\$ (0.40)	\$	(0.88)
			P ( (in e	Unaudited Pro Forma Combined thousands, except per
			s	hare data)
			Ju	ne 30, 2008
Balance Sheet Data:				
Total assets			\$	- )-
Total liabilities				194,744
Total stockholders' equity	20			20,825

#### COMPARATIVE PER SHARE DATA

The tables below reflect:

the historical net income (loss) and book value per share of Ligand common stock and the historical net income (loss) and book value per share of Pharmacopeia common stock;

the combined Ligand and Pharmacopeia unaudited pro forma net income and book value per share after giving effect to the mergers on a purchase basis if the mergers had been consummated on September 24, 2008 (the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement);

the equivalent unaudited pro forma net income and book value per share attributable to 0.58 of a share of Ligand common stock, which is the fraction of a Ligand share which would be received for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock if the mergers had been consummated on September 24, 2008 (the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement);

the equivalent unaudited pro forma net income and book value per share attributable to 0.60 of a share of Ligand common stock, which is the maximum fraction of a Ligand share which would be received for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock pursuant to the merger agreement; and

the equivalent unaudited pro forma net income and book value per share attributable to 0.49 of a share of Ligand common stock, which is the minimum fraction of a Ligand share which would be received for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock pursuant to the merger agreement.

The following tables should be read in conjunction with the historical consolidated financial statements and related notes of Ligand which are incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus and the historical consolidated financial statements of Pharmacopeia and related notes, which are included or incorporated by reference elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus.

The unaudited pro forma data are presented for illustrative purposes only and are not necessarily indicative of actual or future financial position or results of operation that would have been realized if the proposed mergers had been completed as of the date indicated or will be realized upon completion of the proposed mergers. See the section entitled "Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information" beginning on page 120 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### Ligand

	Decem	Ended Iber 31, )07	 x Months Ended ae 30, 2008
Historical per common share data (basic and			
diluted):			
Continuing operations	\$	(0.35)	\$ (0.15)
Discontinued operations	\$	3.22	\$ 0.04
Net income (loss)	\$	2.87	\$ (0.11)
Book value (based on basic weighted average			
shares outstanding)	\$	0.30	\$ 0.20
21			

### Pharmacopeia

	Year Ended December 31, 2007	Six Months Ended June 30, 2008
Historical per common share data	(basic and	
diluted):		
Net income (loss)	\$ (1.79)	\$ (0.92)
Book value (based on basic weighted	average	
shares outstanding)	\$ 0.86	\$ (0.08)
mhined Ligand and Pharmaconeia		

### Combined Ligand and Pharmacopeia

	Year Ended December 31, 2007		E	x Months Ended ne 30, 2008		
Combined pro forma per Ligand common share						
data, calculated assuming the closing occurred						
on September 24, 2008:						
Net loss from continuing operations basic and	÷	(0,00)	<i>.</i>	(0.40)		
diluted	\$	(0.88)	\$	(0.40)		
Book value (based on basic weighted average			<i>.</i>	0.40		
shares outstanding)			\$	0.18		
Combined pro forma per Pharmacopeia						
equivalent share data, calculated assuming the						
closing occurred on September 24, 2008:						
Net loss from continuing operations basic and	¢	(0.51)	<i>•</i>	(0.00)		
diluted	\$	(0.51)	\$	(0.23)		
Book value (based on basic weighted average			<i>•</i>	0.11		
shares outstanding)			\$	0.11		
Combined pro forma per Pharmacopeia						
equivalent share data, calculated assuming the						
maximum number of Ligand shares were						
issued:						
Net loss from continuing operations basic and	<i>•</i>		<i>•</i>	(0.00)		
diluted	\$	(0.60)	\$	(0.23)		
Book value (based on basic weighted average			<u>_</u>			
shares outstanding)			\$	0.10		
Combined pro forma per Pharmacopeia						
equivalent share data, calculated assuming the						
minimum number of Ligand shares were						
issued:						
Net loss from continuing operations basic and						
diluted	\$	(0.49)	\$	(0.28)		
Book value (based on basic weighted average						
shares outstanding)			\$	0.13		
			22			

#### **RISK FACTORS**

If the mergers are completed, Ligand and Pharmacopeia will operate as a combined company in a market environment that is difficult to predict and that involves significant risks, many of which will be beyond the combined company's control. In addition to information regarding Ligand and Pharmacopeia contained in, or incorporated by reference into, this proxy statement/prospectus, you should carefully consider the risks described below before voting your shares. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to Ligand and Pharmacopeia or that they do not currently believe are important to an investor, if they materialize, also may adversely affect the mergers, Ligand, Pharmacopeia and the combined company. A discussion of additional risks and uncertainties regarding Ligand and Pharmacopeia can be found in the information that is incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus and referred to in the section entitled "Where You Can Find More Information" beginning on page 130 of this proxy statement/prospectus. If any of the events, contingencies, circumstances or conditions described in the following risks actually occur, Ligand's and Pharmacopeia's respective businesses, financial condition or their results of operations (both separately and as combined) could be seriously harmed. If that happens, the trading price of Ligand common stock or Pharmacopeia common stock could decline and you may lose part or all of the value of any Ligand shares or Pharmacopeia shares held by you.

#### Risks Related to the Mergers and the Combined Company

# The number of shares and the value of Ligand common stock that Pharmacopeia stockholders will receive in connection with the mergers will fluctuate.

The number of shares and precise value of the merger consideration to be received by Pharmacopeia stockholders at the effective time of merger 1 cannot be determined at the present time. The exchange ratio, which determines the number of shares of Ligand common stock that Pharmacopeia stockholders will receive in connection with the mergers, will not be determined until shortly before the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders.

Upon the terms of the merger agreement, Ligand would issue approximately 0.58 of a share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, subject to certain adjustments for cancelled stock options. However, this exchange ratio is fixed only if the Ligand Common Stock Value falls in the range of \$3.00 and \$3.75. Otherwise, the following will apply:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$3.75 but not greater than \$4.50, the overall transaction value will be fixed at \$66 million, and the exchange ratio will decrease as prices increase within the range;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.49;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is equal to or greater than \$2.38 but less than \$3.00, then the exchange ratio will increase as prices decrease within the range (provided that if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.93, the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60), subject to specified limitations in the merger agreement. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive cash consideration for an overall transaction value fixed at \$52.8 million; or

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive a proportionate share of \$10 million in cash.

The price of Ligand common stock at the closing of the mergers may vary from its price on the date the merger agreement was executed, on the date of this proxy statement/prospectus and on the date of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders. Stock price changes may result from a

variety of factors beyond Ligand's control, including general economic and market conditions. In addition, there will be a period of time between completion of the mergers and the time at which former Pharmacopeia stockholders actually receive stock certificates evidencing the Ligand common stock. Until stock certificates are received, former Pharmacopeia stockholders may not be able to sell their Ligand shares in the open market and, therefore, may not be able to avoid losses from any decrease in the trading price of Ligand common stock during that period.

# If a certain trigger event does not occur, no payments will be made under the CVRs or, even if this event occurs, Ligand may not be able to make the cash payments payable pursuant to the CVRs.

Pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement, the CVRs provide former Pharmacopeia stockholders and certain securityholders with the right to receive an aggregate of \$15 million cash payment if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's DARA program (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb or any of its affiliates) on or prior to December 31, 2011.

The trigger event for the contingent payment may not occur due to numerous factors. If this event is not achieved within the required timeframe, the CVRs will expire and no payments will be made in connection with the CVRs. Accordingly, the CVRs may ultimately have no value. The CVRs are not transferable other than in certain limited circumstances and accordingly you may not sell them prior to their termination. Following the consummation of the mergers, Ligand intends to review the DARA program to determine what financial commitments, if any, will be made with respect to such program. Ligand also intends to solicit and consider the interests of potential collaborators and/or partners with respect to any investment by such parties in the DARA program. Ligand does not intend to make any investment in the DARA program unless its review of the DARA program demonstrates that such investment is likely to increase Ligand stockholder value. Under the terms of the CVR agreement, Ligand has sole discretion and decision making authority over whether to continue to invest in the DARA program, how much to invest in the DARA program and whether and on what terms, if any, to enter into any license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to DARA. Accordingly, Ligand may decide not to make any investment in the DARA program and may decide not to pursue partnering discussions. In addition, the CVRs are unsecured obligations of Ligand and the necessary funds for the CVR payments have not been placed in an escrow account. Even if the trigger event occurs, at the time the aggregate \$15 million cash payment is due pursuant to the CVRs. Any rights or claims by the CVR holders relating thereto would be subordinated in the right of payment to the prior payment in full of any senior or secured Ligand obligations.

# If Ligand is not successful in integrating Pharmacopeia into its own business, then the benefits of the mergers will not be fully realized and the market price of Ligand's common stock may be negatively affected.

Ligand may not achieve successful integration of the Pharmacopeia assets in a timely manner, or at all, and Ligand may not realize the benefits and synergies of the mergers to the extent, or in the timeframe, anticipated. Ligand and Pharmacopeia entered into the merger agreement with the expectation that the mergers will result in benefits arising out of the combination of the companies. The successful integration of Ligand and Pharmacopeia will require, among other things, integration of Pharmacopeia's assets into Ligand. It is possible that the integration process could result in the loss of key employees, diversion of each company's management's attention, the disruption or interruption of, or the loss of momentum in, each company's ongoing business or inconsistencies in standards, controls, procedures and policies, any of which could adversely affect either company's ability to maintain relationships with licensors, collaborators, partners, suppliers and employees or Ligand's ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of the mergers, or could reduce Ligand's earnings or otherwise adversely affect the business and financial results of the combined company and, as a result, adversely affect the market price of Ligand common stock. For example, as part of the integration process,



Ligand intends to review and reduce the workforce levels at Pharmacopeia, as appropriate. Such workforce reductions may adversely affect Ligand's ability to successfully integrate Pharmacopeia's business and may disrupt the combined company's ongoing business operations.

Ligand expects to incur significant costs and commit significant management time integrating Pharmacopeia's business operations, technology, development programs, products and personnel with those of Ligand's. If Ligand does not successfully integrate the business of Pharmacopeia, the expenditure of these costs will reduce Ligand's cash position.

# Uncertainty regarding the mergers and the effects of the mergers could cause each company's licensors, collaborators, suppliers or other strategic partners to delay or defer decisions, which could increase costs of the ongoing business for Ligand and/or Pharmacopeia.

Ligand's and Pharmacopeia's strategy for developing and commercializing many of their potential products includes entering into agreements with licensors, collaborators, suppliers and other strategic partners. These partners, in response to the announcement of the mergers, may delay or defer decisions regarding their business relationships with each company, which could increase costs for the business of the subject company and delay, interrupt or terminate the collaborate research, development and commercialization of certain potential products, regardless of whether the mergers are ultimately completed. Under specified circumstances, these partners may also terminate their agreements with each company. Any such delay, interruption or termination of the combined company's relationship with any of these partners could materially harm the combined company's business and financial condition, and frustrate any commercialization efforts for its product candidates.

# The mergers are subject to closing conditions that could result in the completion of the mergers being delayed or not consummated, which could negatively impact Ligand's and/or Pharmacopeia's stock price and future business and operations.

Completion of the mergers is conditioned upon Ligand and Pharmacopeia satisfying closing conditions, including adoption of the merger agreement by Pharmacopeia's stockholders, all as set forth in the merger agreement. See the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Conditions to the Mergers" for a discussion of the conditions to the completion of the mergers. The required conditions to closing may not be satisfied in a timely manner, if at all, or, if permissible, waived, and the mergers may not be consummated. Failure to consummate the mergers could negatively impact Ligand's and/or Pharmacopeia's stock price, future business and operations, and financial condition. Any delay in the consummation of the mergers or any uncertainty about the consummation of the mergers may adversely affect the future business, growth, revenue and results of operations of either or both of the companies.

# Failure to complete the mergers could negatively impact the market price of Ligand common stock and/or Pharmacopeia common stock and the future business and financial results of Ligand and/or Pharmacopeia.

If the mergers are not completed for any reason, the ongoing business of Ligand and Pharmacopeia may be adversely affected and will be subject to a number of risks, including:

Pharmacopeia may be required, under some circumstances, to pay Ligand a termination fee of \$3.375 million or reimburse Ligand for up to \$1.4 million of merger-related expenses. See "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Termination Fee" beginning on page 110 of this proxy statement/prospectus;

the diversion of management's attention, the reduction in capital spending and acquisitions, the suspension of planned hiring and other affirmative and negative covenants in the merger agreement restricting the companies' businesses;



failure to pursue other beneficial opportunities as a result of the focus of management of each of the companies on the mergers, without realizing any of the anticipated benefits of the mergers;

the market price of Ligand common stock or Pharmacopeia common stock may decline to the extent that the current market price reflects a market assumption that the mergers will be completed;

Ligand and Pharmacopeia may experience negative reactions to the termination of the mergers from licensors, collaborators, suppliers, or other strategic partners;

Ligand's and Pharmacopeia's costs incurred related to the mergers, such as legal and accounting fees, must be paid even if the mergers are not completed; and

Pharmacopeia's common stock may be subject to delisting from Nasdaq. On September 30, 2008, Pharmacopeia received a notification from The Nasdaq Stock Market indicating that Pharmacopeia was not in compliance with Nasdaq's continued listing requirements because its market value of its listed securities was below \$50 million for 10 consecutive trading days.

If the merger agreement is terminated and Pharmacopeia's board of directors seeks another merger or business combination, Pharmacopeia stockholders cannot be certain that Pharmacopeia will be able to find a party willing to pay a price equivalent to or more attractive than the price Ligand has agreed to pay in the mergers. Despite active efforts, Pharmacopeia was not able to raise funds to further the development of its business during the period from November 2007 through August 2008.

# The pro forma financial statements are presented for illustrative purposes only and may not be an indication of the combined company's financial condition or results of operations following the mergers.

The pro forma financial statements contained in this proxy statement/prospectus are presented for illustrative purposes only and may not be an indication of the combined company's financial condition or results of operations following the mergers for several reasons. For example, the pro forma financial statements have been derived from the historical financial statements of Ligand and Pharmacopeia and certain adjustments and assumptions have been made regarding the combined company after giving effect to the mergers. The information upon which these adjustments and assumptions have been made is preliminary, and these kinds of adjustments and assumptions are difficult to make with complete accuracy. For example, we have assumed that the consummation of the mergers will occur on or prior to December 31, 2008. If the consummation of the mergers does not occur by such time, certain accounting rule changes in 2009 will have a significant impact on the accounting treatment of the mergers. Moreover, the pro forma financial statements do not reflect all costs that are expected to be incurred by the combined company in connection with the mergers. For example, the impact of any incremental costs incurred in integrating the two companies is not reflected in the pro forma financial statements. As a result, the actual financial condition and results of operations of the combined company following the mergers may not be consistent with, or evident from, these pro forma financial statements.

In addition, the assumptions used in preparing the pro forma financial information may not prove to be accurate, and other factors may affect the combined company's financial condition or results of operations following the mergers. Any potential decline in the combined company's financial condition or results of operations may cause significant variations in the stock price of the combined company. See the section entitled "Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information" beginning on page 120 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### If Ligand is unable to retain key Ligand and/or Pharmacopeia personnel after the mergers are completed, Ligand's business may suffer.

The success of the mergers will depend in part on Ligand's ability to retain personnel currently employed by Ligand and those key Pharmacopeia employees who continue employment with Ligand

after the mergers. It is possible that these employees might decide not to remain with Ligand after the mergers is completed. There is no assurance that Ligand will be able to retain key employees of Pharmacopeia. If key employees terminate their employment, or insufficient numbers of employees are retained to maintain effective operations, Ligand's development activities might be adversely affected; management's attention might be diverted from successfully integrating Pharmacopeia's operations to hiring suitable replacements; and Ligand's business might suffer. In addition, Ligand might not be able to locate suitable replacements for any key employees that leave Ligand or Pharmacopeia, and Ligand may not be able to offer employment to potential replacements on reasonable terms.

# In the event the mergers are completed, Ligand will incur significant additional expenses in connection with the integration of Pharmacopeia.

In the event the mergers are completed, Ligand expects to incur significant additional expenses in connection with the integration of Pharmacopeia, including integrating personnel, information technology systems, accounting systems, vendors and strategic partners of each company and implementing consistent standards, policies, and procedures, and may be subject to possibly material write downs in assets and charges to earnings, which are expected to include severance pay and other costs.

# Pharmacopeia's executive officers and directors have interests different from your interests that may influence them to support or approve the mergers.

In considering the recommendation of the Pharmacopeia board of directors to adopt the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia stockholders should recognize that Pharmacopeia's executive officers and directors have interests that differ from those of Pharmacopeia's and Ligand's stockholders because of employment arrangements, severance arrangements, change of control agreements, indemnification and liability insurance and other reasons. These reasons are described in the section entitled "The Merger Agreement" Interests of Pharmacopeia's Executive Officers and Directors in the Mergers."

#### The issuance of Ligand common stock in connection with the mergers could decrease the market price of Ligand common stock.

Based on the number of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding as of October 8, 2008, at the closing of the mergers, Ligand will issue up to 18,976,461 shares of Ligand common stock, or approximately 16.6% of the number of outstanding shares of Ligand's common stock currently in the public market, to Pharmacopeia stockholders in connection with the mergers. The issuance of the Ligand common stock may result in fluctuations in the price of Ligand common stock, including a stock price decline.

# If Pharmacopeia stockholders sell the Ligand common stock received in connection with the mergers, they could cause a decline in the market price of Ligand common stock.

Ligand's issuance of common stock in connection with the mergers will be registered with the SEC. As a result, those shares will be immediately available for resale in the public market, except for shares of Ligand common stock that will be subject to additional transfer restrictions because those shares were issued to Pharmacopeia's former stockholders who become affiliates of Ligand upon completion of the mergers. Pharmacopeia former stockholders may sell the stock they receive immediately after the mergers, except for any shares subject to the additional transfer restrictions described above. If this occurs, or if other holders of Ligand common stock sell significant amounts of Ligand common stock immediately after the mergers are completed, the market price of Ligand common stock could decline. These sales may also make it more difficult for Ligand to sell equity securities in the future at a time and at a price that Ligand deems appropriate to raise funds through future offerings of common stock.

#### The market price of Ligand's common stock may decline as a result of the mergers.

The market price of Ligand's common stock may decline as a result of the mergers for a number of reasons including if:

Ligand does not achieve the perceived benefits of the mergers as rapidly or to the extent anticipated by financial or industry analysts;

the effect of the mergers on Ligand's business and prospects is not consistent with the expectations of financial or biopharmaceutical industry analysts; or

investors react negatively to the effect on Ligand's business and prospects from the mergers.

#### Former Pharmacopeia stockholders will have limited ability to influence Ligand's actions and decisions following the mergers.

Following the mergers, former Pharmacopeia stockholders will hold up to only approximately 16.6% of the outstanding shares of Ligand common stock. As a result, former Pharmacopeia stockholders will have only limited ability to influence Ligand's business. Former Pharmacopeia stockholders will not have separate approval rights with respect to any actions or decisions of Ligand or have separate representation on Ligand's board of directors although pursuant to the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's board of directors will select two nominees to serve on Ligand's board of directors upon completion of the mergers.

# During the pendency of the mergers, Pharmacopeia may not be able to enter into certain business combinations with other parties because of restrictions in the merger agreement.

Covenants in the merger agreement impede the ability of Pharmacopeia to make certain acquisitions or complete other transactions that are not, among other things, in the ordinary course of business pending completion of the mergers. As a result, if the mergers are not completed, Pharmacopeia may be at a disadvantage to its competitors. See the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Pharmacopeia's Conduct of Business Prior to Merger 1" beginning on page 95 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### The combined company's stock price is expected to be volatile, and the market price of its common stock may drop following the mergers.

The market price of the combined company's common stock could be subject to significant fluctuations following the mergers. Market prices for securities of pharmaceutical, biotechnology and other life sciences companies have historically been particularly volatile. Some of the factors that may cause the market price of the combined company's common stock to fluctuate include:

the ability of the combined company to obtain regulatory approvals for any of its product candidates, and delays or failures to obtain such approvals;

failure of any of the combined company's product candidates, if approved, to achieve commercial success;

issues in manufacturing the combined company's approved products, if any, or product candidates;

the results of the combined company's current and any future clinical trials of its product candidates;

the entry into, or termination of, key agreements, including key commercial partner agreements;

the initiation of, material developments in, or conclusion of litigation to enforce or defend any of the combined company's intellectual property rights or defend against the intellectual property rights of others;

developments concerning current or future strategic collaborations;

announcements by commercial partners or competitors of new commercial products, clinical progress or the lack thereof, significant contracts, commercial relationships or capital commitments;

the introduction of technological innovations or new therapies that compete with potential products of the combined company;

additions or departures of key employees;

third-party coverage and reimbursement policies;

changes in estimates or recommendations by securities analysts, if any, who cover the combined company's common stock;

future sales of the combined company's common stock;

general and industry-specific economic conditions that may affect the combined company's research and development expenditures; and

period-to-period fluctuations in the combined company's financial results.

Moreover, the stock markets in general have experienced substantial volatility that has often been unrelated to the operating performance of individual companies. These broad market fluctuations may also adversely affect the trading price of the combined company's common stock.

In the past, following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities, stockholders have often instituted class action securities litigation against those companies. Such litigation, if instituted, could result in substantial costs and diversion of management attention and resources, which could significantly harm the combined company's profitability and reputation.

#### The merger agreement limits Pharmacopeia's ability to pursue alternatives to the mergers.

The merger agreement contains "no shop" provisions that, subject to limited exceptions, preclude Pharmacopeia, whether directly or indirectly through its subsidiaries, officers, directors, agents or other representatives, from soliciting, initiating, knowingly facilitating, encouraging or inducing, any inquiry with respect to, or the making, submission or announcement of, any acquisition proposal, participating in any discussions or negotiations, or furnishing any nonpublic information with respect to any acquisition proposal, or taking any other action to facilitate any inquiries or proposal that would be reasonably expected to result in an acquisition proposal, approving, endorsing or recommending any acquisition proposal, or entering into any agreement contemplating or otherwise relating to any acquisition proposal. Under certain circumstances, the merger agreement also provides that Pharmacopeia will be required to reimburse Ligand for up to \$1.4 million of merger-related expenses or pay a termination fee of \$3.375 million to Ligand upon termination of the merger agreement. These provisions might discourage a potential competing acquirer that might have an interest in acquiring all or a significant part of Pharmacopeia from considering or proposing an acquisition even if it were prepared to pay consideration with a higher per share market price than that proposed in the mergers, or might result in a potential competing acquirer proposing to pay a lower per share price to acquire Pharmacopeia than it might otherwise have proposed to pay.

#### The United States federal income tax treatment of the CVRs is unclear.

There is substantial uncertainty as to the tax treatment of the CVRs. The receipt of the CVRs as part of the merger consideration may be treated as a "closed transaction" or an "open transaction" for United States federal income tax purposes, which affects the amount of gain, if any, that may be recognized at the time of consummation of merger 1. See "The Mergers" Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Mergers" beginning on page 83 of this proxy statement/prospectus for a more detailed explanation of the United States federal income tax treatment of the CVRs.

# Ligand and Pharmacopeia have each been named in a putative class action lawsuit that could prevent or delay the completion of the mergers.

On October 6, 2008, a putative class action complaint was filed in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Mercer County (Equity Division) by Allen Heilman, one of Phamacopeia's stockholders, against Pharmacopeia, the members of its board of directors, Ligand, Margaux and Latour. The complaint generally alleges that Pharmacopeia's board of directors' decision to enter into the proposed transaction with Ligand on the terms contained in the merger agreement constitutes a breach of fiduciary duty and gives rise to other unspecified state law claims. The complaint alleges that Ligand, Margaux and Latour aided and abetted Pharmacopeia's board of directors' breach of fiduciary duty. In addition, the complaint alleges that the named plaintiff will seek "equitable relief," including among other things, an order preliminarily and permanently enjoining the proposed transaction. Neither Ligand nor Pharmacopeia can provide any assurances as to the outcome of the foregoing legal proceeding and its potential effect on the completion of the mergers.

The defense of this or any future legal proceeding could divert management's attention and resources from the needs of their respective businesses. Either Pharmacopeia or Ligand or both of them may be required to make substantial payments or incur other adverse effects in the event of adverse judgments or settlements of any such proceedings.

#### **Risks Related to Ligand**

# Ligand relies heavily on collaborative relationships, and any disputes or litigation with its collaborative partners or termination or breach of any of the related agreements could reduce the financial resources available to it, including milestone payments and future royalty revenues.

Ligand's strategy for developing and commercializing many of its potential products, including products aimed at larger markets, includes entering into collaborations with corporate partners and others. These collaborations have provided Ligand with funding and research and development resources for potential products for the treatment of a variety of diseases. These agreements also give Ligand's collaborative partners significant discretion when deciding whether or not to pursue any development program. Ligand's existing collaborations may not continue or be successful, and Ligand may be unable to enter into future collaborative arrangements to develop and commercialize its product candidates.

In addition, Ligand's collaborators may develop drugs, either alone or with others that compete with the types of drugs they are developing with Ligand. This would result in increased competition for Ligand's programs. If products are approved for marketing under Ligand's collaborative programs, revenues it receives will depend on the manufacturing, marketing and sales efforts of its collaborative partners, who generally retain commercialization rights under the collaborative agreements. Generally, Ligand's current collaborative partners also have the right to terminate their collaborations under specified circumstances. If any of Ligand's collaborative partners breaches or terminates their agreements with Ligand or otherwise fails to conduct their collaborative activities successfully, Ligand's product development under these agreements will be delayed or terminated. Disputes or litigation may also arise with Ligand's collaborators, including disputes or litigation over ownership rights to intellectual property, know-how or technologies developed with its collaborators. Such disputes or litigation could adversely affect Ligand's rights to one or more of its product candidates, including its LGD-4665 and other small-molecule TPO mimetic compounds. Any such dispute or litigation could delay, interrupt or terminate the collaborative research, development and commercialization of certain potential products, create uncertainty as to ownership rights of intellectual property, or could result in litigation or arbitration. The occurrence of any of these problems could be time-consuming and expensive and could adversely affect Ligand's business.

#### Ligand's product candidates face significant regulatory hurdles prior to marketing which could delay or prevent sales.

Before Ligand obtains the approvals necessary to sell any of its potential products, it must show through preclinical studies and human testing that each product is safe and effective. Ligand and its partners have a number of products moving toward or currently awaiting regulatory action, including eltrombopag, bazedoxifene and lasofoxifene. Failure to show any product's safety and effectiveness could delay or prevent regulatory approval of a product and could adversely affect Ligand's business. The clinical trials process is complex and uncertain. For example, the results of preclinical studies and initial clinical trials may not necessarily predict the results from later large-scale clinical trials. In addition, clinical trials may not demonstrate a product's safety and effectiveness to the satisfaction of the regulatory authorities. Recently, a number of companies have suffered significant setbacks in advanced clinical trials or in seeking regulatory approvals, despite promising results in earlier trials. The United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) may also require additional clinical trials after regulatory approvals are received. Such additional trials may be expensive and time-consuming, and failure to successfully conduct those trials could jeopardize continued commercialization of a product.

The rate at which Ligand completes its clinical trials depends on many factors, including, but not limited to, its ability to obtain adequate supplies of the products to be tested and patient enrollment. Patient enrollment is a function of many factors, including the size of the patient population, the proximity of patients to clinical sites and the eligibility criteria for the trial. Delays in patient enrollment for Ligand's trials may result in increased costs and longer development times. In addition, Ligand's collaborative partners have rights to control product development and clinical programs for products developed under the collaborations. As a result, these collaborative partners may conduct these programs more slowly or in a different manner than expected. Moreover, even if clinical trials are completed, Ligand or its collaborative partners still may not apply for FDA approval in a timely manner or the FDA still may not grant approval.

# Third party intellectual property may prevent Ligand or its partners from developing Ligand's potential products and Ligand may owe a portion of any payments it receives from its collaborative partners to one or more third parties.

Ligand's success will depend on its ability and the ability of its collaborative partners to avoid infringing the proprietary rights of others, both in the United States and in foreign countries. In addition, disputes with licensors under Ligand's license agreements may arise which could result in additional financial liability or loss of important technology and potential products and related revenue, if any. Further, the manufacture, use or sale of Ligand's potential products or its collaborative partners' products or potential products may infringe the patent rights of others. This could impact AVINZA, eltrombopag, bazedoxifene, lasofoxifene, LGD-4665 and any other products or potential products.

Several drug companies and research and academic institutions have developed technologies, filed patent applications or received patents for technologies that may be related to Ligand's business. Others have filed patent applications and received patents that conflict with patents or patent applications Ligand has licensed for its use, either by claiming the same methods or compounds or by claiming methods or compounds that could dominate those licensed to Ligand. In addition, Ligand may not be aware of all patents or patent applications that may impact its ability to make, use or sell any of its potential products. For example, United States patent applications may be kept confidential while pending in the United States Patent and Trademark Office and patent applications filed in foreign countries are often first published six months or more after filing.

In July 2007, the Salk Institute for Biological Studies, or Salk, filed a demand for arbitration with the American Arbitration Association, seeking damages for alleged breach of contract based on Salk's theory that it was entitled to a portion of the money paid by Eisai, the purchaser of Ligand's oncology product line, to Ligand for Targretin-related assets. In September 2008, Ligand reached a settlement with Salk, whereby the parties resolved all disputes that had arisen between them, including Salk's

primary claim in arbitration relating to the sale of Targretin to Eisai in 2006. As part of the settlement, the parties executed mutual releases and agreed to jointly seek dismissal with prejudice of all claims and counterclaims asserted in the arbitration. Ligand agreed to pay Salk \$9.5 million immediately upon settlement and \$3.5 million six months from the date of settlement in return for which Salk acknowledged that no additional payments would be due from Ligand or any sublicensee for any past, present or future conduct, including development of any compound in Ligand's internal or partnered pipeline, except for any future bazedoxifene related payments. Pursuant to the parties' agreement, the American Arbitration Association dismissed the proceeding.

On March 4, 2008, Rockefeller University, or Rockefeller, filed suit, now proceeding in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York, against Ligand alleging, among other things, a breach by Ligand of its September 30, 1992 license agreement with Rockefeller, as well as other causes of action for unjust enrichment, quantum meruit, specific performance to perform an audit and declaratory relief. The complaint seeks damages of at least \$1.9 million, plus alleges that Rockefeller is entitled to 25% of payments to be received by Ligand in the future related to Promacta and SB-559448 or from any third party in connection with certain products (which products, according to the complaint, include LGD-4665), and 5% of future net sales of certain of Ligand's other products. The complaint requests a trial by jury, and also seeks to impose a constructive trust upon payments previously received by Ligand to which Rockefeller claims it is owed a portion. Ligand has filed an answer and counterclaims seeking, among other things, a judicial determination that (i) eltrombopag and the backup compound SB-559448 (including the use of such compounds) do not embody any invention(s) described or claimed in certain licensed patent rights under the September 30, 1992 license agreement between Ligand and Rockefeller, (ii) Rockefeller technical information was not essential to the discovery or development of eltrombopag and the backup compound SB-559448, (iii) Ligand is not liable for any additional payments under its September 30, 1992 license agreement with Rockefeller beyond any payments that it has already made, and (iv) the September 30, 1992 license agreement between Ligand and Rockefeller was terminated in November 2007, and that subsequent to the termination of such agreement, Ligand is not liable for future payments under such agreement. Discovery is scheduled to be completed in the second quarter of 2009, but delays are possible and Ligand is unable to guarantee when a final decision will be rendered. Intellectual property license disputes are subject to inherent uncertainties and there can be no assurance this litigation will be resolved favorably to Ligand or that it will not have a material adverse effect on Ligand. Ligand's management is unable to assess the likelihood of an unfavorable outcome and, accordingly, no accrual has been recorded as of June 30, 2008.

Further, these and other possible disagreements or litigation with Ligand's collaborative partners could delay Ligand's ability and the ability of its collaborative partners to achieve milestones or Ligand's receipt of other payments. In addition, these and any other possible disagreements or litigation could delay, interrupt or terminate the research, development and commercialization of certain potential products being developed by either Ligand's collaborative partners or by Ligand. Moreover, if Ligand is unable to resolve the current dispute with Rockefeller or any other possible disagreements with licensors or collaborative partners, protracted litigation or arbitration could result. The occurrence of any of the foregoing problems could adversely affect Ligand's business.

As noted above, Rockefeller has filed a lawsuit against Ligand claiming, among other things, that it is owed and will be owed certain payments under Ligand's agreement with Rockefeller. Other third parties have not directly threatened an action or claim against Ligand, although Ligand does periodically receive other communications or have other conversations with the owners of other patents or other intellectual property. If others obtain patents with conflicting claims, Ligand may be required to obtain licenses to those patents or to develop or obtain alternative technology. Ligand may not be able to obtain any such licenses on acceptable terms, or at all. Any failure to obtain such licenses could delay or prevent Ligand from pursuing the development or commercialization of its potential products.

In general, litigation claims can be expensive and time consuming to bring or defend against and could result in settlements or damages that could significantly impact Ligand's results of operations and financial condition. Ligand cannot predict or determine the outcome of these matters or reasonably estimate the amount or range of amounts of any fines or penalties that might result from a settlement or an adverse outcome. However, a settlement or an adverse outcome could have a material adverse effect on Ligand's financial position, liquidity and results of operations.

#### Ligand is substantially dependent on AVINZA royalties for its revenues.

King Pharmaceuticals, or King, is obligated to pay Ligand royalties in the future based on sales of AVINZA by King. Specifically, beginning in October 2008, King is required to make royalty payments based upon calendar year net sales of AVINZA. If calendar year net sales are less than \$200.0 million, the royalty payment will be 5% of all net sales. If calendar year net sales are greater than \$200.0 million, the royalty payment will be 5% of net sales greater than \$250.0 million. In addition, beginning in 2009, Ligand will no longer be entitled to receive royalties on a quarterly basis, but will collect royalties on an annual basis, which may adversely impact Ligand's cash flows. These royalties represent and will for some time represent substantially all of Ligand's ongoing revenue. Although Ligand may also receive royalties and milestones from its partners in various past and future collaborations, the amount of revenue from these royalties and milestones is unknown and highly uncertain.

As a result, any setback that may occur with respect to AVINZA could significantly impair Ligand's operating results and/or reduce the market price for its stock. Setbacks could include problems with shipping, distribution, manufacturing, product safety, marketing, government licenses and approvals, intellectual property rights, competition with existing or new products and physician or patient acceptance of the products, as well as higher than expected total rebates, returns or discounts.

On September 10, 2007, King reported that Actavis, a manufacturer of generic pharmaceutical products headquartered in Iceland, had filed with the FDA an Abbreviated New Drug Application, or ANDA, with a Paragraph IV Certification pertaining to AVINZA, the rights to which were acquired by King from Ligand in February 2007. According to the report, Actavis's Paragraph IV Certification sets forth allegations that United States Patent No. 6,066,339, or the '339 patent, which pertains to AVINZA, and which is listed in the FDA's Approved Drug Products With Therapeutic Equivalence Evaluations, will not be infringed by Actavis's manufacture, use, or sale of the product for which the ANDA was submitted. The expiration date for this patent is November 2017. King, King Pharmaceuticals Research and Development, Inc., Elan Corporation, plc and Elan Pharma International Ltd. jointly filed suit in federal district court in New Jersey on October 18, 2007 against Actavis, Inc. and Actavis Elizabeth LLC for patent infringement under the '339 patent. The lawsuit seeks a judgment that would, among other things, prevent Actavis from commercializing its proposed morphine product until after expiration of the '339 patent.

AVINZA was licensed from Elan Corporation which is its sole manufacturer. Any problems with Elan's manufacturing operations or capacity could reduce sales of AVINZA, as could any licensing or other contract disputes with Elan, raw materials suppliers, or others. Similarly, King's AVINZA sales efforts could be affected by a number of factors and decisions regarding its organization, operations, and activities as well as events both related and unrelated to AVINZA, including sales force reorganizations and lower than expected sales call and prescription volumes. AVINZA could also face stiffer competition from existing or future pain products. The negative impact on the AVINZA's sales growth in turn may negatively affect Ligand's royalties, revenues and earnings.

AVINZA sales may also be negatively impacted by higher than expected discounts (especially pharmacy benefit management/group purchasing organization rebates and Medicaid rebates, which can be substantial), returns and chargebacks and/or slower than expected market penetration. Other setbacks that AVINZA could face in the sustained-release opioid market include product safety and abuse issues, regulatory action, and the inability to obtain sufficient quotas of morphine from the Drug



Enforcement Agency to support production requirements. With respect to regulatory action and product safety issues, the FDA previously requested expanded warnings on the AVINZA label to alert doctors and patients to the dangers of using AVINZA with alcohol. Changes were made to the label. The FDA also requested clinical studies to investigate the risks associated with taking AVINZA with alcohol. Any additional warnings, studies and any further regulatory action could have significant adverse effects on AVINZA sales.

#### Ligand's stock price has been volatile and could experience a sudden decline in value.

Ligand's common stock has experienced significant price and volume fluctuations and may continue to experience volatility in the future. As a result, stockholders may not be able to sell their shares quickly or at the latest market price if trading in Ligand's stock is not active or the volume is low. Many factors may have a significant impact on the market price of Ligand's common stock, including, but not limited to, the following factors: results of or delays in Ligand's preclinical studies and clinical trials; the success of Ligand's collaboration agreements; publicity regarding actual or potential medical results relating to products under development by Ligand or others; announcements of technological innovations or new commercial products by Ligand or others; future sales of Ligand's common stock by existing stockholders; regulatory developments or changes in regulatory guidance; litigation or threats of litigation; economic and other external factors or other disaster or crises; the departure of any of Ligand's officers, directors or key employees; period-to-period fluctuations in financial results; and limited daily trading volume.

The Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, or FINRA (formerly the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.), and the SEC have adopted certain new rules. If Ligand were unable to continue to comply with the new rules, it could be delisted from trading on Nasdaq, and thereafter trading in Ligand's common stock, if any, would be conducted through the over-the-counter market or on the Electronic Bulletin Board of FINRA. As a consequence of such delisting, an investor would likely find it more difficult to dispose of, or to obtain quotations as to the price of, Ligand's common stock. Delisting of Ligand's common stock could also result in lower prices per share of its common stock than would otherwise prevail.

# Ligand's product development is uncertain, and Ligand may never generate sufficient collaborative payments and royalties from the development of products to become profitable.

Ligand was founded in 1987. Ligand has incurred significant losses since its inception. As of June 30, 2008, Ligand's accumulated deficit was \$591.9 million.

Most of Ligand's products in development will require extensive additional development, including preclinical testing and human studies, as well as regulatory approvals, before they can be marketed. Ligand cannot predict if or when any of the products it is developing or those being developed with its partners will be approved for marketing. There are many reasons why Ligand or its collaborative partners may fail in their efforts to develop their potential products, including the possibility that: preclinical testing or human studies may show that their potential products are ineffective or cause harmful side effects; the products may fail to receive necessary regulatory approvals from the FDA or foreign authorities in a timely manner, or at all; the products, if approved, may not be produced in commercial quantities or at reasonable costs; the products, if approved, may not achieve commercial acceptance; regulatory or governmental authorities may apply restrictions to the products, which could adversely affect their commercial success; or the proprietary rights of other parties may prevent Ligand or its partners from marketing the products.

Any product development failures for these or other reasons, whether with Ligand's products or its partners' products, may reduce Ligand's expected revenues, profits, and stock price.

# The past restatement of Ligand's consolidated financial statements increased the possibility of legal or administrative proceedings. Any future material weaknesses or deficiencies in Ligand's internal control over financial reporting could harm stockholder and business confidence on its financial reporting, its ability to obtain financing and other aspects of its business.

Ligand determined that its consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2003, and for the first three quarters of 2004, as described in more detail in Ligand's 2004 annual report on Form 10-K, should be restated. As a result of these events, Ligand has become subject to a number of additional risks and uncertainties. Ligand expects to continue to incur unanticipated accounting and legal costs as noted below. In addition, the SEC instituted a formal investigation into Ligand's restated consolidated financial statements identified above. This investigation will likely continue to divert more of Ligand's management's time and attention and cause Ligand to continue to incur substantial costs. Such investigations can also lead to fines or injunctions or orders with respect to future activities, as well as further substantial costs and diversion of Ligand's management time and attention.

While no material weaknesses were identified as of December 31, 2007, Ligand cannot assure you that material weaknesses will not be identified in future periods. The existence of one or more material weakness or significant deficiency could result in errors in Ligand's consolidated financial statements. Substantial costs and resources may be required to rectify any internal control deficiencies. If Ligand fails to achieve and maintain the adequacy of its internal controls in accordance with applicable standards, it may be unable to conclude on an ongoing basis that it has effective internal controls over financial reporting. If Ligand cannot produce reliable financial reports, its business and financial condition could be harmed, investors could lose confidence in its reported financial information, or the market price of its stock could decline significantly. In addition, Ligand's ability to obtain additional financing to operate and expand its business, or obtain additional financial condition and the market value of its securities. Moreover, Ligand's reputation with customers, lenders, investors, securities analysts and others may be adversely affected.

#### Challenges to or failure to secure patents and other proprietary rights may significantly hurt Ligand's business.

Ligand's success will depend on its ability and the ability of its licensors to obtain and maintain patents and proprietary rights for its potential products both in the United States and in foreign countries. Patents may not be issued from any of these applications currently on file, or, if issued, may not provide sufficient protection. Ligand's patent position, like that of many biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies, is uncertain and involves complex legal and technical questions for which important legal principles are unresolved. Ligand may not develop or obtain rights to products or processes that are patentable. Even if Ligand does obtain patents, such patents may not adequately protect the technology Ligand owns or has licensed. In addition, others may challenge, seek to invalidate, infringe or circumvent any patents Ligand owns or licenses and rights Ligand receives under those patents may not provide competitive advantages to Ligand.

Any conflicts resulting from the patent rights of others could significantly reduce the coverage of Ligand's patents and limit its ability to obtain meaningful patent protection. Ligand has had and will continue to have discussions with its current and potential collaborative partners regarding the scope and validity of its patents and other proprietary rights. If a collaborative partner or other party successfully establishes that Ligand's patent rights are invalid, Ligand may not be able to continue its existing collaborations beyond their expiration. Any determination that Ligand's patent rights are invalid also could encourage its collaborative partners to seek early termination of their agreements. Such invalidation could adversely affect Ligand's ability to enter into new collaborations.

Ligand may also need to initiate litigation, which could be time-consuming and expensive, to enforce its proprietary rights or to determine the scope and validity of others' rights. If litigation occurs, a court may find Ligand's patents or those of its licensors invalid or may find that Ligand has infringed on a competitor's rights. In addition, if any of Ligand's competitors has filed patent applications in the United States which claim technology Ligand also has invented, the United States Patent and Trademark Office may require Ligand to participate in expensive interference proceedings to determine who has the right to a patent for the technology.

Ligand also relies on unpatented trade secrets and know-how to protect and maintain its competitive position. Ligand requires its employees, consultants, collaborative partners and others to sign confidentiality agreements when they begin their relationship with Ligand. These agreements may be breached, and Ligand may not have adequate remedies for any breach. In addition, Ligand's competitors may independently discover its trade secrets.

# Ligand's legacy commercial product lines expose it to product liability risks and Ligand may not have sufficient insurance to cover any claims.

Ligand completed the sale of its commercial product lines in February 2007. Nevertheless, products Ligand sold prior to divesting these product lines expose it to potential product liability risks. For example, such products may need to be recalled to address regulatory issues. A successful product liability claim or series of claims brought against Ligand could result in payment of significant amounts of money and divert management's attention from running its business.

In addition, some of the compounds Ligand is investigating may be harmful to humans. Ligand believes that it carries reasonably adequate insurance for product liability claims. However, Ligand may not be able to maintain its insurance on commercially reasonable terms, or its insurance may not provide adequate protection in the case of a product liability claim. To the extent that product liability insurance, if available, does not cover potential claims, Ligand will be required to self-insure the risks associated with such claims.

# Ligand will have continuing obligations to indemnify the buyers of its commercial product lines, and may be subject to other liabilities related to the sale of Ligand's commercial product lines.

In connection with the sale of Ligand's AVINZA product line, Ligand has agreed to indemnify King in certain cases for a period of 30 months after the closing of the sale of the AVINZA product line in February 2007, including any breach of certain representations, warranties or covenants contained in the asset purchase agreement. In addition, Ligand has agreed to indemnify Eisai, the purchaser of its Oncology product line, for damages suffered by Eisai arising from any breach of Ligand's representations, warranties, covenants or obligations in the asset purchase agreement. Ligand's obligation to indemnify Eisai extends beyond the closing of the sale of its Oncology product line in October 2006 up to, in some cases, 36 months and, in other cases, until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations. In a few instances, Ligand's obligation to indemnify Eisai survives in perpetuity. Under Ligand's agreement with King, \$15.0 million of the total upfront cash payment was deposited into an escrow account to secure Ligand's agreement with Eisai required that \$20.0 million of the total upfront cash payment be deposited into an escrow account to secure its indemnification obligations to Eisai. As of June 30, 2008, all amounts in the Eisai escrow account had been released to Ligand.

Under certain circumstances, the asset purchase agreement for the AVINZA product line also allows King to set off indemnification claims against the royalty payments payable to Ligand, including AVINZA royalty payments. Under the asset purchase agreements, Ligand's exposure for any indemnification claim brought by King or Eisai is limited to \$40.0 million and \$30.0 million,

respectively. However, in certain matters, Ligand's indemnification obligation is not subject to the foregoing limits on liability. For example, Ligand is obligated to indemnify King, without limitation, for all liabilities arising under certain agreements with Catalent Pharma Solutions related to the manufacture of AVINZA. Similarly, Ligand is obligated to indemnify Eisai, without limitation, for all liabilities related to certain claims regarding promotional materials for the ONTAK and Targretin drug products. Ligand cannot predict the liabilities that may arise as a result of these matters. Any claims related to Ligand's indemnification obligations to King or Eisai could materially and adversely affect Ligand's financial condition.

In connection with the AVINZA sale transaction, King assumed Ligand's obligation to make payments to Organon based on net sales of AVINZA (the fair value of which was \$59.0 million as of June 30, 2008). As Organon did not consent to the legal assignment of the co-promote termination obligation from Ligand to King, Ligand remains liable to Organon in the event King defaults on this obligation. Any successful claim brought against Ligand or any requirement to pay a material amount to Organon, could adversely affect Ligand's business and the price of its securities.

# If Ligand does not reach the market with its products before its competitors offer products for the same or similar uses, or if Ligand is not effective in marketing its products, its revenues from product sales, if any, will be reduced.

Ligand faces intense competition in its development activities. Many of its competitors are fully integrated pharmaceutical companies and more established biotechnology companies, which have substantially greater financial, technical, sales and marketing and human resources than Ligand does. These companies might succeed in obtaining regulatory approval for competitive products more rapidly than Ligand can for its products. In addition, competitors might develop technologies and products that are less expensive and perceived to be safer or more effective than those being developed by Ligand, which could impair its product development and render its technology obsolete.

#### Ligand uses hazardous materials, which requires it to incur substantial costs to comply with environmental regulations.

In connection with Ligand's research and development activities, Ligand handles hazardous materials, chemicals and various radioactive compounds. To properly dispose of these hazardous materials in compliance with environmental regulations, Ligand is required to contract with third parties at a substantial cost. Ligand's annual cost of compliance with these regulations is approximately \$0.7 million. In addition, Ligand believes that it carries reasonably adequate insurance for toxic tort claims. However, Ligand cannot eliminate the risk or predict the exposure of accidental contamination or injury from the handling and disposing of hazardous materials, whether by Ligand or its third-party contractors. Any accident in the handling and disposing of hazardous materials may expose Ligand to significant liability.

#### Ligand's shareholder rights plan and charter documents may hinder or prevent change of control transactions.

Ligand's shareholder rights plan and provisions contained in its certificate of incorporation and bylaws may discourage transactions involving an actual or potential change in Ligand's ownership. In addition, Ligand's board of directors may issue shares of preferred stock without any further action by the stockholders. Such restrictions and issuances may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in Ligand's ownership. If changes in Ligand's ownership are discouraged, delayed or prevented, it would be more difficult for Ligand's current board of directors to be removed and replaced, even if Ligand's stockholders believe that such actions are in the best interests of Ligand and its stockholders.

#### Return from any dividend is speculative; stockholders may not receive a return on their securities.

In general, Ligand intends to retain any earnings to support the expansion of its business. Ligand has previously paid a special dividend of a substantial portion of the net proceeds from its product line asset sales. However, other than this special dividend, Ligand does not anticipate paying cash dividends on any of its securities in the foreseeable future. Any returns stockholders receive from Ligand's stock will be highly dependent on increases in the market price for Ligand's securities, if any. The price for Ligand's common stock has been highly volatile and may decrease.

#### Ligand may lose some or all of the value of some of its short term investments.

Ligand engages one or more third parties to manage some of its cash consistent with an investment policy that allows a range of investments and maturities. The investments are intended to maintain safety of principal while providing liquidity adequate to meet projected cash requirements. Risks of principal loss are to be minimized through diversified short and medium term investments of high quality, but the investments are not in every case guaranteed or fully insured. In light of the recent changes in the credit market, one of Ligand's short term investments in commercial paper is now in default. Ligand intends to pursue collection efforts, but it might not recoup some or all of its investment in the commercial paper. In addition, from time to time Ligand may suffer other losses on its short term investment portfolio.

# Ligand may require additional money to run its business and may be required to raise this money on terms which are not favorable to it or which reduce its stock price.

Ligand may need to complete additional equity or debt financings to fund its operations. Ligand's inability to obtain additional financing could adversely affect its business. Financings may not be available at all or on terms favorable to Ligand. In addition, these financings, if completed, may not meet Ligand's capital needs and could result in substantial dilution to its stockholders.

If adequate funds are not available, Ligand may be required to delay, reduce the scope of or eliminate one or more of its research or drug development programs. Ligand may also be required to liquidate its business or file for bankruptcy protection. Alternatively, Ligand may be forced to attempt to continue development by entering into arrangements with collaborative partners or others that require it to relinquish some or all of its rights to technologies or drug candidates that it would not otherwise relinquish.

# Ligand's drug development programs will require substantial additional future funding which could hurt its operational and financial condition.

Ligand's drug development programs require substantial additional capital to successfully complete them, arising from costs to: conduct research, preclinical testing and human studies; establish pilot scale and commercial scale manufacturing processes and facilities; and establish and develop quality control, regulatory, marketing, sales and administrative capabilities to support these programs.

Ligand's future operating and capital needs will depend on many factors, including: the pace of scientific progress in Ligand's research and development programs and the magnitude of these programs; the scope and results of preclinical testing and human studies; the time and costs involved in obtaining regulatory approvals; the time and costs involved in preparing, filing, prosecuting, maintaining and enforcing patent claims; competing technological and market developments; Ligand's ability to establish additional collaborations; changes in Ligand's existing collaborations; the cost of manufacturing scale-up; and the effectiveness of Ligand's commercialization activities.

Ligand expects its research and development expenditures over the next three years to continue to be significant. However, Ligand bases its outlook regarding the need for funds on many uncertain



variables. Such uncertainties include regulatory approvals, the timing of events outside Ligand's direct control such as product launches by partners and the success of such product launches, negotiations with potential strategic partners, possible sale of assets or other transactions and other factors. Any of these uncertain events can significantly change Ligand's cash requirements.

While Ligand expects to fund its research and development activities primarily from cash generated from AVINZA royalties to the extent possible, if Ligand is unable to do so, it may need to complete additional equity or debt financings or seek other external means of financing. These financings could depress Ligand's stock price. If additional funds are required to support Ligand's operations and it is unable to obtain them on terms favorable to Ligand, Ligand may be required to cease or reduce further development or commercialization of its products, to sell some or all of its technology or assets or to merge with another entity.

#### Significant returns of products Ligand sold prior to selling its commercial businesses could harm its operating results.

Under Ligand's agreements to sell its commercial businesses, Ligand remains financially responsible for returns of its products sold before those businesses were transferred to their respective buyers. Consequently, if returns of those products are higher than expected, Ligand could incur substantial expenses for processing and issuing refunds for those returns which, in turn, could negatively impact Ligand's financial results. The amount of returns could be affected by a number of factors including, but not limited to, ongoing product demand, product rotation at distributors and wholesalers, and product stability issues.

#### **Risks Related to Pharmacopeia**

# If Pharmacopeia consumes cash more quickly than expected, and if Pharmacopeia is unable to raise additional capital, Pharmacopeia may be forced to curtail operations.

As of June 30, 2008, Pharmacopeia had cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities of approximately \$44.4 million. In addition, as of June 30, 2008, Pharmacopeia had deferred revenue of approximately \$46.2 million relating to research and development activities that are to be performed by it subsequent to June 30, 2008. Pharmacopeia's cash used in operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2008 was approximately \$25.0 million, which included \$5.0 million in upfront payments from collaborators. Excluding these receipts, Pharmacopeia's cash used in operating activities would have been \$30.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2008. As the development of Pharmacopeia's clinical programs progresses, Pharmacopeia expects this amount to increase in the future. Clinical and preclinical development of drug candidates is a long, expensive and uncertain process that may require Pharmacopeia to raise funds from time to time to support its internal development programs.

Examples of relevant potential changes that could impact Pharmacopeia's capital resources include:

the costs associated with Pharmacopeia's drug research and development activities, including the costs associated with Pharmacopeia's Phase 2 and Phase 1 clinical development programs for its product candidates PS433540 and PS178990 and additional costs Pharmacopeia may incur if its development programs are delayed or are more expensive to implement than it currently anticipates;

changes in existing collaborative relationships, including the funding Pharmacopeia receives in connection with those relationships;

the progress of Pharmacopeia's milestone and royalty producing activities;

acquisitions of other businesses or technologies;

the purchase of additional capital equipment;

cash refunds Pharmacopeia may be required to make to GlaxoSmithKline (GSK) if, prior to March 24, 2011, Pharmacopeia exercises its discretionary termination right under its product development and commercialization agreement with GSK;

cash payments Pharmacopeia may be required to make to Schering-Plough Corporation relating to a termination fee if, prior to August 2010, Pharmacopeia exercises its discretionary termination right under its amended and restated collaboration and license agreement with Schering-Plough Corporation;

cash payments Pharmacopeia may be required to make to Bristol-Myers Squibb if Pharmacopeia fails to deliver certain compound libraries under the license agreement for the DARA program, or DARA License Agreement;

competing technological and market developments; and

the cost of filing, prosecuting, defending and enforcing patent claims and other intellectual property rights, and the outcome of related litigation.

Additional capital may not be available on favorable terms, or at all. Despite active efforts, Pharmacopeia was not able to secure appropriate financing to further the development of its business during the period from November 2007 through August 2008. If adequate funds are not available, Pharmacopeia may be required to further curtail operations significantly or to obtain funds by entering into arrangements with partners or others that may require Pharmacopeia to relinquish rights to certain of its technologies, products or potential markets that Pharmacopeia would not otherwise relinquish.

# Because PS433540 is in Phase 2 clinical development and PS178990 is in Phase 1 clinical development, there is a high risk that further development and testing will demonstrate that neither compound is suitable for commercialization. In addition, because Pharmacopeia exclusively licensed each of PS433540 and PS178990 from Bristol-Myers Squibb, any dispute with Bristol-Myers Squibb may adversely affect its ability to develop and commercialize those product candidates.

Pharmacopeia has no products that have received regulatory approval for commercial sale. PS433540 is in Phase 2 clinical development and PS178990 is in Phase 1 clinical development. Pharmacopeia faces the substantial risks of failure inherent in developing drugs based on new technologies.

Both PS433540 and PS178990 must satisfy rigorous standards of safety and efficacy before the FDA and foreign regulatory authorities will approve either product candidate for commercial use. Phase 1 clinical trials with PS178990 may not demonstrate that the product candidate is sufficiently safe to warrant its continued development, and Phase 2 clinical trials with PS433540 may not demonstrate that it is safe or efficacious with respect to the clinical indications for which Pharmacopeia seeks to develop it. Pharmacopeia will need to conduct significant additional clinical trials to demonstrate the safety and efficacy of PS433540 and PS178990 to the satisfaction of the FDA and foreign regulatory authorities to obtain product approval.

Clinical development is a long, expensive and uncertain process. It may take Pharmacopeia many years to complete clinical trials, and failure can occur at any stage of trials. Success in preclinical testing and early clinical trials does not ensure that later clinical trials will be successful. Pharmacopeia may suffer significant setbacks in advanced clinical trials, even after promising results in earlier trials. Pharmacopeia may not be able to enroll a sufficient number of patients to complete its clinical trials in a timely manner. Based on results at any stage of preclinical testing or clinical trials, Pharmacopeia may decide to discontinue development of PS433540 and PS178990.

Pharmacopeia does not know whether any future clinical trials of PS433540 or PS178990 will demonstrate sufficient safety and efficacy necessary to obtain the requisite regulatory approvals or will result in marketable products. Pharmacopeia's failure to adequately demonstrate the safety and efficacy of PS433540 or PS178990 in their respective development programs will prevent receipt of FDA and foreign regulatory approvals and, ultimately, commercialization.

If there is any dispute between Pharmacopeia and Bristol-Myers Squibb regarding Pharmacopeia's rights under the DARA License Agreement, Pharmacopeia's ability to develop and commercialize PS433540 may be adversely affected. Any loss of Pharmacopeia's rights from Bristol-Myers Squibb could delay or completely terminate Pharmacopeia's product development efforts for PS433540 and other DARA compounds licensed from Bristol-Myers Squibb. Similarly, if there is any dispute between Pharmacopeia and Bristol-Myers Squibb regarding Pharmacopeia's rights under the discovery collaboration agreement relating to Pharmacopeia's selective androgen receptor modulator (SARM) program and/or performance under the discovery collaboration agreement, Pharmacopeia's ability to develop and commercialize PS178990 may be adversely affected. Any loss of Pharmacopeia's rights from Bristol-Myers Squibb could delay or completely terminate Pharmacopeia's product development efforts for PS178990 and other SARM compounds licensed from Bristol-Myers Squibb.

# Pharmacopeia's development of PS433540 may be adversely impacted if its clinical trials show certain adverse effects reported by other companies in connection with clinical trials of their ERA and ARB product candidates.

Abnormal liver function test (LFT) results, which are indicative of potential liver toxicity, have been reported by other companies as complications in their clinical trials of endothelin receptor antagonists (ERAs) product candidates. Approval of PS433540 may be delayed or ultimately blocked by such concerns. If the results of any of Pharmacopeia's PS433540 clinical trials indicate abnormal LFTs, Pharmacopeia may not receive regulatory approval to market the product candidate and Pharmacopeia's product candidate, if approved for marketing, may not be able to compete with other products. There can be no assurance that the lack of LFT abnormalities seen with respect to PS433540 prior to now will be confirmed by subsequent clinical trial results.

As developed by other companies, ERAs and angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs) have been teratogenic in animals. If approved for marketing, Pharmacopeia assumes that PS433450 will be subject to a black box warning regarding teratogenicity and therefore may not be able to compete with other products that do not have a similar warning.

Prior clinical trials by other companies have also indicated that the ERA therapeutic class may cause peripheral edema (fluid retention) in some patients. Consequently, Pharmacopeia may not receive regulatory approval to market PS433540, and PS433540, if approved for marketing, may not be able to compete with other products.

# Pharmacopeia's development of PS178990 may be adversely impacted if its clinical trials show certain adverse effects reported in connection with testosterone and other anabolic steroids.

Testosterone and other anabolic steroids may cause serious unwanted side effects, including stimulating prostate cancer growth in men and masculinization in women. Approval of PS178990 may be delayed or ultimately blocked by such concerns. If the results of any of Pharmacopeia's PS178990 clinical trials indicate such stimulation of prostate cancer growth or masculinization, Pharmacopeia may not receive regulatory approval to market the product candidate and Pharmacopeia's product candidate, if approved for marketing, may not be able to compete with other products.



#### Pharmacopeia had net losses in recent years and its future profitability is uncertain.

During the year ended December 31, 2007, Pharmacopeia had a net loss of approximately \$47.9 million. The net loss was primarily due to costs incurred in Pharmacopeia's internal product development efforts, including the costs of developing PS433540, which is currently in Phase 2 clinical trials, and the research and development of its other product candidates.

In connection with the acquisition of the SARM program, Pharmacopeia recorded a non-cash charge of \$9.2 million to proprietary research and development expense. The amount of this charge approximates the fair value of the chemistry resources Pharmacopeia is to provide to Bristol-Myers Squibb under the discovery collaboration agreement.

Pharmacopeia expects to incur losses in future periods. Despite active efforts, Pharmacopeia was not able to secure appropriate financing to further the development of its business during the period from November 2007 through August 2008.

Pharmacopeia's adoption of SFAS No. 123 (revised 2004) "Share-Based Payment" (SFAS 123R), which was effective January 1, 2006, increased Pharmacopeia's compensation costs and will continue to have a significant impact on its results of operations. In addition, under Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) No. 00-19, "Accounting for Derivative Financial Instruments Indexed to, and Potentially Settled in, a Company's Own Stock" (EITF 00-19), the accounting treatment of the warrants that Pharmacopeia issued in its October 2006 equity financing may have a significant impact on its results of operations, depending on the volatility of the market price of its common stock and the assumptions used in calculating the fair value of the warrants.

On a quarterly basis, Pharmacopeia's future operating results are likely to be highly volatile depending upon its receipt, if any, of milestone payments from its collaborators. Pharmacopeia may not receive milestone payments on a regular basis or at all. Pharmacopeia ability to achieve profitability, if ever, will be significantly impacted by the level of investment it plans to make in its internal proprietary programs in the future, as well as the results of those programs.

Continuing net losses may limit Pharmacopeia's ability to fund its operations and Pharmacopeia may not generate income from operations in the future.

# Pharmacopeia's current revenue stream is highly dependent upon the extent to which the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries collaborate with drug discovery and development companies for one or more aspects of their drug discovery and development process.

Pharmacopeia's revenue depends to a large extent on research and development expenditures by the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries. Pharmacopeia's capabilities include aspects of the drug discovery and development process that pharmaceutical companies have traditionally performed internally. Although there is a history among pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies of outsourcing drug research and development functions, this practice may not continue.

The willingness of these companies to expand or continue collaborations to enhance their research and development activities is based on certain factors that are beyond Pharmacopeia's control. While Pharmacopeia is unaware of a specific reason that any of the following factors will have a material impact on the willingness of current or potential collaborators to expand or continue collaborations, examples of relevant factors include collaborators' changing spending priorities among various types of research activities, the increased presence of offshore companies that conduct research and have lower full-time equivalent costs than Pharmacopeia's, their ability to hire and retain qualified scientists, their approach regarding expenditures during recessionary periods and their policies regarding the balance of research expenditures versus cost containment. Also, general economic downturns in Pharmacopeia's collaborators' industries, adverse changes in the regulatory environment, the adverse impact of product litigation on Pharmacopeia's collaborators' businesses or any decrease in Pharmacopeia's research and



development expenditures could harm Pharmacopeia's operations, as could increased popularity of management theories, which counsel against outsourcing of critical business functions.

Continued consolidation in the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries may further decrease the number of potential collaborators for Pharmacopeia or may alter the priorities of its current collaborators. For example, in 2007, subsequent to Pharmacopeia's entering into an agreement with N.V. Organon, Schering-Plough acquired N.V. Organon.

In addition, the popularity of scientific thinking that disfavors elements of Pharmacopeia's technology platform, such as large diverse libraries, could negatively impact Pharmacopeia's business. Any decrease in drug discovery spending by pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies could cause Pharmacopeia's revenue to decline.

Pharmacopeia's ability to collaborate with large pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies will depend on many factors, including its ability to:

discover and develop high-quality drug candidates;

identify and utilize scientists and technologies that are of the highest caliber; and

achieve results in a timely fashion, with acceptable quality and at an acceptable cost.

The importance of these factors varies from collaborator to collaborator, and Pharmacopeia may be unable to meet any or all of them for some or all of its collaborators in the future.

# If third parties do not manufacture PS433540 in sufficient quantities and at an acceptable cost, clinical development of PS433540 would be delayed.

Pharmacopeia does not currently own or operate manufacturing facilities, and Pharmacopeia's relies, and expect to continue to rely, on third parties for the production of clinical quantities of its product candidates. Pharmacopeia's current and anticipated future dependence upon others for the manufacture of its product candidates may adversely affect its future profit margins and its ability to develop product candidates and commercialize any product candidates on a timely and competitive basis.

Pharmacopeia has relied on third party vendors for the manufacture of clinical quantities of PS433540, and Pharmacopeia is currently assessing its manufacturing needs for additional clinical trial supply of PS433540 as it reviews its clinical strategy for PS433540. Pharmacopeia will evaluate whether to continue to rely on the manufacturing capabilities of its current third party vendors or whether some or all of the manufacturing process should be transferred to other contract manufacturers as it plans for its additional clinical trials. If Pharmacopeia's current supply of PS433540 becomes unusable, if its PS433540 supply is not sufficient to complete its clinical trials, or if Pharmacopeia is unsuccessful in identifying a contract manufacturer or negotiating a manufacturing agreement on a timely basis for its additional clinical trials, Pharmacopeia could experience a delay in receiving an adequate supply of PS433540.

Pharmacopeia may not be able to maintain or renew its existing or any other third-party manufacturing arrangements on acceptable terms, if at all. If Pharmacopeia is unable to continue relationships for PS433540, or to do so at an acceptable cost, or if these or other suppliers fail to meet its requirements for PS433540 for any reason, Pharmacopeia would be required to obtain alternate suppliers. Any inability to obtain alternate suppliers, including an inability to obtain approval from the FDA of an alternate supplier, would delay or prevent the clinical development of these product candidates.

#### Use of third-party manufacturers may increase the risk that Pharmacopeia will not have adequate supplies of its product candidates.

Reliance on third-party manufacturers entails risks to which Pharmacopeia would not be subject if it manufactured product candidates or products itself, including:

Reliance on the third party for regulatory compliance and quality assurance;

The possible breach of the manufacturing agreement by the third party because of factors beyond Pharmacopeia's control; and

The possible termination or non-renewal of the agreement by the third party, based on its own business priorities, at a time that is costly or inconvenient for Pharmacopeia.

If Pharmacopeia is not able to obtain adequate supplies of its product candidates, it will be more difficult for Pharmacopeia to develop its product candidates and compete effectively. Pharmacopeia's product candidates and any products that Pharmacopeia may develop may compete with other product candidates and products for access to manufacturing facilities.

Pharmacopeia's present or future manufacturing partners may not be able to comply with FDA-mandated current Good Manufacturing Practice regulations, other FDA regulatory requirements or similar regulatory requirements outside the United States. Failure of its third-party manufacturers or Pharmacopeia to comply with applicable regulations could result in sanctions being imposed on Pharmacopeia, including fines, injunctions, civil penalties, failure of regulatory authorities to grant marketing approval of its product candidates, delays, suspension or withdrawal of approvals, license revocation, seizures or recalls of product candidates or products, operating restrictions and criminal prosecutions, any of which could significantly and adversely affect supplies of Pharmacopeia's product candidates.

#### Pharmacopeia is dependent on its collaborations, and events involving these collaborations or any future collaborations could prevent Pharmacopeia from developing or commercializing product candidates.

The success of Pharmacopeia's current business strategy will depend in part on its ability to successfully perform under and manage strategic collaborations. Since Pharmacopeia does not currently possess the resources necessary to independently develop and commercialize all of the product candidates that may be discovered through its drug discovery technology, Pharmacopeia may need to enter into additional collaborative agreements to assist in the development and commercialization of some of these product candidates or in certain markets for a particular product candidate. Establishing strategic collaborations is difficult and time-consuming. Potential collaborators may reject collaborations based upon their assessment of Pharmacopeia's financial, regulatory or intellectual property position, and Pharmacopeia's discussions with potential collaborators may not lead to the establishment of new collaborations on acceptable terms.

Pharmacopeia and its present and future collaborators may fail to develop or effectively commercialize products covered by its present and future collaborations if:

Pharmacopeia does not achieve its objectives under its collaboration agreements;

Pharmacopeia or its collaborators are unable to obtain patent protection for the product candidates or proprietary technologies Pharmacopeia discovers in its collaborations;

Pharmacopeia is unable to manage multiple simultaneous product discovery and development collaborations;

Pharmacopeia's potential collaborators are less willing to expend their resources on Pharmacopeia's programs due to their focus on other programs or as a result of general market conditions;

Pharmacopeia's collaborators become competitors of Pharmacopeia's or enter into agreements with Pharmacopeia's competitors;

Pharmacopeia or its collaborators encounter regulatory hurdles that prevent commercialization of Pharmacopeia's product candidates;

Pharmacopeia develops products and processes or enters into additional collaborations that conflict with the business objectives of Pharmacopeia's other collaborators; or

Pharmacopeia's collaborators elect to terminate Pharmacopeia's partnerships under the permitted circumstances.

If Pharmacopeia or its collaborators are unable to develop or commercialize products as a result of the occurrence of any one or a combination of these events, Pharmacopeia will be prevented from developing and commercializing such product candidates. Moreover, disputes may arise with respect to the ownership of rights to any technology or products developed with any current or future partner. Lengthy negotiations with potential new partners or disagreements between Pharmacopeia and Pharmacopeia's partners may lead to delays or termination in the research, development or commercialization of product candidates. If Pharmacopeia is not able to establish additional partnerships on terms that are favorable to it or if a significant number of Pharmacopeia's existing partnerships are terminated and Pharmacopeia cannot replace them, Pharmacopeia may be required to increase its internal product development and commercialization efforts. Any of the foregoing may materially harm Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### The development of Pharmacopeia's internal and collaborative products is at an early stage and is uncertain.

Drug development is a highly uncertain process. Pharmacopeia's approach and technology may never result in a commercial drug. None of Pharmacopeia's programs has resulted in products that have received regulatory approval for commercial sale. Pharmacopeia's most advanced internal compound, PS433540, is in Phase 2 clinical trials. Currently Pharmacopeia's collaborators have advanced multiple programs into active clinical trials. All of Pharmacopeia's therapeutic candidates, including these clinical candidates, face the substantial risks of failure inherent in the drug development process. Any potential pharmaceutical product emanating from one of Pharmacopeia's internal or collaborative programs must satisfy rigorous standards of safety and efficacy before the FDA and foreign regulatory authorities will approve them for commercial use. To satisfy these standards, significant additional research, preclinical studies and clinical trials will be required.

Pharmacopeia's internal and collaborative programs are in early stages relative to generating a commercial product. Therefore, Pharmacopeia and its collaborators must engage in significant, time-consuming and costly research and development efforts followed by Pharmacopeia's and its collaborators' applications for and receipt of, regulatory approvals. Consequently, Pharmacopeia does not expect compounds from these development activities to result in commercially available products for many years, if at all.

# If Pharmacopeia's collaborators are not able to successfully develop its existing clinical candidates, Pharmacopeia's business will be harmed.

Pharmacopeia's collaborators Schering Corporation and Schering-Plough Ltd. (together Schering-Plough), Bristol-Myers Squibb and Celgene Corporation, currently are undertaking active clinical trials of prospective pharmaceutical products containing Pharmacopeia's proprietary compounds.

In each case, the collaborator is responsible for the development of these potential products, the level of resources devoted to such development and the decision as to when, or whether, such development should cease. Numerous additional studies are necessary to support the further development of these product candidates. Results from preclinical and clinical studies conducted to

date on these product candidates are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be obtained in clinical studies. Clinical results could cause Pharmacopeia's collaborators to discontinue or limit development of these product candidates. For example, in each of August 2007 and November 2005, Schering-Plough informed Pharmacopeia that it had discontinued Phase 1 clinical trials for the respective clinical compounds developed from leads from Pharmacopeia's collaboration with Schering-Plough. There can be no assurance that Schering-Plough, Bristol-Myers Squibb and Celgene will continue to develop the current clinical programs.

In addition, Pharmacopeia's collaborators may pursue alternative technologies or drug candidates, either on their own or in collaboration with others, that compete with the clinical candidates on which they collaborate with Pharmacopeia. If Pharmacopeia's collaborators do not continue their development efforts or if such efforts do not result in positive clinical results, Pharmacopeia will not receive additional milestone and royalty payments from those efforts, and Pharmacopeia's business will be harmed.

#### Pharmacopeia's stock price may be volatile and Pharmacopeia's stock could decline in value.

The market price for Pharmacopeia's common stock has been highly volatile and may continue to be highly volatile in the future. During the nine months ended September 30, 2008, the closing market price of Pharmacopeia's common stock ranged from \$1.19 per share at its low point in September 2008 to \$5.46 per share at its high point in January 2008. Results from Pharmacopeia's development programs, especially the DARA program, Pharmacopeia's quarterly operating results, changes in general conditions in the economy or the financial markets, and other developments affecting Pharmacopeia's competitors or Pharmacopeia could cause the market price of its common stock to continue to fluctuate substantially. In recent months, the stock market has experienced significant price and volume fluctuations.

While Pharmacopeia is unaware of a specific reason that any of the following factors will have a material impact on its stock price, the following factors, in addition to the factors described in the other risk factors contained in this report, may have a significant impact on the market price of Pharmacopeia's common stock:

publicity concerning the status of potential drug products under development by Pharmacopeia or its collaborators or its competitors and their partners;

reduction, termination or expiration of Pharmacopeia's collaborations;

announcements by Pharmacopeia or its competitors of significant acquisitions, strategic partnerships or joint ventures;

announcements of technological innovations or new commercial products by Pharmacopeia or its competitors;

developments concerning proprietary rights, including patents;

litigation;

economic and other external factors or disasters or other crises;

actual or anticipated period-to-period fluctuations in its financial results;

changes in financial estimates prepared by securities analysts;

differences in the valuations assigned by the equity markets and, in particular, the biopharmaceutical sector of the equity markets, to biopharmaceutical companies like Pharmacopeia that have more drug discovery than drug development capabilities; and

the general performance of the equity markets and, in particular, the biopharmaceutical sector of the equity markets.

# Disputes may arise between Pharmacopeia's partners and Pharmacopeia as to royalties and milestones to which Pharmacopeia believes it is entitled.

The compound basis for drugs developed by a partner may be a derivative or optimized version of the compound screened or optimized by Pharmacopeia. While Pharmacopeia's existing collaborative agreements provide that Pharmacopeia will receive milestone payments and royalties with respect to certain products developed from certain derivative compounds, there can be no assurance that disputes will not arise over the application of payment provisions to such products.

There can be no assurance that current or future partners will not pursue alternative technologies, or develop alternative products either on their own or in collaboration with others, including Pharmacopeia's competitors, as a means for developing treatments based on the targets which are the subject of the collaborative arrangements with Pharmacopeia.

In addition, many of Pharmacopeia's agreements that provide for potential royalty payments to Pharmacopeia also contain provisions that reduce Pharmacopeia's expected royalty if a partner is also required to pay a royalty on a product to a third party.

# The drug research and development industry is highly competitive and subject to technological change, and Pharmacopeia may not have the resources necessary to compete successfully.

Many of Pharmacopeia's competitors have access to greater financial, technical, research, marketing, sales, distribution, service and other resources than Pharmacopeia does. Moreover, the pharmaceutical and biotechnology industries are characterized by continuous technological innovation. Pharmacopeia anticipates that it will face increased competition in the future as new companies enter the market and its competitors make advanced technologies available. Technological advances or entirely different approaches that Pharmacopeia or one or more of its competitors develop may render Pharmacopeia's products, services and expertise obsolete or uneconomical. Additionally, the existing approaches of Pharmacopeia's competitors or new approaches or technologies that its competitors develop may be more effective than those it develops. Pharmacopeia may not be able to compete successfully with existing or future competitors.

#### If Pharmacopeia cannot manage the multiple relationships and interests involved in its collaborative arrangements and internal programs, Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations may be materially adversely affected.

Pharmacopeia needs to successfully structure and manage multiple internal programs and collaborative relationships, including maintaining confidentiality of the research being performed for multiple collaborators. Pharmacopeia may be unable to successfully manage conflicts between competing drug development programs of third parties to which it offers services. From time to time, more than one of Pharmacopeia's collaborators may want to perform research concerning the same or molecularly similar disease targets.

Because of that, Pharmacopeia may be required to reconcile its relationships with those collaborators, particularly if both want to establish exclusive relationships with Pharmacopeia with respect to that target or if one collaborator has an existing arrangement with Pharmacopeia and the other would like Pharmacopeia to perform services regarding a target restricted by that arrangement.

Further, if Pharmacopeia is working with a collaborator regarding a particular target, another of Pharmacopeia's collaborators may be researching the same target in one of its internal programs of which Pharmacopeia may have no knowledge. As a result, potential conflicts involving Pharmacopeia may arise due to this competition between collaborators in a particular disease field of interest.

Conflicts also may arise between Pharmacopeia's collaborators as to proprietary rights to particular compounds in Pharmacopeia's libraries or as to proprietary rights to biological targets such as receptors

or enzymes against which Pharmacopeia screens compounds in its libraries. The occurrence of conflicts, or the perception of conflicts, could have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### If Pharmacopeia uses hazardous materials in a manner that causes injury or violates laws, Pharmacopeia may be liable for damages.

Pharmacopeia's activities involve the use of potentially harmful hazardous materials, chemicals and various radioactive compounds. These materials are utilized in the performance of Pharmacopeia's assay development, high-throughput screening and chemistry optimization services, and include common organic solvents, such as acetone, hexane, methylene chloride, acetonitrile, and isopropyl and methyl alcohol, as well as common acids and bases. The waste from utilization of these solvents and other materials is disposed of through licensed third-party contractors. Further, Pharmacopeia utilizes an extremely wide variety of chemicals in the performance of its assay development, screening and optimization services. These chemicals, such as reagents, buffers and inorganic salts, typically are employed in extremely small amounts in connection with the work performed in Pharmacopeia's laboratories.

Pharmacopeia cannot completely eliminate the risk of accidental contamination or injury from the use, storage, handling or disposal of these materials. In the event of contamination or injury, Pharmacopeia could be held liable for damages that result.

Pharmacopeia maintains insurance coverage against environmental hazards arising from the storage and disposal of the materials utilized in its business. Although Pharmacopeia's management believes that such insurance has terms, including coverage limits, which are appropriate for its business, liabilities arising from the use, storage, handling or disposal of these materials could exceed Pharmacopeia's insurance coverage, as well as its resources. Pharmacopeia is subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations governing the use, storage, handling and disposal of these materials and specified waste products. The cost of compliance with these laws and regulations could be significant. To Pharmacopeia's knowledge, it has not been, and currently is not, the subject of any governmental investigation concerning the violation of these federal, state and local laws and regulations. There can be no assurance that Pharmacopeia will not be the subject of future investigations by governmental authorities.

# Pharmacopeia and its products are subject to strict government regulation, which may limit the development of products by it or its collaborators.

Regulation by governmental entities in the United States and other countries will be a significant factor in the production and marketing of any pharmaceutical products Pharmacopeia or its collaborators may develop. The nature and the extent to which government regulation may apply to Pharmacopeia and its collaborators will vary depending on the nature of the pharmaceutical products, if any. Virtually all pharmaceutical products require regulatory approval prior to commercialization.

If Pharmacopeia or its collaborators or licensees fail to obtain, or encounter delays in obtaining or maintaining, regulatory approvals, Pharmacopeia's financial results could be adversely affected. Similar regulatory procedures are required in countries outside the United States.

In addition, new legislation related to health care could reduce the prices pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies can charge for drugs they sell which, in turn, could reduce the amounts that they have available for collaborative relationships with Pharmacopeia. If pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies decrease the resources they devote to the research and development of new drugs, the number of collaborations Pharmacopeia concludes could be adversely impacted and Pharmacopeia's revenue and profitability would be reduced. If prices that pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies can charge for drugs they sell decrease, the royalties, if any, Pharmacopeia



would receive from the sale of such drugs would also decrease, which would adversely impact Pharmacopeia's revenue and profitability.

#### Failure to attract and retain skilled personnel could materially and adversely affect Pharmacopeia.

Pharmacopeia is a small company and its success depends in part on the continued service of key scientific and management personnel and its ability to identify, hire and retain additional personnel. There is intense competition for qualified personnel. Immigration laws may further restrict Pharmacopeia's ability to attract or hire qualified personnel. Pharmacopeia may not be able to continue to attract and retain the personnel necessary for its growth and development. Failure to attract and retain key personnel could have a material adverse effect on its business, financial condition and results of operations. Further, Pharmacopeia is highly dependent on the principal members of its scientific and management staff. One or more of these key employees could retire or otherwise leave Pharmacopeia's employ within the foreseeable future and the loss of any of these people could have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations. Pharmacopeia field to pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations. Pharmacopeia business, financial condition and results of operations. Pharmacopeia could have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations.

# If third parties on whom Pharmacopeia relies do not perform as contractually required or expected, Pharmacopeia may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for or to commercialize its product candidates.

Pharmacopeia does not have the ability to independently conduct clinical trials for its product candidates, and Pharmacopeia must rely on third parties, such as contract research organizations, medical institutions, clinical investigators and contract laboratories to conduct its clinical trials. In addition, Pharmacopeia relies on third parties to assist with its preclinical development of product candidates. If these third parties do not successfully carry out their contractual duties or regulatory obligations or meet expected deadlines, if the third parties need to be replaced, or if the quality or accuracy of the data they obtain is compromised due to the failure to adhere to Pharmacopeia's clinical protocols or regulatory requirements or for other reasons, Pharmacopeia's preclinical development activities or clinical trials may be extended, delayed, suspended or terminated, and Pharmacopeia may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for, or successfully commercialize, its product candidates.

In addition, Pharmacopeia continues to depend heavily upon the expertise and dedication of sufficient resources by partners to develop and commercialize products primarily based on lead compounds discovered by Pharmacopeia. If a partner fails to develop or commercialize a compound or product with respect to which it has rights from Pharmacopeia, Pharmacopeia may not receive any future milestone payments or royalties associated with that compound or product.

Similarly, while Pharmacopeia is unaware of a specific reason that any of the following factors will be experienced by its partners, because it relies heavily on them, Pharmacopeia's revenue could be adversely affected if its partners:

fail to select a target or product candidate Pharmacopeia has identified for subsequent development;

fail to gain the requisite regulatory approvals for product candidates;

do not successfully commercialize products based on the compounds that Pharmacopeia originates;

do not conduct their collaborative activities in a timely manner;

do not devote sufficient time or resources to Pharmacopeia's partnered programs or potential products;

terminate their alliances or arrangements with Pharmacopeia;

develop, either alone or with others, products that may compete with Pharmacopeia's product candidates;

dispute Pharmacopeia's respective allocations of rights to any products or technology developed during collaborations; or

merge with or are acquired by a third party that seeks to terminate Pharmacopeia's collaboration.

#### Pharmacopeia's operations may be interrupted by the occurrence of a natural disaster or other catastrophic event at its primary facilities.

Pharmacopeia depends on its laboratories and equipment for the continued operation of its business. Pharmacopeia's research and development operations and administrative functions are primarily conducted at its facilities in the Princeton, New Jersey area. Although Pharmacopeia has contingency plans in effect for natural disasters or other catastrophic events, catastrophic events could still disrupt its operations.

Even though Pharmacopeia carries business interruption insurance policies, it may suffer losses as a result of business interruptions that exceed the coverage available under its insurance policies. Any natural disaster or catastrophic event in Pharmacopeia's facilities or the areas in which they are located could have a significant negative impact on Pharmacopeia's operations.

# Accounting for Pharmacopeia's collaboration agreements, in-licensing agreements, revenues and costs, warrants and share-based compensation and other significant transactions involve significant estimates which, if incorrect, could have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia's financial position, results of operations and ability to raise capital.

As further described in "Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates" under "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" included in Pharmacopeia's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, accounting for Pharmacopeia's collaborative, development, and other transactions in the course of its business requires Pharmacopeia to make a variety of significant estimates and assumptions. Although Pharmacopeia believes it has sufficient experience and processes in place to enable it to formulate appropriate assumptions and produce reliable estimates, these assumptions and estimates may change significantly in the future and these changes could have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia's financial position, its results of operations and its ability to raise capital.

## Positions taken by the United States Patent and Trademark Office or foreign patent and trademark officials may preclude Pharmacopeia from obtaining sufficient or timely protection for its intellectual property.

The patent positions of pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies are uncertain and involve complex legal and factual questions. The coverage claimed in a patent application can be significantly reduced before the patent is issued. There is a significant risk that the scope of a patent may not be sufficient to prevent third parties from marketing other products or technologies with the same functionality of Pharmacopeia's products and technologies. Consequently, some or all of Pharmacopeia's patent applications may not issue into patents, and any issued patents may provide ineffective remedies or be challenged or circumvented.

## Third parties may have filed patent applications of which Pharmacopeia's may or may not have knowledge, and which may adversely affect Pharmacopeia's business.

Patent applications in the United States are maintained in secrecy for 18 months from filing or until a patent issues. Under certain circumstances, patent applications are never published but remain

in secrecy until issuance. As a result, others may have filed patent applications for products or technology covered by one or more pending patent applications upon which Pharmacopeia is relying. If applications covering similar technologies were to be filed before Pharmacopeia's applications, Pharmacopeia's patent applications may not be granted. There may be third-party patents, patent applications and other intellectual property or information relevant to Pharmacopeia's chemical compositions and other technologies that are not known to Pharmacopeia, that block it or compete with its chemical compositions or other technologies, or limit the scope of patent protection available to it. Moreover, from time to time, patents may issue which block or compete with Pharmacopeia's chemical compositions or other technologies, or limit the scope of patent protection available to it. Litigation may be necessary to enforce patents issued to Pharmacopeia or to determine the scope and validity of the intellectual property rights of third parties.

#### Pharmacopeia may not be able to protect adequately the trade secrets and confidential information that it discloses to its employees.

Pharmacopeia relies upon trade secrets, technical know-how and continuing technological innovation to develop and maintain its competitive position. Competitors through their independent discovery (or improper means, such as unauthorized disclosure or industrial espionage) may come to know its proprietary information. Pharmacopeia generally requires employees and consultants to execute confidentiality and assignment-of-inventions agreements. These agreements typically provide that all materials and confidential information developed by or made known to the employee or consultant during his, her or its relationship with Pharmacopeia are to be kept confidential, and that all inventions arising out of the employee's relationship with Pharmacopeia are Pharmacopeia's exclusive property. Pharmacopeia's employees and consultants may breach these agreements, and in some instances Pharmacopeia may not have an adequate remedy. Additionally, in some instances, Pharmacopeia may have failed to require that employees and consultants execute confidentiality and assignment-of-inventions agreements.

## Foreign laws may not afford Pharmacopeia sufficient protections for its intellectual property, and Pharmacopeia may not seek patent protection outside the United States.

Pharmacopeia believes that its success depends, in part, upon its ability to obtain international protection for its intellectual property. However, the laws of some foreign countries may not be as comprehensive as those of the United States and may not be sufficient to protect Pharmacopeia's proprietary rights abroad. In addition, Pharmacopeia may decide not to pursue patent protection outside the United States because of cost and confidentiality concerns. Accordingly, Pharmacopeia's international competitors could obtain foreign patent protection for, and market overseas, products and technologies for which Pharmacopeia is seeking United States patent protection and they may be able to use these products and technologies to compete against Pharmacopeia.

## Pharmacopeia may not be able to adequately defend its intellectual property from third party infringement, and third party challenges to Pharmacopeia's intellectual property may adversely affect its rights and be costly and time consuming.

Some of Pharmacopeia's competitors have, or are affiliated with companies having, substantially greater resources than Pharmacopeia has, and those competitors may be able to sustain the costs of complex patent litigation to a greater degree and for longer periods of time than Pharmacopeia. Uncertainties resulting from the initiation and continuation of any patent or related litigation could have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia's ability to compete in the marketplace pending resolution of the disputed matters. If Pharmacopeia's competitors prepare and file patent applications in the United States that claim technology also claimed by Pharmacopeia, Pharmacopeia may have to participate in interference proceedings declared by the United States Patent and Trademark Office to



determine the priority of invention, which could result in substantial costs to Pharmacopeia, even if the outcome is favorable to it. Similarly, opposition proceedings may occur overseas, which may result in the loss or narrowing of the scope of claims or legal rights. Such proceedings will at least result in delay in the issuance of enforceable claims. An adverse outcome could subject Pharmacopeia to significant liabilities to third parties and require Pharmacopeia to license disputed rights from third parties or cease using the technology.

## A patent issued to Pharmacopeia may not be sufficiently broad to protect adequately its rights in intellectual property to which the patent relates.

Even if patents are issued to Pharmacopeia, these patents may not sufficiently protect its interest in its chemical compositions or other technologies because the scope of protection provided by any patents issued to or licensed by Pharmacopeia are subject to the uncertainties inherent in patent law. Third parties may be able to design around these patents or develop unique products providing effects similar to Pharmacopeia's products. In addition, others may discover uses for Pharmacopeia's chemical compositions or technologies other than those uses covered in its patents and these other uses may be separately patentable. A number of pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies, and research and academic institutions, have developed technologies, filed patent applications or received patents on various technologies that may be related to Pharmacopeia's business. Some of these technologies, patent applications or patents may be able to obtain, or result in the denial of Pharmacopeia's patent applications. Pharmacopeia is not currently aware of any such patent applications or patents that could have a material adverse effect on its business.

#### Pharmacopeia may be subject to claims of infringement by third parties.

Third parties may claim infringement by Pharmacopeia of their intellectual property rights. In addition, to the extent Pharmacopeia's employees are involved in research areas similar to those areas in which they were involved at their former employers, Pharmacopeia may be subject to claims that one of its employees, or Pharmacopeia, has inadvertently or otherwise used or disclosed the alleged trade secrets or other proprietary information of a former employer. From time to time, Pharmacopeia has received letters claiming or suggesting that Pharmacopeia's products or activities may infringe third party patents or other intellectual property rights. Pharmacopeia's products may infringe patent or other intellectual property rights of third parties. A number of patents may have been issued or may be issued in the future that could cover certain aspects of Pharmacopeia's technology and that could prevent Pharmacopeia from using technology that it uses or expects to use. Pharmacopeia may be required to seek licenses for, or otherwise acquire rights to, technology as a result of claims of infringement. Pharmacopeia may not possess proper ownership or access rights to the intellectual property it uses. Third parties or other companies may bring infringement suits against Pharmacopeia. Any claims, with or without merit, could be time consuming to defend, result in costly litigation, divert management's attention and resources or require Pharmacopeia, if at all. In the event of a successful claim of product infringement against Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and results of operations. Pharmacopeia is not currently involved in actions of this type that are material to its business.

#### CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This proxy statement/prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 that involve risks and uncertainties, as well as assumptions, that, if they never materialize or prove incorrect, could cause the results of Ligand, Pharmacopeia or the combined company to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements generally are identified by the words "may," "will," "project," "might," "expects," "anticipates," "believes," "intends," "estimates," "should," "could," "would," "strategy," "plan," "continue," "pursue", or the negative of these words or other words or expressions of similar meaning. All statements other than statements of historical fact are statements that could be deemed forward-looking statements. For example, forward-looking statements include statements about Ligand's and Pharmacopeia's future financial and operating results, plans, expectations for potential research and development payments, cash burn rates, timing of achieving positive cash flow, potential revenue and profits of a combined company, costs and expenses, interest rates, outcome of contingencies, financial condition, liquidity, business strategies and cost savings; any statements of the plans, strategies and objectives of management for future operations, including the execution of integration and restructuring plans and the anticipated timing of filings, approvals and the closing related to the mergers; any statements concerning Ligand's and Pharmacopeia's product candidates and product development; any statements regarding future economic conditions or performance; statements of belief and any statement of assumptions underlying any of the foregoing. The risks, uncertainties and assumptions referred to above include the risk that the mergers may not close, including the risk that any required stockholder and/or regulatory approvals for the merger and related transactions may not be obtained; the possibility that expected synergies and cost savings will not be obtained or that litigation may delay the mergers; the difficulty of integrating the business, operations and employees of the two companies; as well as the reliance on collaborative partners for milestone and royalty payments, regulatory hurdles facing product candidates, uncertain product development costs, disputes regarding ownership of intellectual property, and the commercial success of any approved products; and other risks and uncertainties described in the section entitled "Risk Factors" and in the documents that are incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. You should note that the discussion of Pharmacopeia's board of directors' reasons for the mergers and the description of its financial advisor's opinion contain forward-looking statements that describe beliefs, assumptions and estimates as of the indicated dates and those forward-looking expectations may have changed as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus.

If any of these risks or uncertainties materializes or any of these assumptions proves incorrect, the results of Ligand, Pharmacopeia or the combined company could differ materially from the expectations in these statements. The forward-looking statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus are made only as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus, and neither Ligand nor Pharmacopeia is under any obligation to update their respective forward-looking statements and neither party intends to do so.

#### THE COMPANIES

#### **Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated**

Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated (NASDAQ: LGND), a Delaware corporation, is a biotechnology company that focuses on discovering and developing new drugs that address critical unmet medical needs in the areas of thrombocytopenia, anemia, cancer, hormone related diseases, osteoporosis and inflammatory diseases. Ligand aims to develop drugs that are more effective and/or safer than existing therapies, that are more convenient to administer and that are cost effective. Ligand plans to build a profitable company by generating income from research, milestone and royalty and co-promotion revenues resulting from its collaborations with pharmaceutical partners.

Additional information regarding Ligand is contained in Ligand's filings with the SEC.

Ligand was incorporated in Delaware in 1987. Ligand's principal executive offices are located at 10275 Science Center Drive, San Diego, California, 92121. Ligand's telephone number is (858) 550-7500.

#### Margaux Acquisition Corp.

Margaux Acquisition Corp. is a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand organized on September 18, 2008. Margaux does not engage in any operations and exists solely to facilitate the mergers. Its principal executive offices have the same address and telephone number as Ligand.

#### Latour Acquisition, LLC

Latour Acquisition, LLC is a Delaware limited liability company and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand organized on September 18, 2008. Latour does not engage in any operations and exists solely to facilitate the mergers. Its principal executive offices have the same address and telephone number as Ligand.

#### Pharmacopeia, Inc.

Pharmacopeia, Inc. (NASDAQ: PCOP) is a clinical development stage biopharmaceutical company dedicated to discovering and developing novel small molecule therapeutics to address significant medical needs. Pharmacopeia's strategy has been to retain the rights to product candidates at least to clinical validation, and to continue development on its own to New Drug Application (NDA) filing and commercialization for selected indications. Pharmacopeia has a broad portfolio of clinical and preclinical candidates under development internally or by partners.

Additional information regarding Pharmacopeia is contained in Pharmacopeia's filings with the SEC.

Pharmacopeia is a Delaware corporation. Pharmacopeia was incorporated in February 2002 as a wholly-owned subsidiary of Accelrys, Inc. (Accelrys), formerly Pharmacopeia, Inc. On April 30, 2004, Accelrys completed the spin-off of Pharmacopeia into an independent, separately traded and publicly held company through the distribution to its stockholders of a dividend of one share of Pharmacopeia common stock for every two shares of Accelrys common stock held. The mailing address of Pharmacopeia's principal executive offices is P.O. Box 5350, Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350, and its telephone number is (609) 452-3600.

#### THE SPECIAL MEETING OF PHARMACOPEIA STOCKHOLDERS

#### General

This proxy statement/prospectus is being furnished to holders of Pharmacopeia common stock as part of the solicitation of proxies by Pharmacopeia's board of directors for use at the special meeting of stockholders to be held on , 2008, starting at , local time, at Pharmacopeia's offices located at 1002 Eastpark Boulevard, Cranbury, New Jersey 08512, or at any adjournment or postponement thereof.

The purpose of the special meeting is for Pharmacopeia stockholders to consider and vote on (1) the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers and (2) the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement. No other business will be conducted at the special meeting.

The holders of a majority of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding must vote to adopt the merger agreement in order for the mergers to occur. If Pharmacopeia stockholders fail to adopt the merger agreement, the mergers will not occur. A copy of the merger agreement is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as *Annex A* and the form of CVR agreement is attached as *Annex B*. You are urged to read the merger agreement and the form of CVR agreement in their entirety.

#### **Record Date; Shares Entitled to Vote; Quorum**

Pharmacopeia's board of directors has fixed the close of business on , 2008 as the record date for the special meeting, and only holders of record of Pharmacopeia common stock on the record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote (in person or by proxy) at, the special meeting. Each share of Pharmacopeia common stock entitles its holder to one vote on all matters properly coming before the special meeting. As of the record date, there were shares of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding and entitled to vote at the special meeting.

The presence, in person or by proxy, of stockholders representing a majority of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting will constitute a quorum for the special meeting. Shares of Pharmacopeia common stock represented at the special meeting but not voted, including shares of such common stock for which proxies have been received but for which stockholders have abstained, will be treated as present at the special meeting for purposes of determining the presence or absence of a quorum for the transaction of all business. In the event that a quorum is not present at the special meeting, the special meeting may be adjourned or postponed to solicit additional proxies.

#### Vote Required for Approval

You may vote "FOR" or "AGAINST", or you may "ABSTAIN" from voting on, the proposal to adopt the merger agreement. To adopt the merger agreement, the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to vote must vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. Because adoption of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of a majority of shares outstanding, a Pharmacopeia stockholder's failure to vote or abstention will have the same effect as a vote against adoption of the merger agreement. A Pharmacopeia stockholder's failure to vote or abstention from voting will have no effect on the proposal for possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting.

To approve the proposal to adjourn or postpone the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, a majority of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the special meeting and entitled to vote must vote in favor of such proposal.

#### Shares Beneficially Owned by Management on the Record Date

As of , 2008, the record date for the special meeting, the directors and executive officers of Pharmacopeia beneficially owned in the aggregate approximately shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, which is equal to approximately % of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting.

#### **Recommendation of Pharmacopeia's Board of Directors**

The board of directors of Pharmacopeia has determined and believes that the merger agreement and the mergers are fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders and has approved such items. The board of directors of Pharmacopeia unanimously recommends that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote "**FOR**" adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers.

The board of directors of Pharmacopeia unanimously recommends that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote "FOR" approval of the possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders.

#### Proxies

If you are the stockholder of record of your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock and you submit a proxy via the Internet or telephone or by returning a signed and dated proxy card by mail that is received by Pharmacopeia at any time prior to a.m., local time, on the date of the special meeting, your shares will be voted at the special meeting as you indicate. If you sign your proxy card without indicating your vote, your shares will be voted "**FOR**" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and "**FOR**" the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and in accordance with the recommendations of Pharmacopeia's board of directors on any other matters properly brought before the special meeting, or at any adjournment or postponement thereof, for a vote.

If your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock are held in "street name," you will receive instructions from your brokerage firm, bank, trust or other nominee that you must follow in order to have your shares voted. If you have not received such voting instructions or require further information regarding such voting instructions, contact your brokerage firm, bank, trust or other nominee. Nominees who hold shares of Pharmacopeia common stock in "street name" for a beneficial owner of those shares typically have the authority to vote in their discretion on "routine" proposals when they have not received instructions from beneficial owners. However, nominees are typically not allowed to exercise their voting discretion with respect to the approval of matters that are "non-routine," such as the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, without specific instructions from the beneficial owner. Broker non-votes are shares held by a broker or other nominee that are represented at the meeting, but with respect to which the broker or other nominee is not instructed by the beneficial owner of such shares to vote on the particular proposal and the broker or other nominee does not have discretionary voting power on such proposal. Broker non-votes count as present for establishing a quorum, but will have the same

effect as a vote "AGAINST" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, and will have no effect on the proposal for possible adjournment or postponement of the special meeting. If your brokerage firm, bank, trust or other nominee holds your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock in "street name," your brokerage firm, bank, trust or other nominee will vote your shares only if you provide instructions on how to vote by filling out the voter instruction form sent to you by such brokerage firm, bank, trust or other nominee with this proxy statement/prospectus.

Proxies received by Pharmacopeia at any time prior to a.m., local time, on the date of the special meeting, which have not been revoked or superseded before being voted, will be voted at the special meeting.

#### **Revoking of Proxies**

If you are the stockholder of record of your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, you have the right to change or revoke your proxy at any time before the vote taken at the special meeting by:

delivering to Pharmacopeia's Corporate Secretary at any time prior to a.m., local time, on the date of the special meeting, a signed written notice of revocation bearing a date later than the date of the proxy, stating that the proxy is revoked;

Completing, signing and submitting to Pharmacopeia's Corporate Secretary at any time prior to a.m., local time, on the date of the special meeting, a new proxy, relating to the same shares of Pharmacopeia common stock and bearing a later date;

submitting another proxy via the Internet or telephone at any time prior to a.m., local time, on the date of the special meeting; or

attending the special meeting and voting in person (your attendance at the meeting will not, by itself, revoke your proxy; you must vote in person at the meeting).

Written notices of revocation and other communications with respect to the revocation of any proxies should be addressed to:

Corporate Secretary Pharmacopeia, Inc. P.O. Box 5350 Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350 (609) 452-3600

If you are a "street name" holder of Pharmacopeia common stock, and you have instructed a broker, bank or nominee to vote your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, you must follow the directions received from your broker, bank or nominee to change your instructions.

#### Voting in Person

If you plan to attend Pharmacopeia's special meeting and wish to vote in person, you will be given a ballot at the special meeting.

You should submit your completed proxy even if you plan to attend the special meeting. If you are the stockholder of record of your shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, you can change your vote at the special meeting. If you hold shares in street name, you may not vote in person at the special meeting unless you obtain a signed proxy from the record holder giving you the right to vote the shares in person at the meeting.

## Your vote is important. Accordingly, please sign and return the enclosed proxy card whether or not you plan to attend the special meeting in person.

#### Adjournments and Postponements

Although it is not currently expected, the special meeting may be adjourned or postponed to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement. Pharmacopeia's bylaws provide that notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting if the time and place of the adjourned meeting are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken. At the adjourned meeting, Pharmacopeia may transact any business that might have been transacted at the original meeting. If the adjournment is for more than thirty days, or if after the adjournment a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting.

Any signed proxies received by Pharmacopeia prior to a.m., local time, on the date of the special meeting in which no voting instructions are provided on such matter will be voted **"FOR"** an adjournment or postponement of the special meeting to a later date or time, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies in the event there are insufficient votes at the time of the special meeting to adopt the merger agreement, and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers. Whether or not a quorum exists, holders of a majority of the shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the special meeting may adjourn the special meeting. Because a majority of the votes represented at the meeting, whether or not a quorum exists, is required to approve the proposal to adjourn the meeting, abstentions will have the same effect on such proposal as a vote **"AGAINST"** the proposal. Broker non-votes and any shares that are not voted will have no effect on the proposal to adjourn the special meeting. Pharmacopeia stockholders who have already sent in their proxies may revoke them at any time prior to their use at the special meeting as adjourned or postponed.

#### **Stock Certificates**

You should not send in any stock certificates with your proxy card. If you are a Pharmacopeia stockholder, after the mergers are completed, a letter of transmittal will be sent to you informing you where to deliver your Pharmacopeia stock certificates in order to receive the merger consideration. You should not send in your Pharmacopeia common stock certificates prior to receiving this letter of transmittal.

#### **Solicitation of Proxies**

Pharmacopeia is conducting this proxy solicitation and will bear the cost of soliciting proxies. Pursuant to the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia and Ligand each agreed to pay one-half of all fees and expenses (other than attorneys' and accountants' fees and expenses) incurred in connection with the printing, mailing and filing of this proxy statement/prospectus. Pharmacopeia has retained Morrow & Co., LLC, a professional proxy solicitation firm, to assist in the solicitation of proxies for the special meeting for a fee of approximately \$7,500 plus reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses. In addition, Pharmacopeia may reimburse brokers, banks and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries representing beneficial owners of shares for their expenses in forwarding soliciting materials to such beneficial owners. Pharmacopeia's directors, officers and employees may also solicit proxies by personal interview, mail, e-mail, telephone, facsimile or other means of communication. These persons will not be paid additional remuneration for their efforts.

#### Householding of this Proxy Statement/Prospectus and other Special Meeting Materials

The SEC has adopted rules that permit companies and intermediaries (for example, brokers) to satisfy the delivery requirements for proxy statements with respect to two or more stockholders sharing the same address if Pharmacopeia believes the stockholders are members of the same family, by

delivering a single proxy statement addressed to those stockholders. Each stockholder will continue to receive a separate proxy card or voting instruction card. This process, which is commonly referred to as "householding," potentially means extra convenience for stockholders and cost savings for companies by reducing the volume of duplicate information.

Pharmacopeia may send only one proxy statement/prospectus to multiple stockholders that share the same address. Upon written or oral request, Pharmacopeia will promptly supply such stockholders additional copies of the proxy statement/prospectus. Such requests and requests for separate annual reports, proxy statements or notice of Internet availability in the future should be made by contacting Pharmacopeia either by mail by writing to the Corporate Secretary, c/o Pharmacopeia, Inc., P.O. Box 5350, Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350, or by telephone at (609) 452-3600.

#### **Questions and Additional Information**

Pharmacopeia stockholders who have questions about the mergers, including the procedures for voting their shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, or how to submit they proxy, or who need additional copies, without charge, of this proxy statement/prospectus, should contact:

Pharmacopeia, Inc. P.O. Box 5350 Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350 Attn: Corporate Secretary (609) 452-3600 or Pharmacopeia's solicitation agent: Morrow & Co., LLC 470 West Avenue Stamford, Connecticut 06902 For stockholders: (800) 278-2141 For banks and brokers: (800) 662-5200

#### Availability of Documents

Documents incorporated by reference (excluding exhibits to those documents unless the exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference into those documents) will be provided by first class mail without charge to each person to whom this proxy statement/prospectus is delivered upon written or oral request of such person. In addition, a list of stockholders entitled to vote at the special meeting will be available for inspection at Pharmacopeia's principal executive offices at least 10 days prior to the date of the special meeting and continuing through the special meeting for any purpose germane to the meeting. The list will also be available at the meeting for inspection by any stockholder present in person at the meeting.

#### THE MERGERS

#### General

The discussion of the mergers in this proxy statement/prospectus and the description of the mergers are only summaries of the material features of the proposed mergers. Pharmacopeia stockholders can obtain a more complete understanding of the mergers by reading the merger agreement and the form of CVR agreement, copies of which are attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as *Annex A* and *Annex B*, respectively. Pharmacopeia stockholders are encouraged to read the merger agreement and the other annexes to this proxy statement/prospectus in their entirety.

#### **General Description of the Mergers**

At the effective time of merger 1, Ligand's wholly-owned subsidiary, Margaux, will be merged with and into Pharmacopeia, with Pharmacopeia continuing as the surviving corporation, or the intermediate surviving corporation. At the effective time of merger 2, the intermediate surviving corporation will be merged with and into Ligand's wholly-owned subsidiary, Latour, with Latour continuing as the surviving entity, or the Surviving Entity.

If the merger agreement is adopted by Pharmacopeia's stockholders and the other conditions to the mergers are satisfied or waived, upon completion of merger 1, Ligand would issue approximately 0.58 of a share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, subject to certain adjustments for cancelled stock options. However, this exchange ratio is fixed only if the Ligand Common Stock Value falls in the range of \$3.00 and \$3.75. Otherwise, the following will apply:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$3.75 but not greater than \$4.50, the overall transaction value will be fixed at \$66 million, and the exchange ratio will decrease as prices increase within the range;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.49;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is equal to or greater than \$2.38 but less than \$3.00, then the exchange ratio will increase as prices decrease within the range (provided that if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.93, the exchange ratio will not exceed approximately 0.60), subject to specified limitations in the merger agreement. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive cash consideration for an overall transaction value fixed at \$52.8 million; or

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive a proportionate share of \$10 million in cash.

Based on Ligand's closing price on October 17, 2008 of \$1.99, the exchange ratio set forth above implies a purchase price of \$1.53 per common share of Pharmacopeia, or an equity value of approximately \$46 million and a premium over the closing price of Pharmacopeia on September 24, 2008 (the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the merger agreement) of 29%.

These values exclude a potential for approximately \$0.50 per share or an aggregate of \$15 million related to the CVRs. The CVRs provide each holder the right to receive a proportionate share of an aggregate of \$15 million if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's DARA program, of which the lead clinical product candidate is PS433540 (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb or any of its affiliates), on or prior to December 31, 2011.

Ligand will issue between approximately 14,000,000 and 18,976,461 shares of common stock to Pharmacopeia stockholders in merger 1, depending on the market price of Ligand's common stock during the twenty consecutive trading days ending at the close of trading on the fifth trading day prior to the date of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders. Pharmacopeia stockholders will own between approximately % and % of the outstanding Ligand common stock after the mergers. The above calculations are based on the number of shares of Ligand common stock and Pharmacopeia common stock outstanding on the record date, and assume that no Pharmacopeia stock options or warrants will be exercised on a cashless basis, but does not take into account stock options or warrants of Ligand.

Each share of Ligand common stock that is issued in connection with the mergers will be accompanied by a right under Ligand's rights agreement.

#### Treatment of Stock Options, Restricted Stock Units and Warrants

Pharmacopeia has agreed to offer to cancel, effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, any stock options granted under Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans in exchange for the payment of up to \$0.20 per share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to such options, but in no event will the option cancellation payments exceed \$1,000,000 in the aggregate. Any cancellation offer by Pharmacopeia will be on such terms and conditions as are reasonably acceptable to Ligand and will comply in all material respects with applicable federal and state securities laws, including, if necessary, the rules applicable to tender offers. In any case, at the effective time of merger 1, each option granted under the Amended and Restated 1994 Incentive Stock Plan of Pharmacopeia and the 1995 Director Option Plan of Pharmacopeia that is outstanding and unexercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 and that is not the subject of an effective option cancellation agreement will not be assumed by the intermediate surviving corporation or Ligand, but will instead be cancelled without any payment being made in respect of those options (each such option, a 1994/1995 option). As of the effective time of merger 1, all 1994/1995 options will no longer be outstanding and will automatically cease to exist, and each holder of a 1994/1995 option will cease to have any rights with respect thereto. Each 1994/1995 option cancelled as described in this paragraph and each option cancelled pursuant to an effective option cancellation agreement under any of Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans is referred to herein as a "cancelled option." At the effective time of merger 1, each option that is not a 1994/1995 option or a cancelled option and that is outstanding and unexercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 (whether vested or unvested) will be assumed by Ligand (each, an assumed option). Each assumed option will continue to have, and be subject to, the same terms and conditions set forth in the applicable assumed option (including any applicable stock option agreement or other document evidencing such assumed option) immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 (including any repurchase rights or vesting provisions), except that such assumed option will be exercisable (or will become exercisable in accordance with its terms) for the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock underlying the option, instead of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock. Each member of Pharmacopeia's board of directors, including Dr. Mollica, has agreed to forego the above cash consideration payable for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to the stock options that such member holds, and at the effective time of merger 1, all such stock options will be cancelled without any payment being made in respect of those options. As of October 8, 2008, the members of Pharmacopeia's board of directors held 582,215 stock options in the aggregate.

Effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each then unvested Pharmacopeia restricted stock unit will become fully vested and all restrictions will lapse and each share of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to those Pharmacopeia restricted stock units will be converted into the right to receive the merger consideration.

Effective as of immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each existing warrant to acquire shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock shall be converted into a new warrant entitling its holder to receive, at a total price not to exceed that payable upon the exercise or conversion of the existing warrant, the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of the existing warrant if the existing warrant had been exercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, instead of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock.

See the section entitled "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Pharmacopeia Stock Options, Restricted Stock Units and Warrants" beginning on page 93 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

#### **Background of the Mergers**

From time to time prior to the date of the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's board of directors had considered various strategic initiatives intended to further the development of Pharmacopeia's business, including engaging in discussions with other companies regarding potential business combinations. These communications were either initiated by Pharmacopeia management or resulted from inquiries from the other companies. Pharmacopeia's management team has seriously considered potential business transactions or combinations as well as other various strategic alternatives, including continuing to operate as an independent public company.

On October 17-18, 2007, Pharmacopeia's management team proposed a forward-looking plan for the development of Pharmacopeia's DARA program, of which the lead clinical product candidate is PS433540, at the Pharmacopeia board of directors annual strategic retreat meetings. The plan contemplated external clinical and preclinical studies for the DARA program that would cost approximately \$25 million through the end of calendar year 2008 and included various corporate fundraising strategies. Management's plan projected that the additional studies would position the DARA program to be partnered with a larger pharmaceutical or biopharmaceutical company.

From November 2007 through January 2008, Pharmacopeia's management team sought to execute various fundraising transactions. The potential transactions included potential investments in Pharmacopeia by existing stockholders, venture capital and private equity firms, project financing around certain Pharmacopeia development programs, efforts to sell interests in Pharmacopeia's potential future royalties from its collaborative development programs and sales of convertible securities. None of those discussions reached the stage at which Pharmacopeia was in a position to negotiate definitive documentation.

From November 2007 through March 2008, Pharmacopeia's management team also contacted fourteen potential partners regarding a potential collaboration for the DARA program focusing on the indication of hypertension. None of those discussions reached the stage at which Pharmacopeia was in a position to negotiate definitive documentation.

On March 25, 2008, John L. Higgins, President and Chief Executive Officer of Ligand, and Leslie J. Browne, President and Chief Executive Officer of Pharmacopeia, had a telephone conversation to discuss a possible business transaction between Ligand and Pharmacopeia.

On April 10, 2008, Pharmacopeia announced that Dr. Browne, had resigned, effective April 9, 2008, as President and Chief Executive Officer of Pharmacopeia and a member of the Pharmacopeia board of directors in order to pursue other interests. Effective April 9, 2008, Joseph A. Mollica, Chairman of the Pharmacopeia board of directors, assumed the additional position of Interim President and Chief Executive Officer of Pharmacopeia also announced that a search would be undertaken to identify a permanent successor to Dr. Browne. The Pharmacopeia board of directors endorsed a multi-pronged strategy to be followed by Dr. Mollica to: raise additional funds while reducing Pharmacopeia's operating burn; identify and hire a permanent chief executive officer; continue Pharmacopeia's efforts to partner the DARA program; and consider other strategic alternatives.



On April 23, 2008, Mr. Higgins and Syed Kazmi, Ligand's Vice President, Business Development & Strategic Planning, met at Pharmacopeia's offices in Cranbury, New Jersey with Dr. Mollica, Stephen C. Costalas, Pharmacopeia's Executive Vice President, Corporate Development, General Counsel and Secretary, Brian M. Posner, Pharmacopeia's Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, and other members of Pharmacopeia's management team. Mr. Higgins and Dr. Kazmi proposed a possible business transaction between Ligand and Pharmacopeia.

On May 5, 2008, Pharmacopeia engaged Russell Reynolds Associates, Inc. to coordinate the search for a permanent chief executive officer.

On May 16, 2008, Pharmacopeia announced positive data from its Phase 2a clinical trial of PS433540 at the American Society of Hypertension meeting in New Orleans.

On May 29, 2008, Pharmacopeia reduced its workforce by approximately 15% through attrition and termination of 22 positions. Twenty of the terminations were effective as of May 30, 2008, and two were effective as of July 31, 2008.

On June 10, 2008, Dr. Mollica and Mr. Higgins met in Princeton, New Jersey to further discuss a possible business transaction between Ligand and Pharmacopeia.

On June 11, 2008, Pharmacopeia engaged Cowen as exclusive financial advisor in connection with assessing a possible sale of Pharmacopeia. Pharmacopeia directed Cowen to coordinate Cowen's efforts on behalf of Pharmacopeia with Pharmacopeia's ongoing efforts related to partnering the DARA program.

From June 16, 2008 through June 30, 2008, Pharmacopeia sought to execute a registered direct financing transaction facilitated by a team of investment banks. Pharmacopeia was unsuccessful in executing such a transaction despite offering significant warrant coverage to prospective purchasers. Subsequent to that unsuccessful financing effort, Pharmacopeia also sought to execute various project financing, equity line of credit and debt financing transactions. In addition, Pharmacopeia attempted to sell interests in its potential future royalties from its collaborative development programs and attempted to negotiate the transfer of its obligations under certain research and development collaborations to an offshore company. None of those discussions reached the stage at which Pharmacopeia was in a position to negotiate definitive agreements.

From June 2008 through September 2008, Cowen contacted 39 potential partner companies on behalf of Pharmacopeia. All 39 companies received an initial Pharmacopeia non-confidential summary and two companies, one of which was Ligand, received and signed a confidentiality agreement and began preliminary due diligence on Pharmacopeia.

From November 2007 through August 27, 2008, Pharmacopeia contacted 35 additional potential partners, including Company C further discussed below, regarding a potential acquisition of Pharmacopeia or collaboration for the DARA program. Eight companies signed a confidentiality agreement and seven of these companies began to conduct preliminary due diligence on Pharmacopeia's DARA program. Following its engagement by Pharmacopeia and at Pharmacopeia's direction, Cowen also contacted 13 of the 35 companies. None of those companies proffered terms of a prospective partnership around the DARA program.

On July 9, 2008, the Strategic Planning Committee of Pharmacopeia's board of directors, accomplished regulatory, finance and marketing consultants, and members of Pharmacopeia management discussed in detail the possibility of focusing the DARA program on the following indications with significant markets: general hypertension, congestive heart failure, pulmonary arterial hypertension, resistant hypertension and diabetic nephropathy. The Strategic Planning Committee, the consultants and members of management also discussed in detail the possibility of focusing the program on the following areas with smaller markets: (i) African Americans who have hypertension, (ii) isolated systolic hypertension and (iii) Stage 3 hypertension with chronic kidney disease. The



Strategic Planning Committee also discussed feedback from the partnering discussions concerning the DARA program and the lack of interest in the program shown by many potential partners. The consensus of the Strategic Planning Committee, the consultants and management was that Pharmacopeia should focus its future development efforts with respect to the DARA program on the indication of diabetic nephropathy. The Strategic Planning Committee recommended that Pharmacopeia's board of directors consider the potential change in focus to diabetic nephropathy.

On July 22, 2008, Pharmacopeia and Ligand executed a mutual confidentiality agreement.

During late July, August and early September 2008, Pharmacopeia and Ligand conducted due diligence reviews of the business and operations of each other.

On July 24, 2008, the Pharmacopeia board of directors considered the conclusions reached at the July 9, 2008 meeting of the Strategic Planning Committee with respect to the development focus of the DARA program. The board of directors endorsed the recommendation of the Strategic Planning Committee and management that Pharmacopeia pursue diabetic nephropathy as the primary indication for PS433540.

On July 29, 2008, Dr. Mollica and Mr. Higgins met in San Diego, California to further discuss a possible business transaction between Ligand and Pharmacopeia.

On July 31, 2008, based on input from accomplished regulatory, finance and marketing consultants, potential corporate partners, and the investment community, Pharmacopeia announced that it intended to pursue diabetic nephropathy as the primary indication for PS433540.

From August 1, 2008 through August 28, 2008, members of the senior management of Ligand and Pharmacopeia and their respective bankers held various conversations in which they further discussed a potential business transaction between the companies.

On August 4, 2008, Pharmacopeia reduced its workforce by approximately 40% through termination of 64 positions. This action was part of Pharmacopeia's overall plan to focus its efforts on, and allocate a greater portion of its resources to, its development programs. Sixty of the terminations were effective as of October 3, 2008, and four are effective as of December 4, 2008. Together with the workforce reduction announced in May 2008, Pharmacopeia reduced its workforce by approximately 55% in aggregate.

On August 28, 2008, Ligand provided Pharmacopeia a non-binding term sheet contemplating a merger between Pharmacopeia and Ligand.

On August 28, 2008 through September 11, 2008, senior management from Pharmacopeia and Ligand and their respective bankers and counsel negotiated various matters related to the non-binding term sheet.

On September 4, 2008, members of the senior management of Ligand and Pharmacopeia and their respective bankers met at Pharmacopeia's offices in Cranbury, New Jersey to further discuss the terms of a potential business transaction between the companies and to discuss various due diligence matters.

On September 11, 2008, Ligand provided Pharmacopeia a revised non-binding term sheet contemplating a merger of Pharmacopeia into Ligand.

On September 12, 2008, a special meeting of the Pharmacopeia board of directors was held via teleconference. All members of the board of directors, except for Martin H. Soeters, who was out of the United States, and Frank Baldino, Jr., were present. An update was given regarding recent discussions with Ligand and other strategic discussions.

From September 12, 2008 through September 16, 2008, senior management from Pharmacopeia and Ligand and their respective bankers and counsel negotiated various matters related to the non-binding term sheet.

On September 17, 2008, Ligand's counsel, Latham & Watkins LLP, or Latham, distributed an initial draft of the merger agreement and the form of CVR agreement to Pharmacopeia. On September 17, 2008, Dr. Mollica met with Mr. Higgins in New York, New York to discuss further the potential merger transaction.

On September 18, 2008, the chief executive officer of Company C e-mailed a non-binding term sheet to certain members of Pharmacopeia's management team, which outlined terms on which Company C would be prepared to make a substantial investment in Pharmacopeia. The non-binding term sheet contemplated a transaction in which Company C would acquire a majority of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, appoint a majority of the members of the Pharmacopeia board of directors and appoint Company C's chief executive officer as the new chief executive officer of Pharmacopeia. Pursuant to the non-binding term sheet, Company C would acquire the shares at a discount to Pharmacopeia's market price and with significant warrant coverage.

On the same day, Pharmacopeia's counsel, Dechert LLP, or Dechert, distributed a revised draft of the merger agreement to Ligand.

On September 19, 2008, the chief executive officer of Company C e-mailed an expression of interest to the management team of Pharmacopeia, which outlined terms on which Company C would be prepared to proceed with a transaction and which reattached the non-binding term sheet initially sent to Pharmacopeia on September 18, 2008.

On September 19, 2008, a special teleconference meeting of the Pharmacopeia board of directors was convened. All members of the board of directors were present. Also present were: Messrs. Costalas and Posner from Pharmacopeia management; representatives from Cowen; and representatives from Dechert. Pharmacopeia's board of directors reviewed the status of ongoing negotiations with Ligand. The Pharmacopeia board of directors focused on the consideration, treatment of Pharmacopeia's option holders, warrant holders and employees and closing conditions associated with the proposed transaction with Ligand. The Pharmacopeia board of directors also discussed and considered the fact that a member of the Ligand board of directors was also employed by an affiliate of Cowen, and the Pharmacopeia board of directors was satisfied that such member had no involvement in Pharmacopeia's engagement of Cowen. Bruce A. Peacock, the lead director of the Pharmacopeia board of directors, and Pharmacopeia management updated Pharmacopeia's board of directors concerning discussions with Company C and the recent expression of interest and non-binding term sheet received from Company C. There was extensive discussion of the proposed financial terms offered by Company C, and the board of directors also discussed Company C's lack of historic success in developing its clinical programs and concern about Company C's ability to progress Pharmacopeia's clinical programs given that history. Pharmacopeia's board of directors directed management to continue to progress discussions with Ligand and to continue discussions with Company C in an effort to improve the economic terms of that potential transaction.

During September 19 and 20, 2008, Pharmacopeia and Ligand conducted on-site negotiations in San Diego, California, with Mr. Costalas and Dechert representatives attending on behalf of Pharmacopeia. Mr. Costalas and the Dechert representatives had regular communications with various members of Pharmacopeia's board of directors during these two days. The negotiations with Ligand focused on the consideration, treatment of Pharmacopeia's option holders, warrant holders and employees and closing conditions associated with the proposed transaction with Ligand.

On September 21, 2008, a morning teleconference was convened among Messrs. Costalas and Peacock, Dechert representatives and the chairman of the board of directors and other members of management of Company C. The parties discussed extensively the expression of interest and related non-binding term sheet sent to Pharmacopeia by Company C. The parties also had extensive discussion of different ways to structure an investment by Company C in Pharmacopeia, including, among other

things, traditional tranched financing, merger with control premium paid and change of control financing without control premium paid. As a condition of any potential transaction, Company C required a change of control transaction with Pharmacopeia that would give Company C ownership of greater than 50% of Pharmacopeia's common stock and appointment of a majority of the Pharmacopeia board of directors and Pharmacopeia's chief executive officer. However, Company C was unwilling to pay any premium to market price and instead insisted on a discounted transaction through warrant coverage.

Later that same day, a special teleconference meeting of the Pharmacopeia board of directors was convened. All of the members of the Pharmacopeia board of directors except Mr. Soeters, who was out of the United States, were present at this meeting. Also present were Messrs. Costalas and Posner, representatives from Cowen and representatives from Dechert. Pharmacopeia's board of directors reviewed the status of the ongoing negotiations with Ligand. The board of directors focused on the consideration, treatment of Pharmacopeia's option holders, warrant holders and employees and closing conditions associated with the proposed transaction with Ligand. Pharmacopeia's board of directors agreed that, in the event a transaction with Ligand moved forward, members of the board of directors concerning the discussions with Company C. There was extensive discussion of the proposed financial terms offered by Company C. In particular, the Pharmacopeia board of directors focused on the lack of premium for shares of Pharmacopeia common stock offered by Company C. The board of directors also focused on Company C's unwillingness to alter materially the proposed financial terms. Cowen discussed a presentation that had been distributed to the Pharmacopeia board of directors in advance of the meeting comparing potential transactions with each of Ligand and Company C. There was extensive discussion of the alternate transactions, including the alternative of continuing to operate Pharmacopeia as an independent public company. Following careful consideration of the two potential transactions, Pharmacopeia's board of directors directed management to attempt to finalize a transaction with Ligand.

During September 22 and 23, 2008, negotiations between Ligand and Pharmacopeia continued. Dechert and Latham distributed various revisions of the merger agreement and other transaction documents. The parties continued their respective due diligence reviews of the business and operations of each other.

On September 23, 2008, a special teleconference meeting of the Pharmacopeia board of directors was convened. All members of the Board except Mr. Peacock were present. Also present were Mr. Costalas, Mr. Posner, representatives from Cowen and representatives from Dechert. Presentations prepared by Cowen and Dechert had been distributed to the Pharmacopeia board of directors in advance of the meeting. The Board reviewed in detail the strategic process undertaken and various alternatives considered by Pharmacopeia to date. Representatives of Dechert presented and reviewed the fiduciary duties of the Pharmacopeia board of directors in connection with the transaction. Pharmacopeia board of directors focused on the contingent value payment, fiduciary duties, closing conditions and other consideration provisions of the documents. Cowen reviewed with the board of directors its financial analysis of the merger consideration provided for in the revised merger agreement provided to Cowen and delivered to the Pharmacopeia board of directors an oral opinion, which was confirmed by delivery of a written opinion dated September 23, 2008, to the effect that, as of that date and based upon and subject to the factors, procedures, assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth in its opinion, the merger consideration to be received by holders of Pharmacopeia common stock was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders. Cowen also identified again for the Pharmacopeia board of directors the fact that a member of the Ligand board of directors was also employed by an affiliate of Cowen. Following careful consideration of the proposed merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger

agreement, the members of the Pharmacopeia board of directors present then unanimously approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and resolved to recommend that Pharmacopeia's stockholders vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement. The Pharmacopeia board of directors also appointed four of its members, Dr. Mollica, Mr. Peacock, Dennis H. Langer and Carol A. Ammon, to serve as a special committee to consider and, if appropriate, provide final approval of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby based upon management's final negotiations with Ligand.

On September 24, 2008, the Ligand board of directors approved the proposed transaction with Pharmacopeia during a board of directors meeting held in New York City, New York prior to the market close.

Later the same day, a teleconference meeting of the special committee of Pharmacopeia's board of directors was held following the market close. All members of the special committee were present. Also present were Mr. Costalas, Mr. Posner, representatives from Cowen and representatives from Dechert. At the meeting, members of Pharmacopeia's management and representatives from Dechert gave an overview of the status of the transaction versus where it stood at the prior night's meeting of the board of directors. The special committee focused on the closing condition provisions of the merger agreement and the treatment of Pharmacopeia's option holders. Cowen reviewed with the special committee its financial analysis of the merger consideration to be issued pursuant to the latest draft merger agreement reviewed by Cowen. At the request of a member of the special committee, Cowen also repeated to the special committee its oral opinion addressed to Pharmacopeia's board of directors, which had been delivered to the board of directors the previous evening, to the effect that, as of September 23, 2008 and based upon and subject to the factors, procedures, assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth in its written opinion, the merger consideration to be received by holders of Pharmacopeia common stock pursuant to the latest draft merger agreement reviewed by Cowen as of September 23, 2008 was fair, from a financial point of view, to such holders. The special committee reviewed in detail the strategic process undertaken and various alternatives considered by Pharmacopeia to date. Following careful consideration of the proposed merger agreement and the mergers, the special committee unanimously approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and resolved to recommend that Pharmacopeia's stockholders vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement.

Following the market close on September 24, 2008, Ligand and Pharmacopeia executed the merger agreement. Following execution of the merger agreement, Ligand and Pharmacopeia issued a joint press release announcing the execution of the merger agreement and held a joint conference call related to such announcement.

#### Pharmacopeia's Reasons for the Mergers; Recommendation of Pharmacopeia Board of Directors

The Pharmacopeia board of directors, acting with the advice and assistance of its financial and legal advisors, including Cowen and Dechert, as well as the special committee of the Pharmacopeia board of directors, evaluated the terms and conditions of the merger agreement and related transactions. All of the members of the Pharmacopeia board of directors present at the meeting held on September 23, 2008 unanimously (i) determined that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, are fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders, (ii) approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and (iii) resolved to recommend that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement.

Pharmacopeia's board of directors considered a number of factors in its deliberations, including, among others, the following:

the possible alternatives to a sale of Pharmacopeia and the risks and uncertainties related to not selling the company, including risks involved in Pharmacopeia's product development pipeline

(including the fact that none of Pharmacopeia's development compounds has advanced beyond Phase 2 clinical development, and all of Pharmacopeia's development compounds face the substantial risk of failure inherent in drug discovery and development), and the fact that Pharmacopeia would need to raise significant additional capital to support its business operations, which would likely result in further significant dilution to Pharmacopeia's stockholders;

the risk that Pharmacopeia would be unable to partner the DARA program on financial and strategic terms that would be acceptable to Pharmacopeia, or at all;

Pharmacopeia's inability to secure appropriate financing during the period from November 2007 through August 2008 despite Pharmacopeia management's attempts to execute multiple varied financing transactions and the resulting concern about Pharmacopeia's ability to continue to support its business operations;

a sale process that involved many other potential bidders;

the upfront merger consideration represents an approximate 29% premium over the closing price (\$1.19) of Pharmacopeia common stock on Nasdaq on September 24, 2008, the last full trading day before the announcement of the merger agreement;

the total potential merger consideration, including the CVR payments, represents an approximate 71% premium over the closing price (\$1.19) of Pharmacopeia common stock on September 24, 2008, the last full trading day before the announcement of the merger agreement;

a significant portion of the merger consideration consists of shares of Ligand common stock, which allows Pharmacopeia stockholders to benefit from any future growth of the combined company, and Pharmacopeia's business would benefit from the greater resources of Ligand;

the CVRs represent further potential upside to the upfront merger consideration that, if paid, would add approximately \$0.50 per share in cash value for Pharmacopeia stockholders;

the financial and other terms and conditions of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement were the product of extensive arms-length negotiations among the parties and the board of directors' view of the likelihood of closing the transaction;

the fact that under the terms of the merger agreement, the completion of the mergers is not conditioned on Ligand's ability to obtain financing or an affirmative vote of its stockholders;

financial analyses of Cowen and its opinion, delivered on September 23, 2008, to the effect that, as of such date and based upon and subject to the factors, procedures, assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth in the opinion, the merger consideration was fair, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock, as described below in the section entitled " Opinion of Pharmacopeia's Financial Advisor";

the terms of the merger agreement that, subject to compliance with the terms and conditions of the merger agreement:

permit the board of directors to furnish nonpublic information to and negotiate unsolicited alternative written acquisition proposals in the exercise of its fiduciary duties; and

allow the board of directors to change its recommendation of the merger if it determines in good faith, after it has received a superior offer and after consultation with outside counsel, that the failure to do so would reasonably be expected to result in a breach of its fiduciary duties;

the belief that the termination fee amount under the merger agreement, and the circumstances under which the termination fee would be required to be paid, is reasonable compared to other similar public company merger transactions, and would not unreasonably deter another potential bidder from considering a transaction with Pharmacopeia at a higher price;

the results of Pharmacopeia's due diligence review of Ligand's products, business, finances, operations and perceived prospects; and

the fact that a vote of Pharmacopeia stockholders on the mergers is required under Delaware law, and that stockholders who do not vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement will have the right to demand appraisal of the fair value of their shares under Delaware law.

The Pharmacopeia board of directors also considered a variety of risks and other potentially negative factors concerning the merger agreement, the merger and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the following:

following the mergers, Pharmacopeia will no longer exist as an independent, stand-alone company and its stockholders will not benefit from appreciation in value of the company other than through the CVRs and their ownership of Ligand common stock;

the risks and costs (both financial and otherwise) to Pharmacopeia if the mergers do not close, including the diversion of management and employee attention, potential employee attrition and potential impact on its business;

risks relating to the value of the Ligand common stock that Pharmacopeia stockholders will receive in the mergers;

a significant portion of the merger consideration, which is represented by the CVRs, is contingent and is dependent on Ligand's ability to partner Pharmacopeia's DARA program subsequent to the mergers;

the restrictions on the conduct of Pharmacopeia's business prior to the consummation of the mergers, which could delay or prevent Pharmacopeia from undertaking business opportunities that may arise during the term of the merger agreement, whether or not the mergers are consummated;

if the mergers are not consummated for certain reasons, Pharmacopeia may be required to pay, if it consummates an acquisition transaction or enters into an acquisition agreement within a specified time period after the merger agreement is terminated, the termination fee to Ligand or in certain circumstances, to reimburse Ligand for reasonable, documented expenses;

the restrictions on Pharmacopeia's ability to solicit or participate in discussions or negotiations regarding alternative business combination transactions, subject to specified exceptions, which Pharmacopeia's board of directors understood, while potentially having the effect of discouraging third parties from proposing a competing business combination transaction, were conditions to Ligand's willingness to enter into the merger agreement and were reasonable in light of, among other things, the benefits of the mergers to Pharmacopeia's stockholders;

the fact that Pharmacopeia did not undertake a full public auction prior to entering into the merger agreement, although the Pharmacopeia board of directors was satisfied that the terms of the merger agreement, including the ability of the board of directors to exercise its fiduciary duties to consider unsolicited potential alternative acquisition proposals and the amount of the termination fee payable by Pharmacopeia upon acceptance of an alternative acquisition proposal, would not unreasonably deter another potential bidder from considering a transaction with Pharmacopeia at a higher price;

the fact that the receipt of the cash consideration, if any, in exchange for shares of Pharmacopeia common stock pursuant to the mergers will be a taxable transaction for United States federal income tax purposes;

the fact that the mergers may not be completed in a timely manner or at all due to a failure to receive necessary approvals, clearances or expirations of waiting periods, including the HSR Act; and

the fact that some of Pharmacopeia's directors and executive officers may have interests in the mergers that are different from, or in addition to, those of Pharmacopeia stockholders generally, including as a result of employment and compensation arrangements with Pharmacopeia and the manner in which they would be affected by the mergers (see the section entitled "Interests of Pharmacopeia's Executive Officers and Directors in the Mergers").

The foregoing discussion of the factors considered by Pharmacopeia's board of directors is not intended to be exhaustive, but, rather, includes the material factors considered by Pharmacopeia's board of directors. In reaching its decision to declare the merger agreement and mergers fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders, and in approving the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's board of directors did not quantify or assign any relative weights to the factors considered, and individual directors may have given different weights to different factors. Pharmacopeia's board of directors considered all these factors as a whole, including discussions with, and questioning of, Pharmacopeia's management and financial and legal advisors, and overall considered the factors to be favorable to, and to support, its decision.

For the reasons set forth above, Pharmacopeia's board of directors unanimously determined that the merger agreement and mergers are fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders, and unanimously approved the merger agreement, the mergers and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

Pharmacopeia's board of directors recommends that you vote "**FOR**" the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and "**FOR**" the adjournment or postponement of the special meeting, if necessary or appropriate, to solicit additional proxies.

#### **Opinion of Pharmacopeia's Financial Advisor**

Pursuant to an engagement letter dated June 11, 2008, Pharmacopeia retained Cowen to render an opinion to the board of directors of Pharmacopeia as to the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock of the merger consideration to be received by holders of Pharmacopeia common stock pursuant to the merger agreement.

On September 23, 2008, Cowen delivered certain of its written analyses and its oral opinion to the Pharmacopeia board of directors, subsequently confirmed in writing as of the same date, to the effect that and subject to the various assumptions, qualifications and limitations set forth therein, as of September 23, 2008, the merger consideration to be received by the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock in merger 1 was fair, from a financial point of view, to such stockholders.

The full text of the written opinion of Cowen, dated September 23, 2008, is attached as *Annex C* and is incorporated by reference in its entirety. Holders of Pharmacopeia common stock are urged to read the opinion in its entirety for the assumptions made, procedures followed, other matters considered and limits of the review by Cowen. The summary of the written opinion of Cowen set forth in this proxy statement/prospectus is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of such opinion. Cowen's analyses and opinion were prepared for and addressed to the Pharmacopeia board of directors and are directed only to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock in merger 1, and do not constitute an opinion as to the merger agreement or a recommendation to any stockholder as to how to vote with respect to the proposed transactions or take any other action in connection with the proposed transactions or otherwise. The consideration to be received by the holders of Pharmacopeia and Ligand and not pursuant to recommendations of Cowen.



In arriving at its opinion, Cowen reviewed and considered such financial and other matters as it deemed relevant, including, among other things:

a draft of the merger agreement dated as of September 22, 2008 and a draft of the CVR agreement dated as of September 22, 2008, which were the most recent drafts available to Cowen;

certain publicly available financial and other information for Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively, including equity research, and certain other relevant financial and operating data furnished to Cowen by the managements of Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively;

certain internal financial analyses, financial forecasts, reports and other information concerning Pharmacopeia, or the Pharmacopeia Forecast, and Ligand, or the Ligand Forecast, prepared by the managements of Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively, which were adjusted for clinical and regulatory risk by Pharmacopeia management;

discussions Cowen had with certain members of the managements of each of Pharmacopeia and Ligand concerning the historical and current business operations, financial conditions and prospects of Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively, and such other matters Cowen deemed relevant;

certain operating results of Pharmacopeia as compared to the operating results of certain publicly traded companies Cowen deemed relevant;

the reported price and trading histories of the shares of the common stock of Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively, as compared to the reported price and trading histories of certain publicly traded companies Cowen deemed relevant;

certain financial terms of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement as compared to the financial terms of certain selected business combinations Cowen deemed relevant;

based on the Pharmacopeia Forecast and the Ligand Forecast, the cash flows generated by Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively, on a stand-alone basis to determine the present value of the discounted cash flows;

certain pro forma financial effects of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement; and

such other information, financial studies, analyses and investigations and such other factors that Cowen deemed relevant for the purposes of its opinion.

In conducting its review and arriving at its opinion, Cowen, with Pharmacopeia's consent, assumed and relied, without independent investigation, upon the accuracy and completeness of all financial and other information provided to it by Pharmacopeia and Ligand or which was publicly available or was otherwise reviewed by Cowen. Cowen did not undertake any responsibility for the accuracy, completeness or reasonableness of, or independent verification of, such information. Cowen relied upon, without independent verification, the assessment of Pharmacopeia management as to the existing products and services of Pharmacopeia and Ligand and the viability of, and risks associated with, the future products and services of Pharmacopeia or Ligand. Cowen further relied upon Pharmacopeia's representation that all information provided to it by Pharmacopeia and Ligand was accurate and complete in all material respects. Cowen, with Pharmacopeia's consent, assumed that the financial forecasts provided to Cowen were reasonably prepared by the management of Pharmacopeia, and reflected the best available estimates and good faith judgments of such management as to the future performance of Pharmacopeia and Ligand, and that such financial forecasts provided a reasonable basis for its opinion. Cowen expressed no opinion as to the financial forecasts or the assumptions on which they were based. Cowen

expressly disclaimed any undertaking or obligation to advise any person of any change in any fact or matter affecting its opinion of which Cowen becomes aware after the date of its opinion.

Cowen did not make or obtain any independent evaluations, valuations or appraisals of the assets or liabilities of Pharmacopeia or Ligand, nor was Cowen furnished with those materials. In addition, Cowen did not evaluate the solvency or fair value of Pharmacopeia or Ligand under any state or federal laws relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or similar matters. With respect to all legal matters relating to Pharmacopeia and Ligand, Cowen relied on the advice of legal counsel to Pharmacopeia. Cowen expresses no opinion with respect to such legal matters. Cowen's opinion addressed only the fairness, from a financial point of view, to the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock of the consideration to be received by such holders pursuant to merger 1. Cowen expressed no view as to any other aspect or implication of the merger agreement or any other agreement, arrangement or understanding entered into in connection with the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or otherwise. Cowen's opinion was necessarily based upon economic and market conditions and other circumstances as they existed and could be evaluated by Cowen on the date of its opinion. It should be understood that although subsequent developments may affect its opinion, Cowen does not have any obligation to update, revise or reaffirm its opinion and Cowen expressly disclaims any responsibility to do so.

In rendering its opinion, Cowen assumed, in all respects material to its analysis, that the representations and warranties of each party contained in the merger agreement and the CVR agreement are true and correct, that each party will perform all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it under the merger agreement and the CVR agreement and that all conditions to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement will be satisfied without waiver thereof. Cowen assumed that the final form of the merger agreement and the CVR agreements, each share of Pharmacopeia common stock would be converted in merger 1 into the right to receive 0.587 shares of Ligand common stock and one CVR, based on the closing price per share of Ligand common stock on September 22, 2008. Cowen also assumed that all governmental, regulatory and other consents and approvals contemplated by the merger agreement would be obtained and that, in the course of obtaining any of those consents, no restrictions will be imposed or waivers made that would have an adverse effect on the contemplated benefits of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. Pharmacopeia informed Cowen, and Cowen assumed, that the mergers, taken together, will be treated as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code.

Cowen's opinion does not constitute a recommendation to any stockholder as to how the stockholder should vote with respect to the proposed transactions or to take any other action in connection with the proposed transactions or otherwise. Cowen's opinion does not imply any conclusion as to the likely value, price or trading range for Ligand's common stock or the CVR's following consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or otherwise, which may vary depending on numerous factors that generally influence the price of securities. Cowen's opinion is limited to the fairness, from a financial point of view, of the consideration to be received by the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock pursuant to merger 1. Cowen expresses no opinion as to the underlying business reasons that may support the decision of the Pharmacopeia board of directors to approve, or Pharmacopeia's decision to consummate, the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement or the relative merits of such transactions as compared to other business strategies or transactions that might be available to Pharmacopeia. Cowen's opinion does not address the fairness of the amount or the nature of any compensation to any of Pharmacopeia's officers, directors or employees, or any class of such persons, relative to the consideration to be provided to the public stockholders of Pharmacopeia.

The following is a summary of the principal financial analyses performed by Cowen to arrive at its opinion. Some of the summaries of financial analyses include information presented in tabular format.

In order to fully understand the financial analyses, the tables must be read together with the text of each summary. The tables alone do not constitute a complete description of the financial analyses. Considering the data set forth in the tables without considering the full narrative description of the financial analyses, including the methodologies and assumptions underlying the analyses, could create a misleading or incomplete view of the financial analyses. Cowen performed certain procedures, including each of the financial analyses described below, and reviewed with the managements of Pharmacopeia and Ligand the assumptions on which such analyses were based and other factors, including the historical and projected financial results of Pharmacopeia and Ligand.

*Implied Transaction Valuation.* Cowen calculated the valuation per share of Pharmacopeia common stock implied by the transactions by multiplying \$3.36, the closing price per share of Ligand common stock on September 22, 2008, by 0.587, the exchange ratio pursuant to the merger agreement assuming such price per share of Ligand common stock. The valuation per share of Pharmacopeia common stock so implied was \$1.97, excluding the CVR payment, and \$2.47, assuming payment of the CVR.

*Analysis of Selected Publicly Traded Companies.* To provide contextual data and comparative market information, Cowen compared selected historical operating and financial data and ratios for Pharmacopeia to the corresponding financial data and ratios of certain other companies, or the Selected Companies, whose securities are publicly traded and which Cowen believes have operating, market valuation and trading valuations similar to what might be expected of Pharmacopeia. These companies were:

#### Selected Early Stage Drug Discovery Companies:

Array BioPharma

Idera Pharmaceuticals

Lexicon Pharmaceuticals

Infinity Pharmaceuticals

ArQule

Curis

Anadys Pharmaceuticals

Sunesis Pharmaceuticals

#### Selected Early Stage Life Sciences Companies with Less than 1 Year of Cash:

Ardea Biosciences

Penwest Pharmaceuticals

Metabasis Therapeutics

Achillion Pharmaceuticals

Sunesis Pharmaceuticals

ZIOPHARM Oncology

Inhibitex

Keryx Biopharmaceuticals

Memory Pharmaceuticals

**TorreyPines Therapeutics** 

The Selected Early Stage Drug Discovery Companies include life sciences companies with a proprietary small molecule discovery platform and a lead product in Phase II or earlier. The Selected Early Stage Life Sciences Companies with Less than 1 Year of Cash include life sciences companies focused on the development of small molecule drugs with a lead product in Phase II or earlier and less than one year of cash as of latest filing.

The data and ratios included the market capitalization of common stock on a fully diluted basis (referred to as the equity value) and the equity value plus debt and less cash (referred to as the enterprise value) of the Selected Companies.

The following table presents the per share equity value and enterprise value for Pharmacopeia implied by the mean and median of the equity values and enterprise values of the Selected Companies divided by the fully diluted common stock of Pharmacopeia. The information in the table is based on the closing stock prices of the Selected Companies on September 22, 2008.

	Reference Range for Selected Companies		Implied Pharmacopeia Per Share Equity Value		Pharmacopeia Per Share Transaction Equity Value Assuming	
Valuation Methodology	Equity Value	Enterprise Value	Equity Value Basis	Enterprise Value Basis	Excluding CVR	Full Payment of CVR
Selected Early Stage						
Drug Discovery						
Companies	\$145.0 \$190.	0\$55.0 \$115	.0\$4.83 \$6.3	3\$2.28 \$4.2	8\$ 1.97	\$ 2.47
Selected Early Stage						
Life Sciences						
Companies with Less						
than 1 Year of Cash	\$30.0 \$50.0	\$5.0 \$30.0	\$1.00 \$1.6	7\$0.61 \$1.4	5\$ 1.97	\$ 2.47
Although the Selec	ted Companies	wara used fo	r comparison	nurnoses no	ne of those	companies are

Although the Selected Companies were used for comparison purposes, none of those companies are directly comparable to Pharmacopeia. Accordingly, an analysis of the results of such a comparison is not purely mathematical, but instead involves complex judgments and considerations concerning differences in historical and projected financial and operating characteristics of the Selected Companies and other factors that could affect the publicly traded value of the Selected Companies or Pharmacopeia to which they are being compared.

*Analysis of Selected Transactions.* Cowen reviewed the financial terms, to the extent publicly available, of selected transactions with an equity value of greater than \$20 million involving Phase II small molecule companies, or Phase II Company Transactions, which were announced or completed since 2004. These transactions were (listed as acquiror/target):

Adenosine Therapeutics/Clinical Data (PGx Health)

Protez Pharmaceuticals/Novartis

IOMAI Corporation/Intercell

Proprius Pharmaceuticals/Cypress Bioscience

Systems Medicine/Cell Therapeutics

Hypnion/Eli Lilly

Arrow Therapeutics/AstraZeneca

Cabrellis Pharmaceuticals/Pharmion

Pipex Therapeutics/Sheffield Pharmaceuticals				
RxKinetix/Endo Pharmaceuticals				
Vela Pharmaceuticals/Pharmos				
Miikana Therapeutics/EntreMed				
Ionix Pharmaceuticals/Vernalis				
Salmedix/Cephalon				
Zycos/MGI Pharma				
Aesgen/MGI Pharma				

Chrysalis BioTechnology/OrthoLogic

The following table presents the range of per share equity values and per share transaction values for Pharmacopeia implied by this analysis.

	Reference Range for Selected Transactions		Implied Pharmacopeia Per Share Equity Value		Pharmacopeia Per Share Transaction Equity Value	
Valuation Methodology	Equity Value	Enterprise Value	Equity Value Basis	Enterprise Value Basis	Excluding CVR	Assuming Full Payment of CVR
Comparison to Phase II Company Transactions	\$35.0 \$75	.0\$35.0 \$75.	0\$1.17 \$2.5	0\$1.61 \$2.9	5\$ 1.97	\$ 2.47

Although the Phase II Company Transactions were used for comparison purposes, none of those transactions is directly comparable to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, and none of the companies in those transactions is directly comparable to Pharmacopeia. Accordingly, an analysis of the results of such a comparison is not purely mathematical, but instead involves complex considerations and judgments concerning differences in historical and projected financial and operating characteristics of the companies involved and other factors that could affect the acquisition value of Pharmacopeia or such companies to which it is being compared.

*Analysis of Premiums Paid in Selected Transactions.* Cowen reviewed the premium of the offer price over the trading prices one trading day and 20 trading days prior to the announcement date of 26 selected transactions in the life sciences industry announced since 2003, in which the target was a publicly-traded company at the time of announcement and the consideration to be received was comprised solely of stock. Cowen then applied these premiums to the Pharmacopeia stock prices one trading day and twenty trading days prior to September 22, 2008.

Using this methodology, the equity value per share of Pharmacopeia common stock implied by the analysis ranged from:.

\$1.86 to \$2.17 per share, based on the one day premium and stock price; and

\$3.57 to \$3.76 per share, based on the 20 trading day premium and stock price.

*Discounted Cash Flow Analysis.* Cowen estimated a range of values for Pharmacopeia common stock based upon the discounted present value of the projected after-tax cash flows of Pharmacopeia described in the Pharmacopeia Forecast provided by management of Pharmacopeia for the fiscal years ended 2009 through 2017, and of the terminal value of Pharmacopeia at December 31, 2017. After-tax cash flow was calculated by taking projected earnings before interest and taxes (EBIT) and subtracting

from this amount projected taxes. This analysis was based upon certain assumptions described by, projections supplied by and discussions held with the management of Pharmacopeia. In performing this analysis, Cowen utilized discount rates ranging from 20% to 25%, which were selected based on the weighted average cost of capital for companies Cowen deemed comparable to Pharmacopeia.

Utilizing this methodology, the per share equity value of Pharmacopeia implied by this analysis ranged from \$1.47 to \$4.45 per share.

Cowen also estimated a range of values for Pharmacopeia common stock based upon the relative discounted present value of the projected after-tax cash flows of Pharmacopeia and Ligand described in the Pharmacopeia Forecast and the Ligand Forecast provided by management of Pharmacopeia for the fiscal years ended 2009 through 2017, and of the terminal value of Pharmacopeia and Ligand at December 31, 2017. After-tax cash flow was calculated by taking projected EBIT and subtracting from this amount projected taxes. This analysis was based upon certain assumptions described by, projections supplied by and discussions held with the management of Pharmacopeia. In performing this analysis, Cowen utilized discount rates ranging from 20% to 25% for Pharmacopeia and 14% to 16% for Ligand, which were selected based on the weighted average cost of capital for companies Cowen deemed comparable to Pharmacopeia and Ligand, respectively.

Utilizing this methodology, the per share equity value of Pharmacopeia implied by this analysis ranged from \$1.35 to \$2.95 per share.

The summary set forth above does not purport to be a complete description of all the analyses performed by Cowen. The preparation of a fairness opinion involves various determinations as to the most appropriate and relevant methods of financial analysis and the application of these methods to the particular circumstances and, therefore, such an opinion is not readily susceptible to partial analysis or summary description. Cowen did not attribute any particular weight to any analysis or factor considered by it, but rather made qualitative judgments as to the significance and relevance of each analysis and factor. Accordingly, notwithstanding the separate factors summarized above, Cowen believes, and has advised the Pharmacopeia board of directors, that its analyses must be considered as a whole and that selecting portions of its analyses and the factors considered by it, without considering all analyses and factors, could create an incomplete view of the process underlying its opinion. In performing its analyses, Cowen made numerous assumptions with respect to industry performance, business and economic conditions and other matters, many of which are beyond the control of Pharmacopeia and Ligand. These analyses performed by Cowen are not necessarily indicative of actual values or future results, which may be significantly more or less favorable than suggested by such analyses. In addition, analyses relating to the value of businesses do not purport to be appraisals or to reflect the prices at which businesses or securities may actually be sold. Accordingly, such analyses and estimates are inherently subject to uncertainty, being based upon numerous factors or events beyond the control of the parties or their respective advisors. None of Pharmacopeia, Ligand, Cowen or any other person assumes responsibility if future results are materially different from those projected. The analyses supplied by Cowen and its opinion were among several factors taken into consideration by the Pharmacopeia board of directors in making its decision to enter into the merger agreement and should not be considered as determinative of such decision.

Cowen was selected by the Pharmacopeia board of directors to render an opinion to the Pharmacopeia board of directors because Cowen is a nationally recognized investment banking firm and because, as part of its investment banking business, Cowen is continually engaged in the valuation of businesses and their securities in connection with mergers and acquisitions, negotiated underwritings, secondary distributions of listed and unlisted securities, private placements and valuations for corporate and other purposes. Cowen and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business have from time to time provided, and in the future may continue to provide, commercial and investment banking services to

Pharmacopeia and Ligand and have received and may in the future receive fees for the rendering of such services. One member of Ligand's board of directors serves as an officer for an affiliate of Cowen. The issuance of Cowen's opinion to the Pharmacopeia board of directors was approved by Cowen's fairness opinion review committee.

Pursuant to the Cowen engagement letter, if merger 1 is consummated, Cowen will be entitled to receive a transaction fee. Pharmacopeia has also agreed to pay a fee to Cowen for rendering its opinion, which fee shall be credited against any transaction fee paid. Additionally, Pharmacopeia has agreed to reimburse Cowen for its out-of-pocket expenses, including attorneys' fees, and has agreed to indemnify Cowen against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the federal securities laws. The terms of the fee arrangement with Cowen, which are customary in transactions of this nature, were negotiated at arm's length between Pharmacopeia and Cowen, and the Pharmacopeia board of directors was aware of the arrangement, including the fact that a significant portion of the fee payable to Cowen is contingent upon the completion of merger 1.

#### Ligand's Reasons for the Mergers

Ligand believes that the mergers will enable Ligand to enhance its portfolio of royalty partnerships, pipeline assets and drug discovery resources, allowing the combined company to accelerate drug discovery efforts, increase the potential revenue earned from partnerships, cut costs and build long-term stockholder value. There were several important factors that contributed to the Ligand board of directors' approval, including the following:

*Numerous Royalty Partnerships*. Historically, Pharmacopeia's success was in early-stage drug research and Pharmacopeia has a strong record of entering drug discovery partnerships with well established pharmaceutical companies. At the current time, Pharmacopeia has multiple agreements with various drug companies that are developing numerous different molecules at various stages of development. If these programs are successful and advance in development and are commercialized, Ligand will be entitled to receive substantial milestone payments and royalties from these partners with little additional funding requirement by Ligand.

*Promising Drug Discovery Platform.* The drug discovery platform and proprietary technologies of the combined company are highly complementary and are capable of potentially generating unique and valuable drug candidates.

*Pipeline*. Pharmacopeia's product candidate pipeline may provide Ligand's stockholders with additional development opportunities to advance with the goal of entering into new license agreements.

*Financial Implications.* The combination of the two companies should allow the combined company to operate with a strong cash position, cut costs by eliminating redundant public company expenses and further reduce expenses by setting funding priorities on the programs considered to possess the highest potential financial return.

However, there can be no assurance that the benefits of the potential growth, synergies or opportunities considered by Ligand's board of directors will be achieved through completion of the mergers. Achieving Ligand's objectives is subject to particular risks which are discussed in the section of this proxy statement/prospectus entitled "Risk Factors."

#### Interests of Pharmacopeia's Executive Officers and Directors in the Mergers

In considering the recommendation of Pharmacopeia's board of directors that you vote to adopt the merger agreement, you should be aware that some of Pharmacopeia's executive officers and directors may have economic interests in the merger that are different from, or in addition to, those of Pharmacopeia's stockholders generally. Pharmacopeia's board of directors was aware of and considered these interests, among other matters, in reaching its determination that the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, are fair to, advisable for, and in the best interests of, Pharmacopeia and its stockholders, in approving the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and in making its recommendation that Pharmacopeia's stockholders vote in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement. These interests include the following:

> upon the occurrence of certain types of termination of employment after the mergers, certain executive officers would be entitled to receive severance benefits, including certain lump sum payments, continuation of group medical coverage, and immediate vesting of options or other incentive securities as more fully described below;

the surviving entity will maintain and honor all indemnification arrangements in place for all past and present directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia for acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the effective time of merger 1;

the surviving entity will indemnify all past and present directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Delaware law for acts or omissions occurring in connection with the approval of the merger agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers;

the organizational documents of the surviving entity will contain provisions with respect to exculpation and indemnification that are at least as favorable to the past and present indemnified directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia as those contained in Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation and bylaws; and

the surviving entity will also maintain a directors' and officers' insurance and indemnification policy which will cover those persons who are covered by Pharmacopeia's directors' and officers' insurance and indemnification policy for events occurring prior to the effective time of merger 1 on terms no less favorable than those applicable to the current directors and officers of Pharmacopeia for six years, subject to certain limitations.

Upon completion of the mergers, based on the number of shares of common stock of Ligand and Pharmacopeia outstanding on the record date, assuming that all Pharmacopeia stock options and warrants are exercised, but without taking into account stock options or warrants of Ligand, it is anticipated that the directors and executive officers of Pharmacopeia collectively will beneficially own between % and % of the then outstanding shares of Ligand common stock, depending on the market price of Ligand's common stock during the period prior to the special meeting. In addition, pursuant to the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's board of directors will select two nominees to serve on the Ligand board of directors upon completion of the mergers.

*Certain Potential Severance Benefits.* Pharmacopeia is party to severance agreements with each of Messrs. Costalas and Posner, René Belder, Pharmacopeia's Senior Vice President, Clinical and Regulatory Affairs, and Maria L. Webb, Pharmacopeia's Vice President, Preclinical Research, Biological and Pharmacological Sciences. Pursuant to these severance agreements, each executive officer is entitled to certain severance benefits upon his or her termination of employment by Pharmacopeia without "cause" or by the executive for "good reason," in either case, during the period beginning two

months prior to a "change of control" and ending twelve months following a "change of control." In addition, Pharmacopeia is party to an employment agreement with Dr. Mollica. Pursuant to the employment agreement with Dr. Mollica, Dr. Mollica is entitled to certain severance benefits upon his termination of employment by Pharmacopeia without "cause" in connection with a "change of control."

Specifically, upon a termination of employment described in the preceding paragraph, each executive officer is entitled to receive all accrued but unpaid compensation, a lump sum payment equal to a certain number of months of his or her base salary (as described in the table below), a lump sum payment equal to a certain percentage of his or her target bonus for the year of termination (as described in the table below) and continuation of healthcare coverage for a certain number of months following his or her termination of employment (as described in the table below). The payments described in the preceding sentence are collectively referred to as the "severance payments." The mergers will constitute a "change of control" under each officer's severance or employment agreement, as the case may be.

As used in Dr. Mollica's employment agreement, the severance agreements and this proxy statement/prospectus, "cause" is generally defined as one of the following: (i) any gross failure of the executive (other than by reason of disability) to faithfully and professionally carry out his or her duties or to comply with any material provision of the agreement, which failure continues for thirty days without cure; (ii) the executive's dishonesty, misuse or misappropriation of Pharmacopeia assets, or other willful misconduct; (iii) the executive's conviction of any felony or other crime involving moral turpitude, whether or not relating to the executive's employment; (iv) the executive's insobriety or use of drugs, chemicals or controlled substances either in the course of performing his or her duties to Pharmacopeia or otherwise affecting his or her ability to do so; (v) the executive's failure to comply with a lawful written direction of Pharmacopeia; or (vi) any wanton or willful dereliction of duties by the executive.

As used in the severance agreements and this proxy statement/prospectus, "good reason" is generally defined as one of the following: (i) any action or inaction that constitutes a material breach by Pharmacopeia of the material terms of the agreement; (ii) any material change in the geographic location at which the executive must perform services for Pharmacopeia, which means a requirement that the executive commute more than fifty miles from the offices of Pharmacopeia at which he or she is principally employed; (iii) any material diminution of the authority, duties or responsibilities of the executive; or (iv) any material reduction of the executive's base salary (generally more than twenty percent), other than a reduction applicable generally to substantially all Pharmacopeia employees.

As used in Dr. Mollica's employment agreement and this proxy statement/prospectus when describing Dr. Mollica's employment agreement, a "change of control" is generally defined as one of the following: (i) the acquisition by any person of beneficial ownership of 50% or more of Pharmacopeia's voting stock; (ii) certain business combinations involving Pharmacopeia; or (iii) the sale, lease, exchange or other transfer of all or substantially all of Pharmacopeia's assets.

As used in the severance agreements and this proxy statement/prospectus when describing such severance agreements, a "change of control" is generally defined as one of the following: (i) the acquisition by any person of beneficial ownership of 30% or more of Pharmacopeia's voting stock; (ii) certain business combinations involving Pharmacopeia; (iii) a stockholder approved dissolution or liquidation of Pharmacopeia; (iv) the sale, lease, exchange or other transfer of all or substantially all of Pharmacopeia's assets; or (v) a change in the composition of a majority of Pharmacopeia's board of directors during any period of two consecutive years.

Assuming that merger 1 occurs, and each executive officer's employment is terminated, on or before December 31, 2008, the approximate value of the severance payments they would be entitled to receive before applicable withholding taxes is set forth in the table below.

Executive	Number of Months of Base Salary	Number of Months of Benefit Continuation	Percentage of Target Bonus for Year of Termination	Total Severance Payments
Joseph Mollica	24	0	200%	\$ 1,215,000
Stephen Costalas	18	18	150%	\$ 632,435
Brian Posner	18	18	150%	\$ 527,312
Rene Belder	12	12	100%	\$ 386,462
Maria Webb	9	9	100%	\$ 228,250
Total				\$ 2.989.458

Dr. Mollica's employment agreement provides that in the event he incurs any excise tax under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code by reason of any payments or benefits he receives in connection with his employment, or termination of employment, with Pharmacopeia, Pharmacopeia will pay him an additional amount sufficient to put him in the same tax position as he would have been in had no excise tax been imposed on such payments. Assuming that merger 1 occurs, and his employment is terminated, on or before December 31, 2008, and the per share merger consideration is valued at \$2.50, Dr. Mollica is not expected to incur any excise taxes under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code by reason of any payments he receives in connection with the mergers.

Each of Messrs. Costalas' and Posner's severance agreements provide that if the payments and benefits either executive officer receives in connection with his employment, or termination of employment, with Pharmacopeia exceed the safe harbor amount under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code by at least 10% and the executive incurs any excise tax under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code, then Pharmacopeia will pay the executive an additional amount sufficient to put him in the same tax position as he would have been in had no excise tax been imposed on such payments. If the payments and benefits received by such executive officers exceed the safe harbor amount of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code by less than 10%, then the payments to the executive officers will be reduced to the extent necessary to avoid the imposition of the excise tax under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code. Assuming that merger 1 occurs, and his employment is terminated, on or before December 31, 2008, and the per share merger consideration is valued at \$2.50, Mr. Costalas is not expected to incur any excise taxes under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code by reason of any payments he receives in connection with the mergers. Assuming that merger 1 occurs, and Mr. Posner's employment is terminated in connection with the mergers, on or before December 31, 2008, and the per share merger consideration is valued at \$2.50, (or by approximately \$42,000 (or by approximately \$6.8% of his safe harbor amount under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code. Because these payments and benefits would exceed his safe harbor amount under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code. Because these payments and benefits would exceed his safe harbor amount under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code. Because these payments and benefits would exceed his safe harbor amount under Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code. Because these payments could be reduced by approximately \$42,000 upon such a termination.

To the extent the closing of the mergers occurs, or Dr. Mollica's, Mr. Costalas' or Mr. Posner's date of termination occurs, after December 31, 2008, or the per share merger consideration is valued at more than \$2.50 per share, each such executive may be entitled to payments from Pharmacopeia with respect to reimbursement for excise taxes and the taxes thereon incurred under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code under the foregoing provisions of their employment or severance agreements, as the case may be.

In addition to the severance payments, upon a termination of employment described above, Messrs. Costalas' and Posner's and Drs. Belder's and Webb's unvested stock options will become fully vested and exercisable until the earlier of one year following their termination of employment or the expiration of the term of the stock options. As of October 8, 2008, Messrs. Costalas and Posner and Drs. Belder and Webb had 117,764, 139,693, 167,685 and 40,939 unvested stock options, respectively. Pursuant to the merger agreement, all option holders, including the executives, will be given the opportunity to receive up to \$0.20 in cancellation of each of their outstanding stock options (regardless of whether or not the stock options are vested). Assuming that (i) the mergers occur on or before December 31, 2008, (ii) none of the executives forfeit or exercise any of their stock options prior to the occurrence of the mergers and (iii) all outstanding stock options held by the executives prior to the mergers are cancelled in exchange for \$0.20 for each stock options before applicable withholding taxes is \$53,500, \$56,498, \$43,033 and \$41,819, respectively. In connection with the mergers, Dr. Mollica has agreed to cancel all stock options held by him for no consideration.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, all unvested restricted stock units held by Messrs. Costalas and Posner and Drs. Mollica, Belder and Webb will vest in full upon the consummation of the mergers. Assuming that the per share merger consideration is valued at \$2.50, and that each executive officer continues to hold his or her restricted stock units prior to the effective time of merger 1, the approximate value that Messrs. Costalas and Posner and Drs. Mollica, Belder and Webb will realize with respect to their restricted stock units before applicable withholding taxes is \$150,240, \$75,120, \$137,720, \$100,160 and \$30,048, respectively.

Upon the consummation of the mergers, Drs. Mollica and Webb and Paul A. Bartlett, a member of Pharmacopeia's board of directors, will receive all amounts they have deferred under Pharmacopeia's deferred compensation plan. The approximate value of these payments as of September 30, 2008, before applicable withholding taxes is \$1,238,320 for Dr. Mollica, \$241,971 for Dr. Webb and \$87,201 for Dr. Bartlett.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's executive officers are entitled to certain benefit arrangements with the surviving entity. See "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Covenants Treatment of Pharmacopeia Employees" beginning on page 101 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

In addition to the executive officers listed above, Leslie J. Browne, Pharmacopeia's former President and Chief Executive Officer, David M. Floyd, Pharmacopeia's former Executive Vice President and Chief Scientific Officer, and Simon M. Tomlinson, Pharmacopeia's former Senior Vice President, Business Development, each of whom were executive officers of Pharmacopeia during 2008 prior to the termination of their employment, will be given the opportunity to receive up to \$0.20 in cancellation of each of their outstanding stock options, on the same terms as are offered to other employees and former employees. Assuming that (i) the mergers occur on or before December 31, 2008, (ii) none of such former executive officers forfeits or exercises any of his stock options prior to the occurrence of the mergers and (iii) all outstanding stock options held by such former executive officers prior to the mergers are cancelled in exchange for \$0.20 for each stock option, the approximate payments that each of Drs. Browne, Floyd and Tomlinson will receive with respect to their stock options before applicable withholding taxes is \$67,812, \$48,755 and \$30,200, respectively.

*Insurance and Indemnification of Pharmacopeia Officers and Directors.* After the mergers, the surviving entity will maintain and honor all indemnification arrangements in place for all past and present directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia as of the date of the merger agreement for acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the effective time of merger 1. The surviving entity will also indemnify and hold harmless such persons to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Delaware law for acts or omissions occurring in connection with the approval of the merger agreement

and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby. The organizational documents of the surviving entity will contain provisions with respect to exculpation and indemnification that are at least as favorable to the past and present indemnified directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia as those contained in Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation and bylaws as in effect on the date of the merger agreement. Such provisions will not be amended, repealed or otherwise modified for six years from the effective time of merger 1 in any manner that would adversely affect the rights thereunder of such indemnified persons.

Upon completion of the mergers, subject to certain exceptions, the surviving entity will also maintain a directors' and officers' insurance and indemnification policy which will cover those persons who are covered by Pharmacopeia's directors' and officers' insurance and indemnification policy as of the date of the merger agreement for events occurring prior to the effective time of merger 1 on terms no less favorable than those applicable to the current directors and officers of Pharmacopeia for six years; provided that the surviving entity shall not be obligated to make aggregate annual premium payments which exceed 250% of the annual premium payments on Pharmacopeia's current policy in effect as of the date of the merger agreement. See "Certain Terms of the Merger Agreement Covenants Director and Officer Indemnification and Insurance" beginning on page 102 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

*Pharmacopeia Directors and Officers After Completion of the Mergers.* Upon completion of merger 1, the directors and officers of Margaux immediately prior to merger 1 will become the directors and officers of the intermediate surviving corporation. Upon completion of merger 2, the managing member and officers of Latour immediately prior to merger 2 will become the managing member and officers of the surviving entity. In addition, pursuant to the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's board of directors will select two nominees to serve on the Ligand board of directors upon completion of the mergers.

### **Regulatory Filings and Approvals Required to Complete the Mergers**

Under the HSR Act and related rules, Ligand and Pharmacopeia may not complete the mergers until the expiration of a thirty-day waiting period following the filing of notification reports with the DOJ and the FTC by Ligand and Pharmacopeia, which each party made on October 8, 2008, unless early termination of the waiting period is granted. If, within the initial thirty day waiting period, either the DOJ or the FTC issues a request for additional information or documents concerning the mergers, then the waiting period will be extended until the thirtieth calendar day after the date of substantial compliance with the request by both parties, unless earlier terminated by the FTC or the DOJ.

While Ligand and Pharmacopeia expect to obtain all of these regulatory approvals, there can be no assurance that they will obtain the regulatory approvals necessary or that the granting of these regulatory approvals will not involve the imposition of conditions on the completion of the mergers or require changes to the terms of the mergers.

In addition, at any time before or after the completion of the mergers, the DOJ, the FTC or others could take action under the antitrust laws, including seeking to prevent the mergers, to rescind the mergers or to conditionally approve the mergers upon the divestiture by Pharmacopeia or Ligand of substantial assets. In addition, in some jurisdictions, a competitor, customer or other third party could initiate a private action under the antitrust or other laws challenging or seeking to enjoin the mergers, before or after it is completed.

#### Listing of Shares of Ligand Common Stock Issued in Merger 1 on Nasdaq

Ligand will use reasonable efforts to authorize for listing on Nasdaq, prior to the effective time of merger 1, the shares of Ligand common stock issuable and those required to be reserved for issuance in connection with merger 1, subject to official notice of issuance.

### Delisting and Deregistration of Pharmacopeia Common Stock

If the mergers are completed, Pharmacopeia common stock will be delisted from Nasdaq and deregistered under the Exchange Act. In addition, Pharmacopeia will cease to be a reporting company under the Exchange Act.

On September 30, 2008, Pharmacopeia received a notice from The Nasdaq Stock Market indicating that Pharmacopeia is not in compliance with the continued listing requirements under Nasdaq Marketplace Rule 4450(b)(1)(A). Pharmacopeia received this notice because the market value of its listed securities was below \$50 million for 10 consecutive trading days. In accordance with Nasdaq Marketplace Rule 4450(e)(4), Pharmacopeia will be provided 30 calendar days, or until October 30, 2008, to regain compliance with the continued listing requirements. If at any time before October 30, 2008, the market value of Pharmacopeia's listed securities is \$50 million or more for a minimum of 10 consecutive business days (or such longer period of time as the Nasdaq staff may require in some circumstances), Pharmacopeia will regain compliance with the Rule. If Pharmacopeia cannot demonstrate compliance with the Rule by October 30, 2008, the Nasdaq staff will provide written notification to Pharmacopeia that Pharmacopeia's securities will be delisted from Nasdaq. Nasdaq rules permit Pharmacopeia to appeal the delisting determination to a Nasdaq Listings Qualifications Panel. Alternatively, Pharmacopeia may apply to transfer its securities to The Nasdaq Capital Market. In order to transfer, Pharmacopeia must satisfy the continued inclusion requirements for that market. This notification has no immediate effect on the listing of Pharmacopeia's common stock on The Nasdaq Global Market.

### Sales of Shares of Ligand Common Stock Received in Merger 1

The shares of Ligand common stock to be issued in connection with merger 1 will be registered under the Securities Act and will be freely transferable, except for shares of Ligand common stock issued to any person who is deemed to be an "affiliate" of Ligand upon completion of the mergers. Persons who may be deemed to be "affiliates" of Ligand upon completion of the mergers include individuals or entities that control, are controlled by, or are under common control with Ligand. "Affiliates" of Pharmacopeia may no longer be subject to resale restrictions, provided they are not deemed affiliates of the combined entity.

Persons who may be deemed to be affiliates of Ligand upon completion of the mergers may not sell any of the shares of Ligand common stock received by them in connection with the mergers except pursuant to:

an effective registration statement under the Securities Act covering the resale of those shares; or

any other applicable exemption under the Securities Act.

Ligand's registration statement on Form S-4, of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part, does not cover the resale of shares of Ligand common stock to be received in connection with the mergers by persons who may be deemed to be affiliates of Ligand upon completion of the mergers.

### Material United States Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Mergers

The following is a summary of the material United States federal income tax considerations of the mergers applicable to Pharmacopeia stockholders. This summary is based upon existing United States federal income tax law, which is subject to change or differing interpretations (possibly with retroactive effect). This summary does not address all aspects of United States federal income taxation which may be relevant to particular Pharmacopeia stockholders in light of their individual investment circumstances, such as stockholders subject to special tax rules (e.g., financial institutions, insurance companies, broker-dealers, and tax-exempt organizations) or to stockholders who acquired Pharmacopeia common stock in connection with stock option, stock purchase or restricted stock plans or in other compensatory transactions, or as part of a straddle, hedge, conversion, constructive sale, or other integrated security transaction for United States federal income tax purposes, all of whom may be subject to tax rules that differ significantly from those discussed below.

This summary does not discuss any United States federal income tax considerations to Pharmacopeia stockholders who are not "United States holders" (as defined below). If you are not a United States holder you should consult with your own tax advisor as to the United States federal, state, local, and foreign tax laws with respect to the mergers. In addition, this summary does not discuss any United States federal income tax considerations to Pharmacopeia stockholders who exercise appraisal and/or dissenter's rights under Delaware law. This summary is limited to Pharmacopeia stockholders that hold their Pharmacopeia common stock as a "capital asset" (generally, property held for investment) under the Internal Revenue Code. You are urged to consult your own tax advisors regarding the United States federal income tax considerations of the mergers, as well as the effects of state, local, and foreign tax laws.

For purposes of this summary, a "United States holder" is a Pharmacopeia stockholder that is, for United States federal income tax purposes, (i) an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States; (ii) a corporation or other entity taxable as a corporation that is created in, or organized under the laws of, the United States or any state or political subdivision thereof; (iii) an estate, the income of which is includible in gross income for United States federal income tax purposes regardless of its source; or (iv) a trust (A) the administration of which is subject to the primary supervision of a United States court and which has one or more United States persons who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (B) that has otherwise elected to be treated as United States person under the Internal Revenue Code.

If a partnership holds Pharmacopeia common stock, the tax treatment of a partner in such partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding Pharmacopeia common stock, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax considerations of the mergers.

This discussion is for general information only and should not be construed as tax advice. It is a summary and does not purport to be a comprehensive analysis or description of all potential United States federal income tax consequences of the mergers. Pharmacopeia and Ligand urge you to consult your tax advisor with respect to the particular United States federal, state, local or foreign tax consequences of the mergers to you.

#### General

Pharmacopeia's obligation to complete the mergers is conditioned upon its receipt at closing of a tax opinion from Dechert that the mergers, taken together, will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code. Ligand's obligation to complete the mergers is conditioned upon its receipt at closing of a tax opinion from Latham that the mergers, taken together, will qualify as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code. Neither Pharmacopeia nor Ligand may waive such closing conditions after the Pharmacopeia stockholders have approved the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, including the mergers, unless further approval is obtained from the Pharmacopeia stockholders with appropriate disclosure. These opinions will be based on factual representations and covenants made by Pharmacopeia and Ligand (including those contained in tax representation letters to be provided by Pharmacopeia and Ligand at the time of closing), and on customary factual assumptions. In addition, these opinions will be based on the law in effect on the date of the opinions. Any change in currently applicable law, which may or may not be retroactive, or the failure of any factual representation, statement or assumption to be true, correct and complete in all material respects, could affect the validity of these opinions. Neither Pharmacopeia nor Ligand will request a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or the IRS, regarding the tax consequences of the mergers to United States holders. The tax opinions are not binding on the IRS or any court. No assurance can be given that the IRS would not assert, or that a court would not sustain, a position contrary to any tax consequences set forth below.

The following material United States federal income tax consequences will result from qualification of the mergers, taken together, as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code:

None of Pharmacopeia, Ligand, Margaux and Latour will recognize gain or loss solely as a result of the mergers;

United States holders generally will not recognize any gain or loss with respect to the stock portion of the merger consideration, while with respect to the cash and CVR portion of the merger consideration United States holders will generally recognize capital gain (but not loss) in an amount equal to the lesser of: (1) the amount of cash and the fair market value of the CVRs received pursuant to merger 1 (excluding any cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Ligand common stock), and (2) the amount of gain realized on the transaction, if any, which is the amount by which the sum of the fair market value of the Ligand common stock determined as of the effective time of merger 1 and the amount of cash and fair market value of the CVRs received pursuant to merger 1 (excluding any cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Ligand common stock determined as of the effective time of merger 1 and the amount of cash and fair market value of the CVRs received pursuant to merger 1 (excluding any cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Ligand common stock) for the Pharmacopeia common stock held by such United States holder exceeds the adjusted tax basis in the Pharmacopeia common stock;

United States holders generally will recognize capital gain or capital loss with respect to the amount of cash received in lieu of a fractional share of Ligand common stock equal to the difference between the cash received in lieu of this fractional share and the portion of the adjusted tax basis in Pharmacopeia common stock surrendered that is allocable to this fractional share;

United States holders will have an aggregate tax basis in the Ligand common stock received in merger 1 equal to each such United States holder's aggregate tax basis in the shares surrendered pursuant to merger 1, reduced by (1) the portion of such United States holder's tax basis in the shares surrendered in merger 1 that is allocable to a fractional share of Ligand common stock and (2) the amount of cash and fair market value of the CVRs received in merger 1 for the Pharmacopeia common stock and increased by (3) the amount of gain recognized in the exchange (but not by any gain recognized upon the receipt of cash in lieu of a fractional share of Ligand common stock pursuant to merger 1). If a United States holder acquired any of his or her shares of Pharmacopeia common stock at different prices or at different times, Treasury Regulations provide guidance on how such United States holder may allocate his or her tax basis to shares of Ligand common stock received in merger 1. United States holders that hold multiple blocks of Pharmacopeia common stock are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the proper allocation of their basis among shares of Ligand common stock received under the Treasury Regulations; and

the holding period of the Ligand common stock received by a United States holder in connection with merger 1 will include the holding period of the Pharmacopeia common stock surrendered in connection with merger 1.

Capital gains or losses recognized as described above will generally constitute long-term capital gain or loss if the United States holder's holding period in the Pharmacopeia common stock surrendered in merger 1 is more than one year as of the effective time of merger 1. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

#### United States Federal Income Tax Treatment of the CVRs

There is substantial uncertainty as to the tax treatment of the CVRs. The receipt of the CVRs as part of the merger consideration may be treated as a "closed transaction" or an "open transaction" for United States federal income tax purposes, which affects the amount of gain, if any, that may be

recognized at the time of consummation of merger 1. There is no authority directly on point addressing whether contingent value rights with characteristics similar to the CVRs should be taxed as "open transactions" or "closed transactions" and such question is inherently factual in nature. Accordingly, you are urged to consult your tax advisors regarding this issue. The analysis above assumes that the CVRs are not eligible for "open transaction" treatment and accordingly that the fair market value of the CVRs must be included as part of the merger consideration on the date on which merger 1 is consummated.

If the value of the CVRs can be "reasonably ascertained," merger 1 should be treated as a "closed transaction" for United States federal income tax purposes and a United States holder would recognize gain (but not loss) upon consummation of merger 1 taking into account the fair market value of the CVRs, determined on the date of the consummation of merger 1. If merger 1 is a "closed transaction" for United States federal income tax purposes, a United States holder's initial tax basis in the CVRs will equal the fair market value of the CVRs on the date of the consummation of merger 1. The holding period of the CVRs will begin on the day following the date of the consummation of merger 1.

If merger 1 is a "closed transaction" for United States federal income tax purposes, there is no direct authority with respect to the treatment of contingent variable rights' payments similar to the CVR payments. You should therefore consult your tax advisors regarding the taxation of such payments. As a "closed transaction," a portion of a payment, if any, with respect to the CVRs would likely be treated as non-taxable return of a United States holder's adjusted tax basis in the CVR. To the extent that payments are not treated as such, payments may be treated as either (i) payments with respect to a sale of a capital asset, (ii) income taxed at ordinary rates or (iii) dividends. Additionally, it is possible that a portion of a payment, if any, would constitute imputed interest under Section 483 of the Internal Revenue Code.

# Due to the legal and factual uncertainty regarding the tax treatment of the CVRs, you should consult your tax advisors concerning the recognition of gain, if any, resulting from the receipt of the CVRs in merger 1.

#### Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Under United States federal income tax laws, the exchange agent will generally be required to report to a United States holder and to the IRS any payments made to a United States holder in exchange for Pharmacopeia common stock in merger 1, and may be required to "backup withhold" 28% of any such payment. In addition, payments pursuant to the CVRs may be subject to backup withholding and information reporting. To avoid such backup withholding, a United States holder should provide the exchange agent or other applicable person a properly completed Form W-9 or Substitute Form W-9, signed under penalties of perjury, including such United States holder's current Taxpayer Identification Number, or TIN, and other certifications. If the United States holder does not provide the exchange agent with a TIN and other required certifications, the exchange agent will backup withhold 28% of payments made to the United States holder (unless the United States holder is an exempt recipient as described in the next sentence and demonstrates this fact).

Certain United States holders (including, among others, corporations) are exempt from these backup withholding and reporting requirements. Exempt holders who are not subject to backup withholding should indicate their exempt status on Form W-9 or a Substitute Form W-9 by entering their correct TIN, marking the appropriate box and signing and dating the Form W-9 or Substitute Form W-9 in the space provided.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against a United States holder's United States federal income tax liability provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

#### **Anticipated Accounting Treatment**

In accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, Ligand will account for merger 1 under the purchase method of accounting in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141, "Business Combinations." Under the purchase method of accounting, the total estimated purchase price, calculated as described in Note 2 to the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements included in this proxy statement/prospectus, is allocated to the net tangible and intangible assets of Pharmacopeia based on their estimated fair values. Management has made a preliminary allocation of the estimated purchase price to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on various preliminary estimates. A final determination of these estimated fair values, which cannot be made prior to the completion of merger 1, will be based on the actual net tangible and intangible assets of Pharmacopeia that exist as of the date of completion of merger 1, and upon the final purchase price.

### Litigation Challenging the Mergers

On October 6, 2008, Allen Heilman, one of Pharmacopeia's stockholders, filed a putative class action complaint in the Superior Court of New Jersey, Mercer County (Equity Division), on behalf of the stockholders of Pharmacopeia against each of the directors of Pharmacopeia, Pharmacopeia, Ligand, Margaux and Latour. The complaint generally alleges that the decision of the Pharmacopeia board of directors to enter into the proposed transaction with Ligand on the terms contained in the merger agreement constitutes a breach of fiduciary duty and gives rise to other unspecified state law claims. The complaint alleges that Ligand, Margaux and Latour aided and abetted the Pharmacopeia board of directors' breach of fiduciary duty. In addition, the complaint alleges that the named plaintiff will seek "equitable relief," including among other things, an order preliminarily and permanently enjoining the proposed transaction. Pharmacopeia and Ligand believe that the allegations in the complaint are without merit and intend to vigorously defend against this action.

#### Appraisal Rights of Dissenting Pharmacopeia Stockholders

In connection with the mergers, record holders of Pharmacopeia common stock who comply with the procedures summarized below will be entitled to appraisal rights if merger 1 is consummated. The following discussion is not a complete discussion of the law pertaining to appraisal rights under Section 262 of the Delaware General Corporate Law, or Section 262, and is qualified in its entirety by the full text of Section 262 which is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as *Annex D*. The following summary does not constitute any legal or other advice, nor does it constitute a recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders exercise their right to seek appraisal under Section 262. All references in Section 262 and in this summary to a "stockholder" are to the record holder of the shares of Pharmacopeia common stock as to which appraisal rights are asserted. A person having a beneficial interest in shares of Pharmacopeia common stock held of record in the name of another person, such as a broker, fiduciary, depositary or other nominee, must act promptly to cause the record holder to follow the steps summarized below properly and in a timely manner to perfect appraisal rights.

Under Section 262, holders of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock who do not vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and who otherwise follow the procedures set forth in Section 262 will be entitled to have their shares appraised by the Delaware Court of Chancery and to receive payment of the "fair value" of the shares, exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the mergers, together with a fair rate of interest, if any, as determined by the court.

Under Section 262, where a merger is to be submitted for approval at a meeting of stockholders, as in the case of the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby,

including the mergers, by Pharmacopeia stockholders, the corporation, not less than 20 days prior to the meeting, must notify each of its stockholders entitled to appraisal rights that appraisal rights are available and include in the notice a copy of Section 262. This proxy statement/prospectus shall constitute the notice, and the full text of Section 262 is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as *Annex D*. Any holder of Pharmacopeia common stock who wishes to exercise appraisal rights or who wishes to preserve such holder's right to do so, should review the following discussion and *Annex D* carefully because failure to timely and properly comply with the procedures specified will result in the loss of appraisal rights. Due to the complexity of the procedures for exercising the right to seek appraisal, Pharmacopeia stockholders who are considering exercising such rights are urged to seek the advice of legal counsel.

Pharmacopeia stockholders of record who desire to exercise their appraisal rights must satisfy all of the following conditions. They must:

hold of record shares of Pharmacopeia common stock on the date the written demand for appraisal is made and continue to hold the shares of record through the effective time of merger 1;

deliver to the Corporate Secretary of Pharmacopeia, before the vote on the adoption of the merger agreement, a written demand for the appraisal of the stockholder's shares; and

not vote its shares of common stock in favor of, or consent in writing to, the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers.

Neither voting against the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers (either in person or by proxy), nor abstaining from voting or failing to vote on the proposal to adopt the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, will in and of itself constitute a written demand for appraisal satisfying the requirements of Section 262. The written demand for appraisal must be in addition to and separate from any proxy or vote. The demand must reasonably inform Pharmacopeia of the identity of the holder as well as the intention of the holder to demand an appraisal of the "fair value" of the shares held by the holder. A stockholder's failure to make the written demand prior to the taking of the vote on the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, at the Pharmacopeia special meeting will constitute a waiver of appraisal rights.

Only a holder of record of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock on the record date for the Pharmacopeia special meeting is entitled to assert appraisal rights for the shares registered in that holder's name. A demand for appraisal in respect of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock should be executed by or on behalf of the holder of record, fully and correctly, as the holder's name appears on the holder's stock certificates, should specify the holder's mailing address and the number of shares registered in the holder's name, and must state that the person intends to demand appraisal of the holder's shares pursuant to the merger agreement. If the shares are owned of record in a fiduciary capacity, such as by a trustee, guardian or custodian, execution of the demand should be made in that capacity. If the shares are owned of record by more than one person, as in a joint tenancy and tenancy in common, the demand should be executed by or on behalf of all joint owners. An authorized agent, including an agent for two or more joint owners, may execute a demand for appraisal on behalf of a holder of record. However, the agent must identify the record owner or owners and expressly disclose the fact that, in executing the demand, the agent is acting as agent for the record owner or owners. A record holder such as a broker who holds shares as nominee for several beneficial owners may exercise appraisal rights with respect to the shares held for one or more beneficial owners while not exercising the rights with respect to the shares held for other beneficial owners. In such case, however, the written demand should set forth the number of shares as to which appraisal is sought. If no number of shares is expressly mentioned, the demand will be presumed to cover all shares of Pharmacopeia common stock held in the name of the record owner. Stockholders who hold their shares in brokerage accounts

or other nominee forms and who wish to exercise appraisal rights are urged to consult with their brokers to determine the appropriate procedures for the making of a demand for appraisal by such a nominee.

A Pharmacopeia stockholder of record who elects to demand appraisal of his or her shares must mail or deliver his or her written demand to: Pharmacopeia, Inc., P.O. Box 5350, Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350, Attention: Corporate Secretary. The written demand for appraisal should specify the stockholder's name and mailing address, the number of shares owned, and that the stockholder is thereby demanding appraisal of his or her shares, and such written demand must be received by Pharmacopeia prior to the special meeting.

In addition, a Pharmacopeia stockholder who desires to exercise appraisal rights must not vote its shares of common stock in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers. A vote in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, by proxy, via the Internet, or in person, will constitute a waiver of your appraisal rights and will nullify any previously filed written demands for appraisal. Because a proxy that is signed and does not contain voting instructions will, unless revoked, be voted in favor of adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, a stockholder who votes by proxy and who wishes to exercise appraisal rights must vote against the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, or abstain from voting on the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby.

Within 10 days after the effective time of merger 1, Pharmacopeia or its successor in interest, which is referred to generally as the surviving corporation, must notify each holder of Pharmacopeia common stock who has complied with Section 262 and who has not voted in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, that merger 1 has become effective and shall include in such notice a copy of Section 262. Within 120 days after the effective time of merger 1, the surviving corporation or any stockholder who has timely and properly demanded appraisal of his or her shares and who has complied with the required conditions of Section 262 and is otherwise entitled to appraisal rights may commence an appraisal proceeding by filing a petition in the Delaware Court of Chancery demanding a determination of the fair value of the shares of all Pharmacopeia stockholders who have properly demanded appraisal. The surviving corporation is under no obligation to and has no present intention to file a petition. Accordingly, it is the obligation of the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock to initiate all necessary action to perfect their appraisal rights in respect of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock within the time prescribed in Section 262.

Within 120 days after the effective time of merger 1, any holder of Pharmacopeia common stock who has complied with the requirements for exercise of appraisal rights will be entitled, upon written request, to receive from the surviving corporation a statement setting forth the aggregate number of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock not voted in favor of the adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers, and the aggregate number of shares that have made demands for appraisal. The statement must be mailed within 10 days after a written request has been received by the surviving corporation or within 10 days after the expiration of the period for delivery of demands for appraisal, whichever is later.

If a petition for an appraisal is timely filed by a holder of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock and a copy is served upon the surviving corporation, the surviving corporation will then be obligated within 20 days to file with the Delaware Register in Chancery a duly verified list containing the names and addresses of all stockholders who have demanded an appraisal of their shares and with whom agreements as to the value of their shares have not been reached. After notice to the stockholders as required by the Court, the Delaware Court of Chancery is empowered to conduct a hearing on the

petition to determine those stockholders who have complied with Section 262 and who have become entitled to appraisal rights thereunder. The Delaware Court of Chancery may require the stockholders who demanded payment for their shares to submit their stock certificates to the Register in Chancery for notation on the certificates of the pending appraisal proceeding. If any stockholder fails to comply with the direction, the Delaware Court of Chancery may dismiss the proceedings as to that stockholder.

After determining the holders of Pharmacopeia common stock entitled to appraisal, the Delaware Court of Chancery will determine the fair value of shares of the Pharmacopeia common stock exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the mergers, together with interest, if any, to be paid upon the amount determined to be the fair value.

In determining fair value, and, if applicable, a fair rate of interest, the Delaware Court of Chancery is to take into account all relevant factors.

Pharmacopeia stockholders considering seeking appraisal should bear in mind that the fair value of their shares of common stock as determined under Section 262 could be more than, the same as, or less than the merger consideration they are entitled to receive pursuant to the merger agreement if they do not seek appraisal of their shares, and that opinions of investment banking firms as to the fairness from a financial point of view of the merger consideration payable in a merger are not opinions as to fair value under Section 262.

The cost of the appraisal proceeding (which does not include attorneys' fees or the fees or expenses of experts) may be determined by the Delaware Court of Chancery and levied upon the parties as the Delaware Court of Chancery deems equitable in the circumstances. Upon application of a stockholder seeking appraisal rights, the Delaware Court of Chancery may order that all or a portion of the expenses incurred by such stockholder in connection with the appraisal proceeding, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and the fees and expenses of experts, be charged pro rata against the value of all shares entitled to appraisal. In the absence of such a determination of assessment, each party bears its own expenses.

Except as explained in the last sentence of this paragraph, at any time within 60 days after the effective time of merger 1, any stockholder who has not commenced an appraisal proceeding or joined that proceeding as a named party will have the right to withdraw his or her demand for appraisal and to accept the merger consideration to which such stockholder is entitled pursuant to the mergers. After this period, such holder may withdraw his or her demand for appraisal only with the consent of the surviving corporation. If no petition for appraisal is filed with the Delaware Court of Chancery within 120 days after the effective time of merger 1, Pharmacopeia stockholders' rights to appraisal will cease and all Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled only to receive the merger consideration as provided for in the merger agreement.

Failure to comply with all of the procedures set forth in Section 262 will result in the loss of a stockholder's statutory appraisal rights. In view of the complexity of Section 262, stockholders who wish to dissent from the mergers and pursue appraisal rights should consult their legal advisors prior to attempting to exercise such rights.

### CERTAIN TERMS OF THE MERGER AGREEMENT

The following description of the merger agreement describes certain material terms of the merger agreement, the CVR agreement, and other transaction documents. The full text of the merger agreement and the form of CVR agreement are attached as *Annex A* and *Annex B*, respectively, to this proxy statement/prospectus and are incorporated herein by reference. Pharmacopeia stockholders are encouraged to read the entire merger agreement, CVR agreement and the other annexes to this proxy statement/prospectus.

The merger agreement, the CVR agreement and the other annexes attached to this proxy statement/prospectus were included to provide investors and security holders with information regarding their respective terms. These agreements are not intended to provide any other factual information about Ligand or Pharmacopeia. The merger agreement, the CVR agreement and the other agreements attached as annexes to this proxy statement/prospectus contain representations and warranties that the parties thereto made to, and solely for the benefit of, each other, and such representations and warranties may be subject to standards of materiality applicable to the contracting parties that differ from those applicable to investors. The assertions embodied in the representations and warranties in the merger agreement are qualified by information in confidential disclosure letters that Ligand and Pharmacopeia delivered in connection with the execution of the merger agreement. Accordingly, investors and security holders should not rely on the representations and warranties may change after the date of the merger agreement, the CVR agreement or another agreement attached as an annex to this proxy statement/prospectus, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in Ligand's or Pharmacopeia's public disclosures.

#### The Mergers

At the effective time of merger 1, Ligand's wholly-owned subsidiary, Margaux, will be merged with and into Pharmacopeia, with Pharmacopeia continuing as the surviving corporation, or the intermediate surviving corporation. Upon completion of merger 1, the directors and officers of Margaux immediately prior to merger 1 will become the directors and officers of the intermediate surviving corporation.

At the effective time of merger 2, the intermediate surviving corporation will be merged with and into Ligand's wholly-owned subsidiary, Latour, with Latour continuing as the surviving entity, or the surviving entity. Upon completion of merger 2, the managing member and officers of Latour immediately prior to merger 2 will become the managing member and officers of the surviving entity.

#### **Effective Times of the Mergers**

The merger agreement provides that merger 1 will become effective when a certificate of merger executed by Margaux is delivered to and filed with the Delaware Secretary of State, or such other date and time agreed to by the parties and specified in the certificate of merger. It is anticipated that the effective time of merger 1 will occur as soon as practicable on the closing date of merger 1.

The merger agreement provides that merger 2 will become effective when a certificate of merger executed by Latour is delivered to and filed with the Delaware Secretary of State, or such other date and time agreed to by the parties and specified in the certificate of merger. It is anticipated that the effective time of merger 2 will occur as soon as practicable following the effective time of merger 1.

### Manner and Basis of Converting Shares

The merger agreement provides that, at the effective time of merger 1, each share of Pharmacopeia common stock then outstanding will automatically be converted into the right to receive:

per share cash consideration, if any, in an amount determined as follows:

if the volume weighted average of the daily closing price per share of Ligand common stock for the 20 consecutive trading days ending at the close of trading on the fifth trading day prior to the date of the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders, or the Ligand Common Stock Value, is equal to or greater than \$2.38, but less than \$3.00, the quotient obtained by dividing (i) an amount equal to (1) \$52,800,000 minus the aggregate payments made to cancel outstanding Pharmacopeia options, or the option cancellation payments, less (2) an amount equal to the product of (a) the applicable Ligand Common Stock Value and (b)(I)(x) \$52,800,000 minus (y) the option cancellation payments divided by (II) the applicable Ligand Common Stock Value (provided that the quotient of (I) and (II) shall not exceed 18,000,000) by (ii) an amount equal to the sum of (1) the aggregate number of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, (2) the aggregate number of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock into which Pharmacopeia options issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 and (3) the aggregate number of shares of Pharmacopeia options that are excluded from the calculation pursuant to the terms of the merger agreement (the aggregate of (1) through (3) is referred to herein as the denominator); and

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, the quotient obtained by dividing (i) \$10,000,000 minus the option cancellation payments by (ii) the denominator;

any such per share cash consideration received being referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the cash consideration;

a portion of a share of Ligand common stock equal to the exchange ratio, with cash in lieu of any fractional share (after aggregating all fractional shares of Ligand common stock that otherwise would have been received), with the exchange ratio being determined as follows:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, the exchange ratio shall be equal to a number that is (i)(1) 14,700,000 minus (2) the quotient of the option cancellation payments divided by the applicable Ligand Common Stock Value, or the option cancellation amount, divided by (ii) the denominator;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than 3.75 but not greater than 4.50, the exchange ratio shall be equal to a number that is (i)(1)(a) 66,000,000 minus (b) the option cancellation payments divided by (2) the applicable Ligand Common Stock Value divided by (ii) the denominator;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is between \$3.00 and \$3.75, the exchange ratio shall be equal to a number that is (i)(1) 17,600,000 minus (2) the option cancellation amount divided by (ii) the denominator; and

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$3.00, the exchange ratio shall be equal to a number that is (i)(1)(a) \$52,800,000 minus (b) the option cancellation payments divided by (2) the applicable Ligand Common Stock Value (provided the quotient of (1) and (2) shall not exceed 18,000,000) divided by (ii) the denominator; any such Ligand common stock received being referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the stock consideration; and

one non-transferable contingent value right, which entitles the holder to a proportionate share of an aggregate contingent payment of \$15.0 million in cash, payable upon the achievement of certain commercial milestones, which is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as a CVR. See " CVR Agreement" for a description of the conditions to be satisfied for the contingent payment.

The cash consideration, stock consideration and CVR are collectively referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the merger consideration.

Pharmacopeia stockholders will not receive any fractional shares of Ligand common stock as part of the stock consideration. Instead, each Pharmacopeia stockholder otherwise entitled to a fractional share of Ligand common stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Ligand common stock that otherwise would be received by such stockholder) will receive cash, without interest, in an amount (rounded to the nearest whole cent) equal to such fractional share multiplied by the Ligand Common Stock Value.

Each share of Ligand common stock that is issued in connection with merger 1 shall be accompanied by a right under Ligand's rights agreement.

If, between the date of the merger agreement and the effective time of merger 1, the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock or Ligand common stock are changed into or exchanged for a different number or class of shares by reason of any stock dividend, subdivision, reclassification, recognization, recapitalization, split, combination, contribution or exchange of shares, then the merger consideration shall be appropriately adjusted.

Under the terms of the merger agreement, promptly following the effective time of merger 1, , , which has been selected by Ligand to act as exchange agent, will mail to each record holder of Pharmacopeia common stock a letter of transmittal and instructions for use, which record holders will use to exchange Pharmacopeia common stock certificates for the merger consideration and cash for any fractional share of Ligand common stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Ligand common stock that otherwise would be received by such stockholder). Pharmacopeia common stock certificates should not be surrendered for exchange by Pharmacopeia stockholders before the effective time of merger 1.

After the effective time of merger 1, transfers of Pharmacopeia common stock will not be registered on the stock transfer books of Pharmacopeia, and each certificate that previously evidenced Pharmacopeia common stock will be deemed to evidence the right to receive the merger consideration and the right to receive cash instead of any fractional shares of Ligand common stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Ligand common stock that otherwise would be received by such stockholder). Ligand will not pay dividends or other distributions on any shares of Ligand common stock to be issued in exchange for any Pharmacopeia common stock certificate that is not surrendered until the Pharmacopeia common stock certificate is surrendered as provided in the merger agreement. No interest will be payable on the cash component of the merger consideration, if any.

### Pharmacopeia Stock Options, Restricted Stock Units and Warrants

### Stock Options

Pharmacopeia has agreed to offer to cancel, effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, any stock options granted under Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans in exchange for the payment of up to \$0.20 per share for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to such options, but in no event will the option cancellation payments exceed \$1,000,000 in the aggregate. To facilitate the foregoing, an option cancellation agreement (and other appropriate and customary information and transmittal materials) in such form as Ligand and Pharmacopeia shall mutually agree will be distributed to each holder of a Pharmacopeia option to whom a cancellation offer is made. The option cancellation agreements will provide that, upon execution by the holder of



such option and delivery of such option cancellation agreement to Pharmacopeia in accordance with the provisions set forth in the merger agreement, such option will be cancelled in accordance with its terms, effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, and the holder of such option, in cancellation and settlement therefor, will be entitled to an option cancellation payment reduced by any applicable withholding taxes. The option cancellation agreement will include a release of claims against Pharmacopeia with respect to such options. The Pharmacopeia board of directors has agreed to adopt all appropriate resolutions and take all other actions necessary, with respect to the options subject to an option cancellation agreement, to terminate the relevant individual option agreements and cancel the relevant options as necessary to effectuate the foregoing. Any cancellation offer by Pharmacopeia will be on such terms and conditions as are reasonably acceptable to Ligand and will comply in all material respects with applicable federal and state securities laws, including, if necessary, the rules applicable to tender offers.

In any case, at the effective time of merger 1, each option granted under the Amended and Restated 1994 Incentive Stock Plan of Pharmacopeia and the 1995 Director Option Plan of Pharmacopeia that is outstanding and unexercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 and that is not the subject of an effective option cancellation agreement will not be assumed by the intermediate surviving corporation or Ligand, but shall instead be cancelled without any payment being made in respect of those options (each such option, a 1994/1995 option). As of the effective time of merger 1, all 1994/1995 options will no longer be outstanding and will automatically cease to exist, and each holder of a 1994/1995 option will cease to have any rights with respect thereto. Prior to the effective time of merger 1, Pharmacopeia agrees to take all necessary action to (i) effect the termination of all 1994/1995 options outstanding immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 and (ii) effect the termination, as of the effective time of merger 1, of the Amended and Restated 1994 Incentive Stock Plan of Pharmacopeia and the 1995 Director Option Plan of Pharmacopeia and any other plan or agreement pursuant to which 1994/1995 options have been issued by Pharmacopeia. Each 1994/1995 option cancelled as described in this paragraph and each option cancelled pursuant to an effective option cancellation agreement under any of Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans is referred to herein as a "cancelled option."

At the effective time of merger 1, each option that is not a 1994/1995 option or a cancelled option and that is outstanding and unexercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 (whether vested or unvested) will be assumed by Ligand (each, an assumed option). Each assumed option will continue to have, and be subject to, the same terms and conditions set forth in the applicable assumed option (including any applicable stock option agreement or other document evidencing such assumed option) immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 (including any repurchase rights or vesting provisions), except that such assumed option will be exercisable (or will become exercisable in accordance with its terms) for the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock underlying the option, instead of shares of Pharmacopeia common stock. Each member of Pharmacopeia's board of directors, including Dr. Mollica, has agreed to forego the above cash consideration payable for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to the stock options that such member holds, and at the effective time of merger 1, all such options will be cancelled. As of October 8, 2008, the members of Pharmacopeia's board of directors held 582,215 stock options in the aggregate.

Prior to the effective time of merger 1, Ligand has agreed to take all necessary action to assume and adopt, effective as of the effective time of merger 1, Pharmacopeia's Amended and Restated 2004 Stock Incentive Plan and Pharmacopeia's 2000 Stock Option Plan solely to the extent there are any assumed options granted thereunder. Following the effective time of merger 1, Ligand shall not issue any additional options under such plans, and the share reserve under each such plan shall be automatically reduced to the number of shares of Ligand common stock issuable pursuant to the assumed options granted under such plan.

#### Restricted Stock Units

Effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each then unvested Pharmacopeia restricted stock unit will become fully vested and all restrictions will lapse and each share of Pharmacopeia common stock issuable pursuant to Pharmacopeia restricted stock units will be converted into the right to receive the merger consideration.

#### Warrants

Effective as of immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, each existing warrant to acquire shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock shall be converted into a new warrant entitling its holder to receive, at a total price not to exceed that payable upon the exercise or conversion of the existing warrant, and in lieu of the shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock theretofore issuable upon exercise or conversion of the existing warrant, the applicable merger consideration that would have been receivable upon merger 1 by the holder of the existing warrant if the existing warrant had been exercised immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1.

### **Representations and Warranties**

The merger agreement contains customary representations and warranties of Pharmacopeia, Ligand and Margaux relating to, among other things, certain aspects of the respective businesses and assets of the parties and other matters. The representations and warranties expire at the effective time of merger 1.

#### Pharmacopeia's Conduct of Business Prior to Merger 1

During the period from the date of the merger agreement and continuing until the effective time of merger 1, Pharmacopeia and each of its subsidiaries has agreed to, except as otherwise expressly contemplated by the merger agreement, to the extent that Ligand shall otherwise consent in writing (including by electronic mail), or as required by applicable law:

carry on its business in the usual, regular and ordinary course, in substantially the same manner as previously conducted;

use commercially reasonable efforts to (i) preserve substantially intact its business organization, (ii) keep available the services of its executive officers and employees and (iii) preserve substantially intact its relationships with suppliers, licensors, licensees and others with which it has material business dealings; and

pay its material debts and taxes when due and pay or perform other material obligations when due.

In addition, subject to specified exceptions, during the period from the date of the merger agreement and continuing until the effective time of merger 1, Pharmacopeia has agreed not do any of the following, and not to permit any of its subsidiaries to do any of the following, without the prior written consent of Ligand (including by electronic mail):

enter into any new line of business;

declare, set aside or pay any dividends on or make any other distributions (whether in cash, stock, equity securities or property) in respect of any capital stock or split, combine or reclassify any capital stock or issue or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of or in substitution for any capital stock, other than any such transaction by a wholly-owned subsidiary of Pharmacopeia that remains a wholly-owned subsidiary of Pharmacopeia after consummation of such transaction in the ordinary course of business;

purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, directly or indirectly, any shares of Pharmacopeia capital stock or the capital stock of its subsidiaries, other than repurchases of unvested shares at cost or for *de minimis* consideration in connection with either the termination of the employment relationship with any employee or upon the resignation of any director or consultant, in each case, pursuant to stock option or purchase agreements in effect on the date of the merger agreement;

issue, deliver, sell, authorize, pledge or otherwise encumber any shares of capital stock, voting debt or any securities convertible into shares of capital stock or voting debt, or subscriptions, rights, warrants or options to acquire any shares of capital stock or voting debt or any securities convertible into shares of capital stock or voting debt, or enter into other agreements or commitments of any character obligating Pharmacopeia to issue any such securities or rights, other than issuances of Pharmacopeia common stock upon the exercise of options, warrants or other rights of Pharmacopeia existing on the date of the merger agreement in accordance with their present terms;

cause, permit or propose any amendments to its or any of its subsidiaries' certificate of incorporation, bylaws or other governing instruments;

acquire or agree to acquire by merging or consolidating with, or by purchasing any equity or voting interest in or a portion of the assets of, or by any other manner, any business or any person or division thereof, or otherwise acquire or agree to acquire any assets which are material, individually or in the aggregate, to the business of Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole;

enter into any binding agreement, agreement in principle, letter of intent, memorandum of understanding or similar agreement with respect to any material joint venture, strategic partnership, collaboration, license or alliance;

sell, lease, license, encumber or otherwise dispose of any properties or assets except (i) the sale, lease or disposition (other than through licensing) of property or assets that are not material, individually or in the aggregate to the business of Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (ii) perpetual licenses of Pharmacopeia's products or product candidates in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice having no material support, maintenance or service obligations other than those obligations that are terminable by Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries upon no more than one (1) year notice without liability or financial obligation to Pharmacopeia or its subsidiaries;

make any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other person, other than: (i) loans or investments by it or a wholly-owned subsidiary of it to or in it or any wholly-owned subsidiary of it, or (ii) employee loans or advances made in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practices;

except as required by GAAP, make any material change in its methods or principles of accounting since June 30, 2008;

except as required by tax law or other applicable law, adopt or change any material tax accounting method, change any tax accounting period, make or change any material tax election, file any amended tax return, settle or compromise any material tax liability or claims, agree to an extension or waiver of the statute of limitations with respect to the assessment or determination of taxes, enter into any tax indemnity, tax allocation or tax sharing agreement, enter into any private letter ruling, closing agreement, or similar ruling or agreement with respect to any tax or surrender any right to claim a tax refund; provided, however, that if any of the foregoing actions is required by any tax law or other applicable law, Pharmacopeia shall promptly provide Ligand with written notification (including by electronic mail) of such action;

amend or modify, or propose to amend or modify, or otherwise take any action under, the Pharmacopeia rights agreement;

revalue any of its assets or make any change in accounting methods, principles or practices, other than as required by GAAP or by a court or governmental or regulatory authority;

(i) pay, discharge, settle or satisfy any material claims, liabilities or obligations (absolute, accrued, asserted or unasserted, contingent or otherwise), or litigation (whether or not commenced prior to the date of the merger agreement), other than the payment, discharge, settlement, or satisfaction for money, of claims, liabilities, obligations or litigation (x) to the extent subject to reserves on Pharmacopeia's financial statements existing as of the date of the merger agreement in accordance with GAAP, (y) that are accounts payable incurred in the ordinary course of business for goods and services or (z) otherwise in the ordinary course of business for goods and services or (z) otherwise in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice or in accordance with their terms, of claims not in excess of \$50,000 individually or \$500,000 in the aggregate, provided, that with respect to any matter under this clause (i) that requires Ligand's consent, such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed, or (ii) waive the benefits of, agree to modify in any manner materially adverse to Pharmacopeia, terminate, release any person from or knowingly fail to enforce any material confidentiality or similar agreement to which Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries is a party or of which Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries is a beneficiary;

subject to certain exceptions, (i) increase in any manner the amount of compensation or fringe benefits of, pay any bonus or special remuneration (cash, equity or otherwise) to or grant severance or termination pay to any employee, consultant or director of Pharmacopeia or any subsidiary of Pharmacopeia (other than salary increases and bonuses, in each case, made in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice with respect to employees who are not executive officers or directors of Pharmacopeia), (ii) make any increase in or commitment to increase the benefits payable under or Pharmacopeia's obligations with respect to any Pharmacopeia employee plan or employee agreement (including any severance plan), adopt or amend or make any commitment to adopt or amend any Pharmacopeia employee plan or employee agreement or make any contribution, other than regularly scheduled contributions or contributions required by the terms of the Pharmacopeia employee plan as in effect as of the date of the merger agreement, to any Pharmacopeia employee plan, (iii) except as otherwise provided in the merger agreement, waive any stock repurchase rights, accelerate, amend or change the vesting terms or the period of exercisability of Pharmacopeia options, or reprice any Pharmacopeia options or authorize cash payments in exchange for any Pharmacopeia options, (iv) enter into any employment, severance, termination or indemnification agreement with any employee or enter into any collective bargaining agreement, (other than offer letters and letter agreements entered into in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice with employees who are terminable "at will" without Pharmacopeia or its subsidiaries incurring any material liability or financial obligation and who are not executive officers), (v) make any material oral or written commitment with respect to any material aspect of any Pharmacopeia employee plan or employee agreement that is not in accordance with the existing written terms and provision of such Pharmacopeia employee plan or employee agreement, (vi) grant any stock appreciation right, phantom stock award, stock-related award or performance award (whether payable in cash, shares or otherwise) to any person (including any employee), or (vii) enter into any agreement with any employee the benefits of which are (in whole or in part) contingent or the terms of which are materially altered upon the occurrence of a transaction involving Pharmacopeia of the nature contemplated by the merger agreement;

grant any exclusive rights with respect to any material Pharmacopeia intellectual property;

enter into, or renew, any contracts containing, or otherwise subject the intermediate surviving corporation, the surviving entity or Ligand to, any non-competition, exclusivity or other material restrictions on Pharmacopeia, the intermediate surviving corporation, the surviving entity or Ligand, or any of their respective businesses following the closing;

enter into any agreement or commitment the effect of which would be to grant to a third party following merger 1 any actual or potential right of license to any material intellectual property owned by Ligand or any of its subsidiaries (excluding for the avoidance of doubt, Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries);

take or fail to take, or agree to take or fail to take, any action that would prevent the mergers, taken together, from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code;

hire employees other than in the ordinary course of business;

terminate any employees of Pharmacopeia or its subsidiaries or take actions that are reasonably calculated to cause any employees of Pharmacopeia or its subsidiaries to resign, in each case other than (x) in the ordinary course of business or (y) for cause or poor performance (in either case in accordance with Pharmacopeia's past practices);

make any representations or issue any communications (including electronic communications) to employees that are inconsistent with the merger agreement or the transactions contemplated thereby, including any representations regarding offers of employment or other benefits from Ligand;

incur any indebtedness for borrowed money or guarantee any such indebtedness of another person, issue or sell any debt securities or options, warrants, calls or other rights to acquire any debt securities of Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries, guarantee any debt securities of another person, enter into any "keep well" or other agreement to maintain any financial statement condition of any other person (other than any wholly-owned subsidiary of it) or enter into any arrangement having the economic effect of any of the foregoing;

make any individual or series of related payments in excess of \$50,000 outside of the ordinary course of business or make or commit to make any capital expenditures in excess of \$25,000, except in each case as otherwise required by a pre-existing contractual obligation;

modify or amend in a manner adverse in any material respect to Pharmacopeia, or terminate any Pharmacopeia scheduled contract currently in effect, or waive, release or assign any material rights or claims thereunder, in each case, in a manner adverse in any material respect to Pharmacopeia, other than any modification, amendment or termination of any such Pharmacopeia scheduled contract in the ordinary course of business, consistent with past practice;

take any action to exempt or make not subject to (i) the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law; (ii) any other state takeover law or state law that purports to limit or restrict business combinations or the ability to acquire or vote shares or (iii) the Pharmacopeia rights agreement, any person (other than Ligand, Margaux and any other subsidiary of Ligand) or any action taken thereby, which person or action would have otherwise been subject to the restrictive provisions thereof and not exempt therefrom;

enter into any contract requiring Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries to pay in excess of an aggregate of \$100,000; or

agree in writing or otherwise to take any of the foregoing actions.

### Covenants

### Covenants of Pharmacopeia

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia has agreed that it will, among other things, and subject to specified exceptions:

effective immediately before the effective time of merger 1, (i) terminate each Pharmacopeia employee plan (unless Ligand provides written notice to Pharmacopeia at least five (5) business days prior to the closing date that such Pharmacopeia employee plan shall not be terminated), including any 401(k) plan maintained by Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries) and (ii) cause each then unvested Pharmacopeia restricted stock unit to become fully vested; provided, that in the event that distribution or rollover of assets from the trust or custodial account of a 401(k) plan that is terminated is reasonably anticipated to trigger liquidation charges, surrender charges, or other fees to be imposed upon the account of any participant or beneficiary of such terminated plan or upon Pharmacopeia or plan sponsor, then Pharmacopeia shall take such actions as are necessary to reasonably estimate the amount of such charges and/or fees and provide such estimate in writing to Ligand as soon as possible following the date of the merger agreement;

terminate the Pharmacopeia Executive Deferred Compensation Plan at or prior to the effective time of merger 1 and distribute all amounts owed to participants thereunder;

prior to the effective time of merger 1, take all such steps as may be required (to the extent permitted under applicable laws) to cause any dispositions of Pharmacopeia common stock (including derivative securities with respect to Pharmacopeia common stock) resulting from the transactions contemplated by merger 1 and the conversion of securities pursuant to the merger agreement by each individual who is subject to the reporting requirements of Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act with respect to Pharmacopeia to be exempt under Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act;

use reasonable efforts to cause each director of Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries to deliver to Ligand written resignations from such position as director, effective at or before the effective time of merger 1; and

comply with all notice or other obligations under the WARN Act or similar state or local law in connection with any terminations at or before the effective time of merger 1. *Covenants of Ligand* 

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Ligand has agreed that it will, among other things, and subject to specified exceptions:

use its reasonable efforts to authorize for listing on Nasdaq, prior to the effective time of merger 1, the shares of Ligand common stock issuable and those required to be reserved for issuance in connection with merger 1, subject to official notice of issuance;

take (i) all necessary action to cause two persons nominated by Pharmacopeia's board of directors to be appointed to its board of directors as of the close of business on the date on which the effective time of merger 1 occurs and (ii) all reasonable steps to cause its board of directors (or the appropriate committee thereof) to re-nominate such persons for election as directors of Ligand by the stockholders of Ligand at Ligand's 2009 annual meeting of stockholders and solicit proxies for their election at such annual meeting; and

not take any action that results in the purchase, redemption or other acquisition of any Ligand common stock, other than repurchases of unvested shares in connection with the termination of the employment relationship with any employee, or upon the resignation of any director or consultant, pursuant to stock purchase agreements.

#### Covenants of Ligand and Pharmacopeia

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Ligand and Pharmacopeia have agreed that they will, among other things, and subject to specified exceptions:

as promptly as practicable after the execution of the merger agreement, and in any event within thirty (30) days of such date, prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement in connection with the issuance of the shares of Ligand common stock in merger 1 and a proxy statement to solicit adoption of the merger agreement by the stockholders of Pharmacopeia, and use all reasonable efforts to have the registration statement declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as practicable after such filing and to keep the registration statement effective as long as necessary to consummate merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby;

give prompt notice to the other party of any representation or warranty made by it contained in the merger agreement becoming untrue or inaccurate, or any failure of it to comply with or satisfy in any material respect any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under the merger agreement, in each case, such that the closing conditions regarding such matters would not be satisfied with respect to such party;

except as would cause a waiver of the attorney-client privilege, permit Ligand and Ligand's accountants, counsel and other representatives reasonable access, upon reasonable prior notice, during normal business hours to its properties, books, contracts, records and personnel and other documents and data and furnish such other information concerning its business, properties, results of operations and personnel, as Ligand may reasonably request;

coordinate and cooperate with one another and each use reasonable efforts to (i) take, or cause to be taken, all appropriate actions, and do or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper or advisable under applicable laws or otherwise to consummate merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby as promptly as practicable, (ii) obtain from any court or governmental or regulatory authority any consents, licenses, permits, waivers, approvals, authorizations or orders required to be obtained or made to avoid any action or proceeding by any court or governmental or regulatory authority (including those in connection with the HSR Act) in connection with the authorization, execution and delivery of the merger agreement and the consummation of merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby, (iii) make, or cause to be made, the applications and filings required to be made under the HSR Act or any other applicable laws in connection with the authorization, execution and delivery of the merger agreement and the consummation of merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby (including under the Exchange Act and any other applicable federal or state laws), and to pay any fees due of it in connection with such applications or filings, as promptly as is reasonably practicable, and in any event within ten (10) business days after the date of the merger agreement, and (iv) comply at the earliest practicable date with any request under the HSR Act and any such other laws for additional information, documents or other materials received by Ligand or Pharmacopeia or any of their respective subsidiaries from the Federal Trade Commission or the Department of Justice or any other governmental or regulatory authority in connection with such applications or filings or merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby;

use reasonable efforts to (i) cause the expiration of the notice periods under the HSR Act and any other laws with respect to merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby as promptly as is reasonably practicable after the execution of the merger agreement, (ii) resolve such objections, if any, as may be asserted by any court or governmental or regulatory authority with respect to merger 1 and the transactions contemplated thereby and (iii) undertake any reasonable actions required to lawfully complete merger 1 and the transactions contemplated

thereby; provided, that neither Pharmacopeia nor Ligand shall be required to take any action which (x) is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the condition (financial or otherwise), business, assets, liabilities or results of operations of Ligand (or any of its subsidiaries), Pharmacopeia (or any of its subsidiaries) or the intermediate surviving corporation, taken individually or in the aggregate, or (y) is not conditioned on the consummation of merger 1; provided, further that neither Pharmacopeia nor Ligand shall be required to contest through litigation any objection, action or proceeding by any court or governmental or regulatory authority;

consult with each other before issuing, and provide each other the opportunity to review, comment upon and concur with, and use all reasonable efforts to agree on any press release or public statement with respect to the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the mergers and any acquisition proposal and will not issue any such press release or make any such public statement prior to such consultation and (to the extent practicable) agreement, except as may be required by applicable laws, any listing agreement with Nasdaq or in connection with a change of recommendation by the board of directors of Pharmacopeia permitted by the merger agreement;

give (or cause their respective subsidiaries to give) any notices to third parties, and use, and cause their respective subsidiaries to use, commercially reasonable efforts to obtain any third party consents (i) necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated in the merger agreement, (ii) required to be disclosed in the Pharmacopeia disclosure letter or the Ligand disclosure letter, as applicable, or (iii) required to prevent a Pharmacopeia material adverse effect from occurring prior to or after the effective time of merger 1 or a Ligand material adverse effect from occurring prior to or after the effective time of weiver, that Pharmacopeia and Ligand shall coordinate and cooperate in determining whether any actions, consents, approvals or waivers are required to be obtained from parties to any Pharmacopeia scheduled contracts in connection with the consummation of the mergers and seeking any such actions, consents, approvals or waivers; provided, further that in no event shall Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries be required to pay prior to the effective time of merger 1, and shall not pay or commit to pay without Ligand's consent, a material amount in respect of, any fee, penalty or other consideration to any person to obtain any such consent, approval or waiver; and

not take, and not permit any of their respective subsidiaries to take, any action prior to or following the closing that would prevent the mergers, taken together, from qualifying as a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code.

### Treatment of Pharmacopeia Employees

For a period of one (1) year following the effective time of merger 1, Ligand has agreed to provide, or cause its affiliates to provide, each employee of Pharmacopeia or any of its subsidiaries as of the effective time of merger 1 base salary that is no less favorable than the base salary of such employees immediately before the effective time of merger 1. Immediately following the effective time of merger 1, Ligand or an affiliate of Ligand will either maintain, or cause to be maintained, the Pharmacopeia welfare plans or enroll the Pharmacopeia employees in the plans provided to similarly situated employees of Ligand. In addition, for a period of one (1) year following the effective time of merger 1, Ligand will, or will cause its affiliates to, provide Pharmacopeia employees with other employee benefits equal to those provided to similarly situated employees of Ligand, including severance benefits under Ligand's severance plan. For all purposes (including purposes of vesting, eligibility to participate, severance, benefit accrual and level of benefits) under the employee benefit plans of Ligand and its affiliates providing benefits to any Pharmacopeia employees after the effective time of merger 1, referred to as the new plans, each Pharmacopeia employee will be credited with his

or her years of service with Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries and their respective predecessors before the effective time of merger 1, to the same extent as such employee was entitled, before the effective time of merger 1, to credit for such service under any similar Pharmacopeia employee plan in which such employee participated or was eligible to participate immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1; provided, however, that credit for prior service will not be automatically provided with respect to awards under Ligand's equity plans but will be given due consideration by Ligand's board of directors or its designee with authority to grant such awards to Pharmacopeia employees. In addition, for purposes of each new plan providing medical, dental, pharmaceutical or vision benefits, Ligand has agreed to cause all pre-existing condition exclusions and actively-at-work requirements of such new plan to be waived for each Pharmacopeia or its subsidiaries in which such employee participated immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1 (each, an old plan)) and Ligand has agreed to cause any eligible expenses incurred by such employee and his or her covered dependants during the portion of the plan year of the old plan ending on the date such employee's participation in the corresponding new plan begins to be taken into account under such new plan for purposes of satisfying all deductible, coinsurance and maximum out-of-pocket requirements applicable to such employee and his or her covered dependants for the applicable plan years if such amounts had been paid in accordance with such new plan. Without limiting the foregoing, the merger agreement does not confer upon any current or former Pharmacopeia employee any right to employment or continued employment for any specified period, of any nature or kind whatsoever.

#### Director and Officer Indemnification and Insurance

Subject to applicable Delaware law, from and after the effective time of merger 1, Ligand has agreed to cause the surviving entity to maintain and honor all indemnification arrangements in place for all past and present directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries as of the date of the merger agreement under Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation and bylaws and the indemnification agreements disclosed to Ligand (or other agreements, on the same terms as those set forth in Pharmacopeia's standard form director and officer indemnification agreement, entered into by new officers or directors of Pharmacopeia appointed after the date of the merger agreement), for acts or omissions occurring at or prior to the effective time of merger 1; provided, further that Ligand has agreed to, and to cause the surviving entity to, indemnify and hold harmless such persons to the fullest extent permitted by applicable Delaware law for acts or omissions occurring in connection with the approval of the merger agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated thereby. The organizational documents of the surviving entity will contain provisions with respect to exculpation and indemnification that are at least as favorable to the past and present indemnified directors, officers, employees and agents of Pharmacopeia as those contained in Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation and bylaws as in effect on the date of the merger agreement, which provisions will not be amended, repealed or otherwise modified for a period of six (6) years from the effective time of merger 1 in any manner that would adversely affect the rights thereunder of such indemnified persons, unless such modification is required by law.

Ligand has agreed to cause the surviving entity to maintain a directors' and officers' insurance and indemnification policy that will cover those persons who are covered by Pharmacopeia's directors' and officers' insurance and indemnification policy as of the date of the merger agreement for events occurring prior to the effective time of merger 1 on terms no less favorable than those applicable to the current directors and officers of Pharmacopeia (from the same insurance carrier that provides Pharmacopeia's insurance policy or a comparable insurance carrier) for a period of six (6) years; provided, however, that in no event will the surviving entity be required to pay an annual premium in excess of two hundred fifty percent (250%) of the annual premium currently paid by Pharmacopeia for such coverage (and to the extent the annual premium payable by the surviving entity would exceed two hundred fifty percent (250%) of the annual premium currently paid for such coverage for such coverage

coverage, the surviving entity shall cause to be maintained the maximum amount of coverage as is available for such two hundred fifty percent (250%) of such annual premium). The provisions of the immediately preceding sentence shall be deemed to have been satisfied if Pharmacopeia obtains, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, prepaid, or tail, insurance covering each current officer and director on terms no less favorable than those of such policies in effect on the date of the merger agreement and Ligand or the surviving entity continue to maintain such policies; provided, however, that without the prior written consent of Ligand, Pharmacopeia may not expend in excess of 250% of the last annual premium paid by Pharmacopeia for coverage for the period of twelve (12) months most recently commenced prior to the date of the merger agreement.

#### Limitation on Pharmacopeia's Ability to Consider Other Acquisition Proposals

Pharmacopeia has agreed that neither it nor any of its subsidiaries shall, and that it shall not authorize or permit any of its and its subsidiaries' employees, agents and representatives (including any investment banker, attorney or accountant) to (and shall not authorize any of them to) directly or indirectly, subject to specified exceptions:

solicit or initiate, or knowingly facilitate, encourage or induce, any inquiry with respect to, or the making, submission or announcement of, any acquisition proposal;

participate in any discussions or negotiations with, or furnish any nonpublic information with respect to (i) an acquisition proposal or (ii) any inquiry or proposal that would be reasonably expected to result in an acquisition proposal;

approve, endorse or recommend any acquisition proposal;

withdraw or modify the recommendation of the board of directors of Pharmacopeia that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement in a manner adverse to Ligand; or

enter into any letter of intent or similar document or any contract, agreement or commitment contemplating or otherwise relating to any acquisition proposal or transaction contemplated thereby.

The foregoing restrictions do not prohibit Pharmacopeia from furnishing nonpublic information regarding Pharmacopeia to, or entering into a confidentiality agreement or discussions or negotiations with, any person or group in response to a bona fide unsolicited written acquisition proposal submitted by such person or group if, among other things, (i) neither Pharmacopeia, nor any of its representatives, is in breach of any of the restrictions set forth above, (ii) Pharmacopeia's board of directors concludes in good faith (after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisor) that such acquisition proposal is or would reasonably be expected to lead to a superior offer and (iii) Pharmacopeia's board of directors concludes in good faith after consultation with its outside legal counsel that the failure to do so would reasonably be expected to result in a breach of its fiduciary obligations under applicable law. In addition, these restrictions will not be deemed to prevent Pharmacopeia or its board of directors from complying with its legal obligations under Rule 14d-9 and Rule 14e-2 promulgated under the Exchange Act, provided the content of any disclosure made pursuant to those legal obligations shall be governed by the terms of the merger agreement.

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries have agreed to (i) immediately cease any existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any person (other than Ligand) conducted prior to the date of the merger agreement with respect to any acquisition proposal and (ii) promptly request that each such person that has entered into a confidentiality agreement with Pharmacopeia in connection with the consideration of an acquisition proposal to return or destroy all confidential information previously furnished to such person.

In addition, within the greater of twenty-four hours or one business day of (i) the receipt of any acquisition proposal or (ii) any request for nonpublic information or inquiry (1) from any person that has informed Pharmacopeia (either directly or indirectly) that it is considering an acquisition proposal or (2) under circumstances where it would be reasonably expected that the non-public information being requested would be used for purposes of making an acquisition proposal, Pharmacopeia is required under the merger agreement to provide Ligand with oral and written notice of the material terms and conditions of such request or acquisition proposal, the identity of the person or group making any such request or acquisition proposal, a copy of all written materials provided in connection with any such request or acquisition proposal (other than any materials previously provided to Ligand) and a description of the material oral terms of any such request or acquisition proposal. Pharmacopeia has also agreed to keep Ligand informed as promptly as practicable on a current basis of the material developments with respect to any such request or acquisition proposal.

For purposes of the merger agreement, the term "acquisition proposal" means any offer or proposal, relating to any transaction or series of related transactions involving: (i) any purchase from Pharmacopeia or acquisition by any person or "group" (as defined under Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder) of a twenty percent (20%) or more interest in the total outstanding voting securities of Pharmacopeia, or any tender offer or exchange offer that if consummated would result in any person or group beneficially owning twenty percent (20%) or more of the total outstanding voting securities of Pharmacopeia, or any merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization or similar transaction involving Pharmacopeia that if consummated would result in the stockholders of Pharmacopeia immediately preceding such transaction holding less than eighty percent (80%) of the equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity of such transaction or the resulting direct or indirect parent or subsidiary entity as a result of such transaction, (ii) any sale, lease (other than in the ordinary course of business), exchange, transfer, license (other than in the ordinary course of business), or disposition of twenty percent (20%) or more of the assets of Pharmacopeia (including pursuant to the sale of equity in any subsidiary of Pharmacopeia), or (iii) any liquidation or dissolution of Pharmacopeia. The transactions contemplated by the merger agreement are expressly excluded from the definition of acquisition proposal.

For purposes of the merger agreement, the term "superior offer" means an unsolicited, bona fide written offer made by a third party to acquire, directly or indirectly, pursuant to a tender offer, exchange offer, merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization or similar transaction, all or substantially all of the assets of Pharmacopeia or a majority of the total outstanding voting securities of Pharmacopeia as a result of which the stockholders of Pharmacopeia immediately preceding such transaction would hold less than fifty percent (50%) of the equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity of such transaction or any resulting direct or indirect parent or subsidiary entity as a result of such transaction, on terms that the Pharmacopeia board of directors has in good faith concluded (after consultation with its outside legal counsel and its financial adviser), taking into account all aspects of the acquisition proposal, including, among other things, all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the offer and the person making the offer, would if consummated result in a transaction that is more favorable from a financial point of view to Pharmacopeia's stockholders (in their capacities as stockholders) than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement and is reasonably capable of being consummated on the terms proposed.

#### Obligations of the Pharmacopeia Board of Directors with Respect to its Recommendation and Holding a Meeting of Stockholders

After the registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part is declared effective by the SEC, Pharmacopeia has agreed to take all action necessary in accordance with Delaware law and Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation and bylaws to cause this proxy statement/prospectus (and any amendment or supplement thereto) to be mailed to its stockholders and to call,

hold and convene a special meeting of its stockholders to consider the adoption of the merger agreement to be held as promptly as practicable after the date upon which all of the following have occurred: (i) the registration statement has become effective and (ii) all waiting periods (and any extensions thereof) under the HSR Act and other applicable laws relating to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement have expired or terminated early and any objections raised by any court or governmental or regulatory authority with respect to the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement have been resolved (it being the intent of the parties that such stockholders meeting shall be held not later than forty-five (45) days after satisfaction of both clauses (i) and (ii) except to the extent prohibited by applicable laws). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia may adjourn or postpone the stockholders meeting, to the extent necessary to ensure that any necessary supplement or amendment to this proxy statement/prospectus is provided to its stockholders in advance of the vote to be taken at such meeting or, if there are insufficient shares of Pharmacopeia common stock represented (either in person or by proxy) to constitute a quorum necessary to conduct the business of such stockholders meeting at the time the meeting is originally scheduled (as set forth in this proxy statement/prospectus).

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia has also agreed that its board of directors will recommend that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement. However, at any time before the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders is conducted, Pharmacopeia's board of directors is entitled to withdraw or modify its recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement if certain requirements, including the following, are satisfied:

A superior offer has been made and has not been withdrawn;

Pharmacopeia shall have given Ligand at least three (3) days' prior written notice advising Ligand that Pharmacopeia's board of directors has received a superior offer, specifying the material terms and conditions of such superior offer, identifying the person making such superior offer and stating that it intends to modify or withdraw its recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders adopt the merger agreement and the manner in which it intends to do so;

Pharmacopeia's board of directors shall have determined in good faith, after it has received a superior offer and after consultation with outside counsel, that the failure to withdraw or modify its recommendation would reasonably be expected to result in a breach of its fiduciary duties to Pharmacopeia stockholders under applicable law; and

Pharmacopeia shall not have materially breached any of the covenants and agreements regarding solicitation of acquisition proposals in the merger agreement with respect to obtaining the superior offer.

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia's obligation to call, give notice of and hold the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders will not be affected by the commencement, disclosure, announcement or submission to Pharmacopeia of an acquisition proposal or by any withdrawal or modification of the recommendation by Pharmacopeia's board of directors that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement. Pharmacopeia is also not permitted to submit to the vote of its stockholders any acquisition proposal unless the merger agreement has been terminated by Pharmacopeia pursuant to the superior offer termination. See " Termination of the Merger Agreement."

The merger agreement provides that, if Ligand terminates the merger agreement because Pharmacopeia's board of directors withdraws or modifies its recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia will be required to pay Ligand the termination fee. See " Termination Fee."

#### Conditions to the Merger

#### Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party

The merger agreement provides that the obligations of Ligand, Margaux and Pharmacopeia to consummate and effect merger 1 are subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, of the following conditions, in addition to the additional conditions applicable to each of the parties set forth below:

the merger agreement shall have been adopted by Pharmacopeia's stockholders;

no court or governmental or regulatory authority of competent jurisdiction shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any statute, rule, regulation, executive order, decree, injunction or other order (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect and has the effect of making merger 1 illegal or otherwise prohibiting consummation of merger 1;

the registration statement on Form S-4 (of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part) shall have been declared effective by the SEC, and shall not be subject to a stop order or any proceeding initiated or threatened by the SEC for that purpose;

all waiting periods under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated early and all other material foreign antitrust approvals or requirements required by applicable law to be obtained or satisfied prior to the effective time of merger 1 shall have been obtained or satisfied; and

the shares of Ligand common stock issuable pursuant to merger 1 shall have been authorized for listing on Nasdaq, subject only to official notice of issuance.

#### Additional Conditions to the Obligations of Ligand and Margaux

The merger agreement provides that the obligations of Ligand and Margaux to consummate and effect merger 1 are subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, of the following conditions, in addition to the conditions set forth above in the section entitled " Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party":

as of the date of the merger agreement and the closing date (except for representations and warranties which address matters only as of a particular date or only with respect to a particular period, the accuracy of which shall be determined as of that particular date or with respect to such period), the representations and warranties of Pharmacopeia set forth in the merger agreement shall be true and correct, without regard to any materiality or material adverse effect qualifications contained therein (other than the material adverse effect qualification used in the representation and warranty concerning the absence of certain changes or events), except, in each case or in the aggregate, as does not constitute a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia at the effective time of merger 1; provided, that the representations and warranties with respect to (i) the capitalization of Pharmacopeia, (ii) Pharmacopeia's authority to enter into the merger agreement and CVR agreement and (iii) the approval of the merger agreement and merger 1 by the board of directors of Pharmacopeia, shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the effective time of merger 1;

Pharmacopeia shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed by it under the merger agreement prior to the effective time of merger 1;

there shall not have occurred any change, circumstance, event or effect that has or is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on Pharmacopeia since the date of the merger agreement and that is continuing;

there shall not be any pending suit, action or proceeding asserted by any court or governmental or regulatory authority (i) challenging or seeking to restrain or prohibit the consummation of merger 1 or any of the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, the effect of which restraint or prohibition if obtained would cause the mutual condition regarding the absence of governmental action described above to not be satisfied or (ii) seeking to require Ligand or Pharmacopeia or any subsidiary or affiliate to effect or agree to take any action that is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the condition (financial or otherwise), business, assets, liabilities or results of operations of Ligand, Pharmacopeia, or any of their respective affiliates, or the intermediate surviving corporation, taken individually or in the aggregate;

Ligand shall have received an opinion from its tax counsel that the mergers, taken together, constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code; and

Ligand shall have received from Pharmacopeia (i) a certification dated as of the closing date and signed by a responsible corporate officer of Pharmacopeia, that Pharmacopeia is not, and has not been at any time during the applicable period, a United States real property holding corporation, as defined in Section 897(c)(2) of the Internal Revenue Code, and (ii) proof reasonably satisfactory to Ligand that Pharmacopeia has provided notice of such certification to the Internal Revenue Service.

Additional Conditions to the Obligations of Pharmacopeia

The merger agreement provides that the obligation of Pharmacopeia to consummate and effect merger 1 is subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the effective time of merger 1, of the following conditions, in addition to the conditions set forth above in the section entitled " Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party":

as of the date of the merger agreement and the closing date (except for representations and warranties which address matters only as of a particular date or only with respect to a particular period, the accuracy of which shall be determined as of that particular date or with respect to such period), the representations and warranties of Ligand and Margaux set forth in the merger agreement shall be true and correct, without regard to any materiality or material adverse effect qualifications contained therein, except, in each case or in the aggregate, as does not constitute a material adverse effect on Ligand at the effective time of merger 1; provided, that the representations and warranties with respect to (i) the capitalization of Ligand, (ii) Ligand's and Margaux's authority to enter into the merger agreement and the CVR agreement and (iii) the approval of the merger agreement and the mergers, by the board of directors of Ligand, shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the effective time of merger 1;

Ligand and Margaux shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all agreements and covenants required to be performed by Ligand or Margaux under the merger agreement prior to the effective time of merger 1;

there shall not have occurred any change, circumstance, event or effect that has or is reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on Ligand since the date of the merger agreement and that is continuing; and

Pharmacopeia shall have received an opinion from its tax counsel that the mergers, taken together, constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code.

As used with respect to Pharmacopeia in the merger agreement, "material adverse effect" means any change, circumstance, event or effect that (i) is materially adverse to the business, financial

condition or results of operations of Pharmacopeia and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, including without limitation, failure of either of (1) the p38 kinase inhibitor program with Bristol-Myers Squibb in rheumatoid arthritis or (2) the CXCR2 antagonist program with Schering Plough in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease to meet its primary Phase 2 clinical endpoints (outcome measures), or a clinical hold imposed by the FDA or other comparable governmental or regulatory authority with respect to either of such programs as evidenced by general public disclosure or formal written notification to Pharmacopeia of any such change, circumstance, event or effect (either (1) or (2), the program triggers); or (ii) materially impedes the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement in accordance with the terms hereof and all applicable law; provided, however, that none of the following shall be deemed in themselves, either alone or in combination, to constitute, and that none of the following shall be taken into account in determining whether there has been or will be, a material adverse effect with respect to Pharmacopeia:

any adverse change, circumstance, event or effect to the extent attributable in whole or in part to the announcement or pendency of merger 1;

any adverse change, circumstance, event or effect attributable to conditions generally affecting the biotechnology or pharmaceutical industries or the United States or international economy or the United States or international financial markets that do not materially disproportionately affect Pharmacopeia or its applicable subsidiaries;

any adverse change, circumstance, event or effect arising from or relating to compliance with the terms of the merger agreement;

changes in GAAP or regulatory accounting principles after the date of the merger agreement;

changes in law after the date of the merger agreement;

earthquakes, fires, floods, hurricanes, tornadoes or similar catastrophes, or acts of war, sabotage, terrorism, military action or any escalation or worsening thereof after the date of the merger agreement, and whether or not pursuant to the declaration of national emergency or war;

any adverse data resulting from pre-clinical activities;

the failure of Pharmacopeia to meet analysts' projections, in and of itself (it being understood that any change, circumstance, event or effect that may have caused or contributed to any such failure may be deemed to constitute, in and of itself, a material adverse effect and may be taken into consideration when determining whether a material adverse effect has occurred);

any action taken by Pharmacopeia with Ligand's written consent or the taking of any action expressly required by the merger agreement;

a decline in Pharmacopeia's stock price, in and of itself (it being understood that any change, circumstance, event or effect that may have caused or contributed to any such decline may be deemed to constitute, in and of itself, a material adverse effect and may be taken into consideration when determining whether a material adverse effect has occurred); or

the changes, circumstances, events or effects upon Pharmacopeia's business, financial condition and/or results of operations as contemplated in Pharmacopeia's forecast plan delivered to Ligand by Pharmacopeia prior to the date of the merger agreement (provided that for the purposes of this clause, "contemplated" means the forecasts related to the business, financial condition and results of operations of Pharmacopeia that are contained in the forecast plan and any variances from such forecasts which are not material to Pharmacopeia).

As used with respect to Ligand in the merger agreement, "material adverse effect" means any change, circumstance, event or effect that is (i) materially adverse to the business, financial condition or results of operations of Ligand and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole or (ii) materially impedes the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement in accordance with the terms thereof and all applicable laws; provided, however, that none of the following shall be deemed in themselves, either alone or in combination, to constitute, and that none of the following shall be taken into account in determining whether there has been or will be, a material adverse effect with respect to Ligand:

any adverse change, circumstance, event or effect to the extent attributable in whole or in part to the announcement or pendency of merger 1 (provided that the exception in this clause shall not apply to the use of the term "material adverse effect" in Section 6.2(a) of the merger agreement with respect to the representations and warranties contained in Section 3.3 (Authority; Non-Contravention; Necessary Consents) and Section 3.7(a) (Litigation);

any adverse change, circumstance, event or effect attributable to conditions generally affecting the biotechnology industry or the United States economy in any locations where Ligand or any of its subsidiaries has material operations that do not materially disproportionately affect Ligand or the applicable Ligand subsidiaries;

any adverse change, circumstance, event or effect arising from or relating to compliance with the terms of the merger agreement;

changes in GAAP or regulatory accounting principles after the date of the merger agreement;

changes in law after the date of the merger agreement;

earthquakes, fires, floods, hurricanes, tornadoes or similar catastrophes, or acts of war, sabotage, terrorism, military action or any escalation or worsening thereof after the date of the merger agreement, and whether or not pursuant to the declaration of national emergency or war;

any adverse data resulting from pre-clinical activities;

the failure of Ligand to meet analysts' projections, in and of itself (it being understood that any change, circumstance, event or effect that may have caused or contributed to any such failure may be deemed to constitute, in and of itself, a material adverse effect and may be taken into consideration when determining whether a material adverse effect has occurred);

any action taken by Ligand with Pharmacopeia's consent or the taking of any action expressly required by the merger agreement; or

a decline in Ligand's stock price, in and of itself (it being understood that any change, circumstance, event or effect that may have caused or contributed to any such decline may be deemed to constitute, in and of itself, a material adverse effect and may be taken into consideration when determining whether a material adverse effect has occurred).

#### **Termination of the Merger Agreement**

The merger agreement provides that the boards of directors of Ligand and Pharmacopeia can agree by mutual written consent to terminate the merger agreement at any time prior to the effective time of merger 1. In addition, if authorized by its board of directors, either Ligand or Pharmacopeia may terminate the merger agreement:

if merger 1 has not been consummated by February 2, 2009, or the end date (subject to an (i) automatic sixty (60) day extension if the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act shall not have expired or been earlier terminated as of such date or (ii) automatic extension to the date that is two (2) business days following the scheduled date of the special meeting of

Pharmacopeia stockholders, but in no event later than February 28, 2009, in the event this proxy statement/prospectus has been mailed to Pharmacopeia's stockholders on or prior to the end date), except that the right to terminate the merger agreement under this clause shall not be available to a party (x) whose action or failure to act has been a principal cause of or primarily resulted in the failure of merger 1 to occur on or before such date and such action or failure to act constitutes a breach of the merger agreement or (y) that is in material breach of the merger agreement;

if a court or governmental or regulatory authority of competent jurisdiction shall have issued any order, decree or ruling or taken any other action (including the failure to have taken an action), in any case having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting merger 1, which order, decree, ruling or other action is final and nonappealable; or

if the approval of a majority of the stockholders of Pharmacopeia to adopt the merger agreement is not obtained at a special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders duly convened to consider adoption of the merger agreement.

In addition, the merger agreement provides that if authorized by its board of directors, Ligand may terminate the merger agreement, at any time prior to the effective time of merger 1, if any of the following events occurs:

prior to the adoption of the merger agreement by Pharmacopeia's stockholders: (i) Pharmacopeia's board of directors shall for any reason have withdrawn or shall have amended or modified in a manner adverse to Ligand its recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement or shall have resolved to do the same, (ii) Pharmacopeia shall have failed to include in the proxy statement the recommendation of its board of directors that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to approve the merger agreement, (iii) Pharmacopeia's board of directors fails to reaffirm (publicly, if so requested) its recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to approve the merger agreement, (iii) Pharmacopeia's board of directors fails to reaffirm (publicly, if so requested) its recommendation that Pharmacopeia stockholders vote to approve the merger agreement within ten (10) calendar days after Ligand requests in writing that such recommendation be reaffirmed, (iv) Pharmacopeia's board of directors shall have approved or recommended any acquisition proposal or publicly proposed to submit to the vote of Pharmacopeia stockholders any acquisition proposal, (v) Pharmacopeia shall have entered into any letter of intent or similar document or any agreement, contract or commitment accepting any acquisition proposal; or (vi) a tender or exchange offer relating to Pharmacopeia's securities shall have been commenced by a person unaffiliated with Ligand and Pharmacopeia shall not have published, sent or given to its security holders pursuant to Rule 14e-2 promulgated under the Securities Act, within ten (10) business days after such tender or exchange offer is first published, sent or given, a statement disclosing that the board of directors of Pharmacopeia recommends rejection of such tender or exchange offer (each of the events set forth in clauses (i) through (vi), a triggering event); or

(i) any representation or warranty of Pharmacopeia set forth in the merger agreement shall have been breached or become untrue or Pharmacopeia shall have breached any covenant or agreement of Pharmacopeia set forth in the merger agreement, (ii) such breach or misrepresentation is not cured within thirty (30) days after receipt by Pharmacopeia of written notice from Ligand (provided, however, that such thirty (30) day period shall not apply if such breach or misrepresentation is not curable), and (iii) such breach or misrepresentation would cause the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements incapable of being satisfied by the end date; provided that Ligand is not then in breach of its respective warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in the merger agreement such that the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements or agreements set forth in the merger agreement such that the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements and warranties or compliance with covenants and w

In addition, the merger agreement provides that if authorized by its board of directors, Pharmacopeia may terminate the merger agreement, at any time prior to the effective time of merger 1, if any of the following events occurs:

(i) any representation or warranty of Ligand or Margaux set forth in the merger agreement shall have been breached or become untrue or Ligand or Margaux shall have breached any covenant or agreement of Ligand or Margaux set forth in the merger agreement, (ii) such breach or misrepresentation is not cured within thirty (30) days after receipt by Ligand of written notice from Pharmacopeia (provided, however, that such thirty (30) day period shall not apply if such breach or misrepresentation is not curable), and (iii) such breach or misrepresentation would cause the closing conditions relating to accuracy of their respective representations and warranties or compliance with covenants and agreements incapable of being satisfied by the end date; provided that Pharmacopeia is not then in breach of its respective warranties, covenants or agreements set forth in the merger agreement such that the closing conditions relating to accuracy of its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants or its representations and warranties or compliance with covenants would not be satisfied;

within five (5) business days of the date of termination, the closing price of Ligand common stock, as reported on Nasdaq, is less than or equal to \$1.65 per share; or

(i) Pharmacopeia has not breached (other than any immaterial breach) the covenant against solicitation of acquisition proposals contained in the merger agreement with respect to the superior offer at issue; (ii) Pharmacopeia's board of directors has received a superior offer; (iii) in light of such superior offer, Pharmacopeia's board of directors shall have determined in good faith, after consultation with outside counsel, that the failure of Pharmacopeia's board of directors to withdraw or modify its approval or recommendation of the merger agreement or merger 1 would reasonably be expected to result in a breach of its fiduciary obligations; (iv) Pharmacopeia has notified Ligand in writing (which shall include written electronic communication) of the determinations described in clause (iii) above on the date such determinations are made; (v) at least three (3) business days following delivery to Ligand of the notice referred to in clause (iv) above (or, if such notice is delivered fewer than three (3) business days prior to the effective time of merger 1, then for the period remaining up to immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1), and taking into account any revised proposal that is binding and irrevocable for such three (3) business day (or, as applicable, shorter) period made by Ligand, such superior offer remains a superior offer and Pharmacopeia's board of directors has again made the determinations referred to in clause (iii) above; (vi) at or before the effective time of the termination of the merger agreement, Pharmacopeia pays to Ligand a termination fee in an amount equal to \$3,375,000, or the termination fee; and (vii) Pharmacopeia's board of directors concurrently approves, and Pharmacopeia concurrently enters into, a definitive agreement providing for the implementation of such superior offer (the foregoing is referred to collectively as the superior offer termination).

If the merger agreement is terminated, then it will be of no further effect, and there will be no liability or obligation on the part of Ligand or Pharmacopeia or their respective subsidiaries, officers or directors, except (i) certain confidentiality obligations, (ii) liabilities relating to reimbursement of expenses and payment of the termination fee, if applicable, and (iii) liabilities or damages incurred or suffered by a party as a result of the willful and material breach by the other party of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or other agreements set forth in the merger agreement.

#### Fees and Expenses

The merger agreement provides that, regardless of whether merger 1 is consummated, each party will pay its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement, except that Ligand and Pharmacopeia shall share

equally all fees and expenses, other than attorneys' and accountants' fees and expenses (which fees shall be paid for by the party incurring such expense), incurred in relation to the printing, mailing and filing (with the SEC) of the registration statement and this proxy statement/prospectus (including financial statements and exhibits) and any amendments or supplements thereto.

#### **Termination Fee**

Pharmacopeia must pay the termination fee of \$3,375,000 to Ligand if the merger agreement is terminated after the occurrence of any of the following events:

if Ligand terminates the merger agreement as a result of a triggering event (as described above under " Termination of the Merger Agreement") having occurred with respect to Pharmacopeia, then the termination fee is due within three (3) business days of such termination;

if (i) Ligand or Pharmacopeia terminates the merger agreement as a result of merger 1 not being consummated by the end date (as it may be extended) (except if the failure to consummate merger 1 prior to the end date was caused by the actions of any court or governmental or regulatory authority), (ii) an acquisition proposal had been made publicly to Pharmacopeia after the date of the merger agreement and not withdrawn prior to the date of such termination and (iii) within twelve (12) months of such termination, Pharmacopeia enters into a definitive agreement for, or consummates, any acquisition, then the termination fee is due upon consummation of such acquisition;

if (i) Ligand terminates the merger agreement as a result of a willful and knowing breach by Pharmacopeia of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements under the merger agreement (except that the requirement of willful and knowing shall not apply to a breach of the covenants and agreements regarding solicitation of acquisition proposals contained in Section 5.3 of the merger agreement), (ii) an acquisition proposal had been made publicly or privately to Pharmacopeia prior to the occurrence of the breach giving rise to the right to terminate and not withdrawn prior to the date of such termination and (iii) within twelve (12) months of such termination, Pharmacopeia enters into a definitive agreement for, or consummates, any acquisition, then the termination fee is due upon consummation of such acquisition; or

if Pharmacopeia terminates the merger agreement as a result of the superior offer termination, then the termination fee is due at or before the effective time of such termination.

In the event that (i) the merger agreement is terminated by Ligand because of the failure of Pharmacopeia's stockholders to adopt the merger agreement at a special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders duly convened to consider adoption of the merger agreement, (ii) an acquisition proposal is made publicly to Pharmacopeia within twelve (12) months of such termination, and (iii) Pharmacopeia within twelve (12) months of such termination enters into a definitive agreement for and within eighteen (18) months of such termination consummates an acquisition resulting from such acquisition proposal , then Pharmacopeia will pay Ligand concurrently upon consummation of such acquisition, an amount equal to Ligand's actual documented reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with the transactions contemplated under the merger agreement, up to a maximum of \$1,400,000.

For purposes of this "Termination Fee" section only, "acquisition," with respect to Pharmacopeia, shall mean any of the following transactions (other than the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement): (i) a merger, consolidation, business combination, recapitalization, liquidation, dissolution or similar transaction involving Pharmacopeia pursuant to which the stockholders of Pharmacopeia immediately preceding such transaction hold less than fifty percent (50%) of the aggregate equity interests in the surviving or resulting entity of such transaction or any resulting direct or indirect parent

or subsidiary entity thereof, as a result of such transaction, (ii) a sale or other disposition by Pharmacopeia of assets representing in excess of fifty percent (50%) of the aggregate fair market value of Pharmacopeia's business immediately prior to such sale, or (iii) the acquisition by any person or group (including by way of a tender offer or an exchange offer or issuance by Pharmacopeia or such person or group), directly or indirectly, of beneficial ownership or a right to acquire beneficial ownership of shares representing in excess of fifty percent (50%) of the voting power of the then outstanding shares of capital stock of Pharmacopeia.

#### Amendment

Subject to applicable law, the merger agreement may be amended by the parties thereto, by action taken or authorized by their respective boards of directors, at any time prior to the effective time of merger 1; provided, however, after the adoption of the merger agreement by Pharmacopeia's stockholders, no amendment shall be made which by law or in accordance with the rules of any relevant stock exchange requires further approval by the stockholders of Pharmacopeia, without such further stockholder approval.

#### **CVR** Agreement

In connection with the closing of the mergers, Ligand, Pharmacopeia and a rights agent to be determined will enter into a separate contingent value rights agreement relating to Pharmacopeia's DARA program, of which the lead clinical product candidate is PS433540, substantially in the form of the contingent value rights agreement included in this proxy statement/prospectus as *Annex B*, which is incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. The following summary describes the material provisions of the contingent value rights agreement. This summary may not contain all of the information about the contingent value rights agreement that is important to you. You are encouraged to read the form of contingent value rights agreement carefully in its entirety because when entered into among Ligand, Pharmacopeia and the rights agent, this document will be the legal document governing the contingent value rights agreement negotiated and entered into with the chosen rights agent is not expected to differ from the form of contingent value rights agreement included with this proxy statement/prospectus in any respect that would be material to holders of contingent value rights, there can be no assurance that any changes will not, in fact, be material to holders.

At the closing of the mergers, Ligand, Pharmacopeia and a rights agent, will enter into the contingent value rights, or CVR, agreement, the form of which is attached as *Annex B* to this proxy statement/prospectus. The CVR agreement sets forth the rights that former Pharmacopeia securityholders will have with respect to each CVR to be held by them after the closing of the mergers. The CVRs provide each holder the right to receive a proportionate share of an aggregate of \$15 million if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's DARA program (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb or any of its affiliates) on or prior to December 31, 2011.

#### **CVRs Non-transferable**

The CVRs may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged, encumbered or in any other manner transferred or disposed of, in whole or in part, other than through a permitted transfer and, in the case of a permitted transfer, only in accordance with the provisions of the CVR agreement regarding procedures for transfer and in compliance with applicable United States federal and state securities laws. For purposes of the CVR agreement, a permitted transfer means:

the transfer of any or all of the CVRs on death by will or intestacy;

transfer by instrument to an inter vivos or testamentary trust in which the CVRs are to be passed to beneficiaries upon the death of the trustee;

transfers made pursuant to a court order of a court of competent jurisdiction (such as in connection with divorce, bankruptcy or liquidation);

if the holder is a partnership or limited liability company, a distribution by the transferring partnership or limited liability company to its partners or members, as applicable; or

a transfer made by operation of law (such as a merger or consolidation), or in connection with the dissolution, liquidation or termination of any corporation, limited liability company, partnership or other entity.

#### Sole Discretion and Decision Making Authority

The CVR agreement provides that Ligand shall have sole discretion and decision making authority over whether to continue to invest, how much to invest in the DARA program and whether and on what terms, if any, to enter into (i) a license or sale agreement related to DARA, (ii) any other agreement for the development, marketing or sale of DARA, or (iii) any option to enter into any such agreements.

#### Achievement and Non-Achievement Certificates

The CVR agreement provides that the rights agent shall promptly deliver a copy of an achievement or non-achievement certificate (reflecting, respectively, satisfaction or non-satisfaction of the condition to payment described above), as applicable, to each holder of CVRs after it is received by the rights agent. Upon receipt of a non-achievement certificate, any holder or holders of at least 20% in the aggregate of the outstanding CVRs may, within 45 days of receipt of the non-achievement certificate, require that the rights agent deliver a notice specifying that such holder or holders object to the non-achievement certificate. Such notice shall include a statement of the reason upon which such holder or holders have determined that the condition to payment was satisfied on or prior to December 31, 2011.

If Ligand does not agree with any or all of the objections to the non-achievement certificate, Ligand, the rights agent and any available holder or holders of at least 5% in the aggregate of the outstanding CVRs shall negotiate in good faith for a period of 30 days to resolve the dispute. After expiration of the 30-day period, any remaining objections will be settled by binding arbitration pursuant to the terms of the CVR agreement.

If Ligand delivers to the rights agent an achievement certificate (or if the CVR payment amount is otherwise determined to be payable pursuant to the arbitration provisions in the CVR agreement), Ligand shall establish a CVR payment date that is within 15 calendar days of the date of the achievement certificate (or the date of final determination pursuant to the arbitration provisions in the CVR agreement). At least five business days prior to such CVR payment date, Ligand shall cause the CVR payment amount to be delivered to the rights agent, who will in turn, on such CVR payment date, distribute the CVR payment amount on a pro rata basis to the CVR holders.

### **Rights of CVR Holder**

The rights of a CVR holder are limited to those expressed in the CVR agreement. The CVRs will not entitle the holders thereof, by virtue of their ownership of CVRs, to any of the rights of a Ligand stockholder.

#### **Treatment of Option and Warrant Holders**

The holders of any outstanding options to purchase Pharmacopeia common stock that are not cancelled prior to the effective time of the mergers and the holders of any outstanding warrants to purchase Pharmacopeia stock shall be entitled to receive CVRs, subject to the terms and conditions of the CVR agreement, upon exercise of such options or warrants by the holder thereof and following the receipt by Ligand of the applicable exercise price thereof.

#### Amendment of CVR Agreement

Without the consent of the CVR holders or the rights agent, Ligand, at any time and from time to time, may enter into one or more amendments to the CVR agreement, for any of the following purposes:

to evidence the succession of another person to Ligand and the assumption by any successor of the covenants of Ligand in the CVR agreement; or

to evidence the termination of the CVR registrar and the succession of another person as a successor CVR registrar and the assumption by any successor of the obligations of the CVR registrar.

Without the consent of the holders, Ligand and the rights agent, at any time and from time to time, may enter into one or more amendments to the CVR agreement, for any of the following purposes:

to evidence the succession of another person as a successor rights agent and the assumption by any successor of the covenants and obligations of the rights agent;

to add to the covenants of Ligand any further covenants, restrictions, conditions or provisions as Ligand and the rights agent consider to be for the protection of CVR holders; provided that in each case, the provisions do not adversely affect the rights of CVR holders;

to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision in the CVR agreement that may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under the CVR agreement; provided that in each case, the provisions do not adversely affect the rights of CVR holders; or

to add, eliminate or change any provision in the CVR agreement unless such addition, elimination or change is adverse to the rights of CVR holders.

With the written consent of holders of not less than a majority of the CVRs then outstanding, Ligand may enter into one or more amendments to the CVR agreement for the purpose of adding, eliminating or changing any provision of the CVR agreement, even if the addition, elimination or change is in any way adverse to the rights of CVR holders.

#### Consolidation, Merger, Sale or Conveyance of Ligand

Under the terms of the CVR agreement, Ligand may not consolidate with or merge into any other person or convey, transfer or lease its properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any person, unless (i) such person expressly assumes payment of amounts on all the CVRs and the performance of every duty and covenant of the CVR agreement on the part of Ligand to be performed or observed and (ii) Ligand has delivered to the rights agent a certificate of one of its officers, stating that such consolidation, merger, conveyance, transfer or lease complies with the CVR agreement and that all conditions provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with.

### **Termination of CVR Agreement**

The CVR agreement terminates upon the earlier to occur of (x) the payment of the CVR payment amount, (y) in the event that an objection notice regarding the non-achievement certificate is not delivered within the required 45-day period following the distribution of the rights agent to CVR holders of such non-achievement certificate, the expiration of such period or (z) in the event of the delivery of an objection notice regarding the non-achievement certificate, either (i) the final determination in accordance with the CVR agreement that the condition to payment has not been satisfied or (ii) the fulfillment of any payment or other obligation required pursuant to a final determination made in accordance with the CVR agreement.

#### SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS OF PHARMACOPEIA

The following table indicates beneficial ownership of Pharmacopeia common stock as of October 8, 2008:

by each person or entity known by Pharmacopeia to be the beneficial owners of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of Pharmacopeia common stock;

by each of Pharmacopeia's named executive officers (as defined under Item 402 of Regulation S-K promulgated under the Securities Act) and directors; and

by all of Pharmacopeia's executive officers and directors as a group.

Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each beneficial owner listed below is c/o Pharmacopeia, Inc., P.O. Box 5350, Princeton, NJ 08543-5350. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to securities. Shares of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to options or warrants exercisable within 60 days from the date of this table are deemed to be outstanding and beneficially owned for purposes of computing the percentage ownership of such person but are not treated as outstanding for purposes of computing the percentage ownership of others. Unless otherwise indicated, each person or entity named in the table has sole voting power and investment power with respect to all shares of Pharmacopeia common stock listed as owned by that person or entity. Percentage of beneficial ownership is based on 29,834,494 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock issued and outstanding as of October 8, 2008.

			Approximate Percentage of Total
Name of Beneficial Owner(1)		Number of Shares	Voting Power(2)
El Coronado Holdings, L.L.C.			
Josiah T. Austin		4,109,964(3)	13.77%
4673 Christopher Place			
Dallas, TX 75204			
BVF Inc. Biotechnology Volue Fund J. B.			
Biotechnology Value Fund, L.P. Biotechnology Value Fund II, L.P.			
BVF Investments, L.L.C.			
Investment 10. L.L.C.			
BVF Partners L.P.		2,519,890(4)	7.92%
900 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1100		2,519,090(1)	1.9270
Chicago, IL 60611			
Special Situations Fund III, L.P.			
Special Situations Fund III Q.P., L.P.			
Special Situations Private Equity Fund, L.P.			
Special Situations Life Sciences Fund, L.P.			
Austin W. Marxe			
David M. Greenhouse		2,337,600(5)	7.81%
527 Madison Avenue			
New York, NY 10022			
	116		

Name of Beneficial Owner(1)	Number of Shares	Approximate Percentage of Total Voting Power(2)
OZ Management L.P.	Shares	10001(2)
Och-Ziff Holding Corporation		
Och-Ziff Capital Management Group L.L.C.		
OZ Master Fund, Ltd.		
Daniel S. Och	1,901,788(6)	6.37%
9 West 57 <sup>th</sup> Street, 39 <sup>th</sup> Floor		
New York, NY10019		
Federated Investors, Inc.		
John F. Donahue		
Rhodora J. Donahue		
J. Christopher Donahue	1,576,600(7)	5.28%
Federated Investors Tower		
Pittsburgh, PA 15222-3779		
Madia Di-Mad Driveta Equita Advisora L.L.C.		
Merlin BioMed Private Equity Advisors, L.L.C. Dominique Sémon	1,526,750(8)	5.12%
230 Park Avenue, Suite 928	1,520,750(8)	5.1270
New York, NY 10169		
Joseph A. Mollica	355,080(9)	1.18%
	150 050(10)	
Maria L. Webb	178,972(10)	*
Stephen C. Costalas	163,557(11)	*
Stephen C. Costatas	105,557(11)	
Brian M. Posner	157,550(12)	*
Paul A. Bartlett	79,291(13)	*
	55 001 (1.4)	
Rene Belder	55,231(14)	*
Frank Baldino, Jr.	46,971(15)	*
	+0,971(15)	
Bruce A. Peacock	31,572(16)	*
Steven J. Burakoff	25,572(17)	*
	25 552(10)	
Carol A. Ammon	25,572(18)	*
Martin H. Soeters	7,548(19)	*
	7,540(19)	
Dennis H. Langer	5,048(20)	*
All Current Directors and Executive Officers as a group (12 persons)	1,132,589(21)	3.67%

\*

Less than one percent.

(1)

This table is based upon information supplied by officers, directors and principal stockholders, including in particular reports filed on Schedule 13D, Schedule 13G, Form 4 and Form 5 with the Securities and Exchange Commission as more specifically detailed in the following footnotes.

(2)

Each percentage is based upon 29,834,474 shares of Common Stock outstanding on October 8, 2008 and gives effect to the shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock issuable within 60 days of October 8, 2008 (but without giving effect to any such shares issuable solely as a result of the consummation of the mergers) upon the exercise of all options, warrants and other rights beneficially owned by the indicated stockholder on that date and with respect to the group, all

such stockholders. Unless otherwise indicated, the persons named in the table have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all shares shown as being beneficially owned. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and includes voting and investment power with respect to shares.

(3)

El Coronado Holdings, L.L.C., or ECH, and Josiah T. Austin, or Austin, filed a Schedule 13D with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on December 10, 2007, and filed three subsequent Amendments to that Schedule 13D on June 23, 2008, August 13, 2008, and September 22, 2008, respectively. In addition, Austin filed a Form 4 with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on September 26, 2008. As reported in said Schedule 13D as amended and said Form 4, ECH is deemed beneficial owner of and has shared voting and dispositive power for 2,859,792 of the indicated shares, and Austin is deemed beneficial owner of 4,109,964 of the indicated shares in his capacity as Trustee for certain family trusts and as sole managing member of ECH. As Trustee for certain family trusts, Austin has sole voting and dispositive power for 1,250,172 of the indicated shares. All data in this proxy statement/prospectus regarding such ownership is based on said Schedule 13D as amended and said Form 4.

(4)

BVF Inc., Biotechnology Value Fund, L.P., or BVF, Biotechnology Value Fund II, L.P., or BVF2, BVF Investments, L.L.C., or Investments, Investment 10, L.L.C., or ILL10, and BVF Partners L.P., or Partners, filed an amended Schedule 13G with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on February 14, 2008. All data in this proxy statement/prospectus regarding such ownership is based on such Schedule 13G, which reported: (i) BVF has shared voting and dispositive power for 545,690 of the indicated shares, of which 31,200 shares are attributable to warrants; (ii) BVF2 has shared voting and dispositive power for 375,580 of the indicated shares, of which 21,500 shares are attributable to warrants; (iii) Investments has shared voting and dispositive power for 1,437,020 of the indicated shares, of which 83,000 shares are attributable to warrants; (iv) ILL10 has shared voting and dispositive power for 161,600 of the indicated shares, of which 9,300 shares are attributable to warrants; and (v) BVF Inc. and Partners each have shared voting and dispositive power for 2,519,890 of the indicated shares, of which 145,000 shares are attributable to warrants. None of BVF, BVF2, Investments, ILL10, BVF Inc. and Partners has sole voting or dispositive power with respect to any of the indicated shares.

(5)

Austin W. Marxe, or Marxe, and David M. Greenhouse, or Greenhouse, filed a Schedule 13G with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on February 11, 2008. All data in this proxy statement/prospectus regarding such ownership is based on such Schedule 13G. Marxe and Greenhouse are controlling principals of AWM Investment Company, Inc., or AWM. AWM serves as investment advisors to Special Situations Fund III, L.P., or SSF3, Special Situations Fund III QP, L.P., or SSFQP, Special Situations Private Equity Fund, L.P., or SSPE, and Special Situations Life Sciences Fund, L.P., or Life Sciences. As reported in said Schedule 13G, Marxe and Greenhouse share sole voting and investment power over 125,000 shares owned by SSF3, 1,425,000 shares owned by SSFQP, 175,000 shares and 43,750 warrants owned by SSPE, and 525,100 shares and 43,750 warrants to purchase shares owned by Life Sciences.

(6)

OZ Management L.P., or OZ, Och-Ziff Holding Corporation, or OZHC, Och-Ziff Capital Management Group L.L.C., or OZM, OZ Master Fund, Ltd., or OZMD, and Daniel S. Och filed an amended Schedule 13G with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on February 14, 2008. All data in this proxy statement/prospectus regarding such ownership is based on such Schedule 13G. As reported in said Schedule 13G, OZ, OZHC, OZM, OZMD and Mr. Och each disclaim beneficial ownership of such shares, which are beneficially owned as follows: (i) OZHC has sole dispositive and voting power for 1,841,598 of the indicated shares, (ii) OZM has sole dispositive and voting power for 1,841,598 of the indicated shares, (iv) OZ has sole dispositive and voting

power for 1,841,598 of the indicated shares, which it owns for investment purposes on behalf of investment funds and discretionary accounts, including OCHC, OCM, and OZMD, and (iii) Mr. Och, as the senior managing member of OZ, has sole dispositive and voting power for 1,901,788 of the indicated shares.

(7)	Federated Investors, Inc., John F. Donahue, Rhodora J. Donahue and J. Christopher Donahue filed an amended Schedule 13G with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on February 12, 2008. All data in this proxy statement/prospectus regarding such ownership is based on such Schedule 13G. Federated Investors, Inc. has sole voting and dispositive power with respect to 1,576,600 of the indicated shares, and Messrs. Donahue and Ms. Donahue each have shared voting and dispositive power with respect to 1,576,600 of the indicated shares.
(8)	Merlin BioMed Private Equity Advisors, L.L.C., or Merlin, and Dominique Sémon, or Sémon, filed a Schedule 13G with respect to Pharmacopeia's common stock on June 13, 2008. All data in this proxy statement/prospectus regarding such ownership is based on such Schedule 13G. Sémon is the Managing Member of Merlin. As reported in said Schedule 13G, Merlin and Sémon share voting and dispositive power over the same 1,526,750 shares owned by Merlin.
(9)	Includes 269,168 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(10)	Includes 170,033 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(11)	Includes 157,550 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(12)	Includes 148,421 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(13)	Includes 48,072 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(14)	Includes 51,823 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(15)	Includes 46,971 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(16)	Includes 31,572 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(17)	Includes 25,572 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(18)	Includes 25,572 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(19)	Includes 5,048 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(20)	Includes 5,048 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.
(21)	Includes 984,850 shares of Pharmacopeia's common stock subject to options exercisable within 60 days of October 8, 2008.

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet is based on historical balance sheets of Ligand and Pharmacopeia and has been prepared to reflect merger 1 as if it had been completed on the balance sheet date of June 30, 2008. The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations give effect to merger 1 as if it had taken place on January 1, 2007, the beginning of the earliest period presented, in accordance with SEC guidance.

Merger 1 will be accounted for under the purchase method of accounting in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 141, "Business Combinations." Under the purchase method of accounting, the total estimated purchase price, calculated as described in Note 2 to these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, is allocated to the net tangible and intangible assets of Pharmacopeia based on their estimated fair values. Management has made a preliminary allocation of the estimated purchase price to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based on various preliminary estimates. A final determination of these estimated fair values, which cannot be made prior to the completion of merger 1, will be based on the actual net tangible and intangible assets of Pharmacopeia that exist as of the date of completion of merger 1, and upon the final purchase price.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements assume merger 1 is completed on or before December 31, 2008 and are based on the estimates and assumptions which are preliminary and have been made solely for purposes of developing such pro forma information. They do not include liabilities that may result from integration activities which are not presently estimable. The management of Ligand and Pharmacopeia are in the process of making these assessments, and estimates of these costs are not currently known. However, liabilities ultimately may be recorded for severance costs for Pharmacopeia employees, costs of vacating some facilities of Pharmacopeia, or other costs associated with exiting activities of Pharmacopeia that would affect the pro forma condensed combined financial statements. Any such liabilities would be recorded as an adjustment to the purchase price and an increase in goodwill. In addition, the pro forma condensed combined financial statements are not necessarily an indication of the results that would have been achieved had merger 1 been completed as of the dates indicated or that may be achieved in the future.

Pursuant to the merger agreement, Ligand has agreed to exchange approximately 0.58 of a share of Ligand common stock for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock Ligand expected to be outstanding on the closing date. Pharmacopeia stockholders will not receive any fractional shares of Ligand common stock as part of the stock consideration. Instead, each Pharmacopeia stockholder otherwise entitled to a fractional share of Ligand common stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Ligand common stock that otherwise would be received by such stockholder) will receive cash, without interest, in an amount (rounded to the nearest whole cent) equal to such fractional share multiplied by the Ligand Common Stock Value. This exchange ratio is based on the assumption that the closing price of Ligand shares is between \$3.00 and \$3.75. Ligand also agreed to a potential payment of approximately \$0.50 per share or an aggregate of \$15 million related to the CVRs and to permit Pharmacopeia's offer to cancel, effective immediately prior to the effective time of merger 1, any options granted under Pharmacopeia's existing equity compensation plans in exchange for the payment of up to \$0.20 per share of Pharmacopeia common stock subject to such options, but in no event will the option cancellation payments exceed \$1,000,000 in the aggregate.

These unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements should be read in conjunction with the historical consolidated financial statements and notes thereto of Ligand and Pharmacopeia and other financial information pertaining to Ligand and Pharmacopeia, including "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and "Risk Factors" incorporated by reference or included herein.

#### **Balance Sheet**

#### As of June 30, 2008

### (Amounts in thousands, except share data)

	Ligand	Pharmacopeia	Pro Forma Adjustments	Pro Forma Combined
ASSETS	U	•	Ū	
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 29,177	\$ 30,955	\$ (11,189)	a \$ 48,943
Short-term investments	55,819	13,485		69,304
Current portion of co-promote termination				
payments receivable	8,682			8,682
Other current assets	2,434	2,396		4,830
Total current assets	96,112	46.836	(11,189)	131,759
Restricted investments			(11,109)	
	1,411	0		1,411
Property and equipment, net	2,024	14,860		16,884
Long-term portion of co-promote termination	50 209			50 209
payments receivable	50,298			50,298
Restricted indemnity account	10,178	1.020		10,178
Deferred compensation plan assets		1,838	15 402	1,838
Goodwill and other identifiable intangible assets			15,402	
Other assets		144		144
Total assets	\$ 160,023	\$ 63,678	\$ 4,213	\$ 227,914
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$ 10,290	\$ 2,506	\$	\$ 12,796
Accrued liabilities	22,698	\$ 2,500 8,440	ψ	31,138
Current portion of deferred gain	1,964	0,110		1,964
Current portion of deferred revenue	1,501	21,042		21,042
Current portion of co-promote termination		21,012		21,012
liability	8,682			8,682
Current portion of equipment financing	0,002			0,002
obligations	978	1,228		2,206
Warrant liability	270	2,744		2,744
Warrant haonity		2,711		2,711
Total current liabilities	44,612	35,960		80,572
Long-term portion of co-promote termination	,-	)		,-
liability	50,298			50,298
Long-term portion of equipment financing				
obligations	266	2,749		3,015
Deferred revenue, net	2,546	25,192		27,738
Long-term portion of deferred gain	24,274	,		24,274
Other long-term liabilities	6,661	348		7,009
Deferred compensation plan liabilities	-,	1,838		1,838
		1,000		1,000
Total liabilities	128,657	66,087		194,744
Commitments and contingencies				
Common stock subject to conditional redemption;				
997,568 shares issued and outstanding at June 30,				
2008 and December 31, 2007	12,345			12,345
Stockholders' equity:				
Stockholuers equity.				

Common stock	101	297	(279)c	119
Additional paid-in capital	652,956	123,608	(68,626)d	707,938
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	(28)			(28)
Accumulated deficit	(591,874)	(126,314)	73,118 e	(645,070)
	61,155	(2,409)	4,213	62,959
Treasury stock, at cost; 6,607,905 shares	(42,134)			(42,134)
Total stockholders' equity	19,021	(2,409)	4,213	20,825
1 5	,		,	,
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 160.023	\$ 63.678	\$ 4.213	\$ 227,914
	, ,			

See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Statements.

## **Statement of Operations**

#### For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2008

#### (Amounts in thousands, except share and per share data)

		Ligand	Pha	rmacopeia	Pro Forma Adustments		ro Forma Combined
Revenues:							
Royalties	\$	9,678	\$		\$	\$	9,678
Collaborative research and							
development and other revenues				12,086			12,086
Total revenues		9,678		12,086			21,764
Operating costs and expenses:							
Collaborative research and							
development expense				15,135			15,135
Proprietary research and development expense		13,542		17,952			31,494
General and administrative		14,650		7,464			22,114
Restructuring expense		,		1,695			1,695
Total operating costs and expenses		28,192		42,246			70,438
Accretion of deferred gain on sale leaseback		(982)					(982)
Loss from operations		(17,532)		(30,160)			(47,692)
Other income (expense):							
Interest income		1,478		887	(112)f		2,253
Interest expense		(91)		(203)			(294)
Other, net		(1,272)		700			(572)
Decrease in warrant liability				1,461			1,461
Total other income (expense), net		115		2,845	(112)		2,848
Loss before income taxes		(17,417)		(27,315)	(112)		(44,844)
Income tax benefit (expense)		2,811		(2)	(2,811)g		(2)
Loss from continuing operations	\$	(14,606)	\$	(27,317)	\$ (2,923)	\$	(44,846)
Basic and diluted per share amounts:							
Loss from continuing operations	\$	(0.15)	\$	(0.92)	\$	\$	(0.40)
Weighted average number of common shares	0	5,051,672	n	9,688,000	(12,088,000)h	1	12,651,672
See Notes to Unaudited Pro							12,031,072

## **Statement of Operations**

#### For the Year Ended December 31, 2007

### (Amounts in thousands, except share and per share data)

		Ligand	Pha	rmacopeia	o Forma lustments		ro Forma Combined
Revenues:							
Royalties	\$	11,409	\$		\$	\$	11,409
Collaborative research and development							
and other revenues		1,485		21,406			22,891
Total revenues		12,894		21,406			34,300
Operating costs and expenses:							
Research and development		44,623					44,623
Collaborative research and development							
expense				23,735			23,735
Proprietary research and development							
expense				39,273			39,273
General and administrative		30,410		10,991			41,401
Total operating costs and expenses		75,033		73,999			149,032
Accretion of deferred gain on sale leaseback		(1,964)					(1,964)
Loss from operations		(60,175)		(52,593)			(112,768)
Other income (expense):							
Interest income		8,655		3,721	(224)f		12,152
Interest expense		(735)		(78)			(813)
Other, net		(1,201)		94			(1,107)
Decrease in warrant liability				173			173
Total other income (expense), net		6,719		3,910	(224)		10,405
Loss before income taxes		(53,456)		(48,683)	(224)		(102,363)
Income tax benefit		18,697		823	(18,697)		823
Loss from continuing operations	\$	(34,759)	\$	(47,860)	\$ (18,921)g	\$	(101,540)
Basic and diluted per share amounts:							
Loss from continuing operations	\$	(0.35)	\$	(1.79)	\$	\$	(0.88)
Weighted average number of common	_	, í		, í	 100 6501	_	
shares See Notes to Unaudited Pro		98,124,731 na Condense		6,738,853 mbined Fina	9,138,853)h 1 Statements		15,724,731

#### Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

#### **Combined Financial Statements**

#### (1) Description of Transaction

On September 24, 2008, Ligand and Pharmacopeia entered into the merger agreement under which, upon completion, Pharmacopeia will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of Ligand in a transaction to be accounted for using the purchase method of accounting for business combinations. Under the terms of the merger agreement, at the effective time of merger 1, each outstanding share of Pharmacopeia common stock will be converted into the right to receive approximately 0.58 of a share of Ligand common stock. However, this exchange ratio is fixed only if the Ligand Common Stock Value falls in the range of \$3.00 and \$3.75. Otherwise, the following will apply:

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$3.75 but not greater than \$4.50, the overall transaction value will be fixed at \$66 million, and the exchange ratio will decrease as prices increase within the range;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is greater than \$4.50, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.49;

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is equal to or greater than \$2.38 but less than \$3.00, then the exchange ratio will increase as prices decrease within the range (provided that if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.93, the exchange ratio will not exceed approximately 0.60), subject to specified limitations in the merger agreement. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive cash consideration for an overall transaction value fixed at \$52.8 million; or

if the Ligand Common Stock Value is less than \$2.38, then the exchange ratio will be approximately 0.60. Under this scenario, in addition to receiving shares of Ligand common stock, Pharmacopeia stockholders will be entitled to receive a proportionate share of \$10 million in cash.

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements included herein assume an exchange ratio of 0.58 of a share of Ligand common stock for each share of Pharmacopeia common stock.

Additionally, Pharmacopeia shareholders may be entitled to approximately \$0.50 per share or an aggregate of \$15 million related to the CVRs. The CVRs provide each holder the right to receive a proportionate share of an aggregate of \$15 million if Ligand enters into a license, sale, development, marketing or option agreement with respect to any product candidate from Pharmacopeia's DARA program (other than any agreement with Bristol-Myers Squibb or any of its affiliates) on or prior to December 31, 2011. The estimated fair value of the CVRs is not included in the total estimated purchase price as Ligand management has deemed, based on currently available information, that the likelihood of payment is not probable.

#### (2) Purchase Price

Total estimated purchase price is summarized as follows:

	the	(in ousands)
Estimated fair value of shares of Ligand common stock to be		
issued	\$	55,000
Estimated Ligand transaction fees		4,200
Total preliminary estimated purchase price	\$	59,200
124		

#### Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

#### **Combined Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### (2) Purchase Price (Continued)

For purposes of this pro forma analysis, the above estimated purchase price has been allocated based on a preliminary estimate of the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed:

	the	(in ousands)
Assets Acquired:		
Cash & cash equivalents	\$	30,955
Marketable Securities		13,485
Accounts receivable		1,000
Prepaid expenses & other		1,396
Property & equipment		14,860
Deferred compensation plan assets		1,838
Other assets		144
Goodwill and other identifiable intangible assets		15,402
In-process research and development		46,207
Total Assets		125,287
Liabilities Assumed:		
Accounts payable		2,506
Accrued & other liabilities		8,440
Deferred revenue		46,234
Deferred Compensation Plan Liabilities		1,838
Notes Payable		3,977
Warranty Liability		2,744
Other non-current liabilities		348
Total Liabilities		66,087
Total Purchase Price	\$	59,200

#### (3) Pro Forma Adjustments

Adjustments included in the column under the heading "Pro "Forma Adjustments" are related to the following:

#### (a)

Cash and cash equivalents adjustments consist of the following (in thousands):

		(in
	tho	usands)
Estimated Ligand transaction fees	\$	4,200
Estimated Pharmacopeia transaction fees		3,000
Estimated payment to repurchase Pharmacopeia stock options		1,000
Estimated separation payments made to Pharmacopeia		
management at closing		2,989
Total	\$	11.189
		,

(b)

To record the estimated fair value of goodwill and other identifiable intangible assets, which is primarily related to Pharmacopeia's workforce. No amortizable intangible assets have been identified in the preliminary analysis. The value of

identifiable intangible assets is based upon a preliminary valuation. The final valuation will be performed as of the date of completion of the mergers. Differences between the preliminary and final valuation could have a material impact on the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statement information and Ligand's future results of operations and financial position.

#### Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

#### **Combined Financial Statements (Continued)**

#### (3) Pro Forma Adjustments (Continued)

#### (c)

To record the following adjustments to common stock:

		(in
	thou	isands)
Elimination of Pharmacopeia common stock	\$	(297)
Issuance of Ligand common stock		18
Total	\$	(279)

#### (d)

To record the following adjustments to additional paid-in capital:

	(in
	thousands)
Elimination of Pharmacopeia paid-in capital	\$ (123,608)
Issuance of Ligand common stock	54,982
Total	\$ (68,626)

#### (e)

To record the following adjustments to accumulated deficit:

	th	(in ousands)
Elimination of Pharmacopeia accumulated deficit	\$	126,314
Adjustment for Pharmacopeia transaction related fees that are expensed, including separation payments to Pharmacopeia		
management		(6,989)
Adjustment for acquired in-process research and development		(46,207)
Total	\$	73,118

The value of the acquired in-process research and development is based upon a preliminary valuation using a benchmarking analysis, the Cost Approach and an Excess Earnings method. The final valuation will be performed as of the date of completion of the mergers. Differences between the preliminary and final valuation could have a material impact on the accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statement information and Ligand's future results of operations and financial position.

(f)

To eliminate interest income foregone on net cash and cash equivalents used to pay transaction related costs.

(g)

To remove the income tax benefit to continuing operations in accordance with SFAS 109, which resulted from a net gain on sale of discontinued operations. Ligand does not record a tax benefit from continuing operations as Ligand retains a full valuation allowance with respect to its net deferred tax assets.

#### (h)

For purposes of these unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, the unaudited pro forma combined basis and diluted net income per share amounts are based on the historical weighted average number of shares of Ligand common stock outstanding, adjusted to reflect the issuance of shares of Ligand common stock as a result of the acquisition as follows:

For the six months ended June 30, 2008:

Eliminate Pharmacopeia common stock (29,688,00 Issue Ligand common stock 17,600,00 (12,088,00 For the twelve months ended December 31, 2007: Eliminate Pharmacopeia common stock (26,738,85
(12,088,00) For the twelve months ended December 31, 2007:
For the twelve months ended December 31, 2007:
For the twelve months ended December 31, 2007:
Eliminata Pharmaconaia common stock (26.738.94
Eliminata Dharmacanaia common stock (26.738.94
Eliminate Dharmaconaia common stock (26.738.84
Eminiate Final nacopera common stock (20,750,6)
Issue Ligand common stock 17,600,00
(9,138.85
126

#### COMPARATIVE RIGHTS OF LIGAND STOCKHOLDERS AND PHARMACOPEIA STOCKHOLDERS

The following is a summary of the material differences between the rights of Pharmacopeia stockholders and Ligand stockholders. This section does not include a complete description of all differences between the rights of Pharmacopeia stockholders and Ligand stockholders, nor does it include a complete description of the specific rights of such holders. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Delaware General Corporation Law as well as to the respective certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Pharmacopeia and Ligand, which are available upon request. See the section entitled "Where You Can Find More Information" beginning on page 130 of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Pharmacopeia and Ligand are both Delaware corporations governed by the Delaware General Corporation Law, or the DGCL. Any differences, therefore, between the rights of the stockholders of Pharmacopeia and Ligand arise primarily from differences in their respective certificates of incorporation and bylaws. Upon completion of the mergers, the rights of former Pharmacopeia stockholders who receive Ligand common stock in connection with the mergers will be determined by reference to the provisions of Ligand's certificate of incorporation and bylaws.

#### Authorized Capital Stock

*Pharmacopeia*. The authorized capital stock of Pharmacopeia consists of 100,000,000 shares of common stock, having a par value of \$0.01 per share, and 2,500,000 shares of preferred stock, having a par value of \$0.01 per share, of which 10,000 shares have been designated as Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock.

*Ligand.* The authorized capital stock of Ligand consists of 200,000,000 shares of common stock, having a par value of \$0.001 per share, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, having a par value of \$0.001 per share, of which 1,600,000 shares have been designated as Series A Participating Preferred Stock.

#### **Outstanding Shares of Capital Stock**

*Pharmacopeia*. As of October 8, 2008, there were 29,834,494 shares of Pharmacopeia common stock, and no shares of Pharmacopeia preferred stock, outstanding. Pharmacopeia common stock is traded on Nasdaq under the symbol "PCOP."

*Ligand.* As of October 8, 2008, there were 95,079,885 shares of Ligand common stock, and no shares of Ligand preferred stock, outstanding. Ligand common stock is traded on Nasdaq under the symbol "LGND."

#### **Classification of Board of Directors**

*Pharmacopeia*. Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation and by-laws provide for a staggered board of directors. Pharmacopeia's board of directors is divided into three classes, with the directors in each class serving for a three-year term and until their successors have been elected and qualified. Currently, the Class II directors will serve until the 2009 annual meeting, the Class III directors will serve until the 2010 annual meeting and the Class I directors will serve until the 2011 annual meeting.

*Ligand.* Ligand's certificate of incorporation and by-laws provide for the election of all of the directors at each annual meeting of stockholders, with each director serving until the next succeeding annual meeting of stockholders.



#### Size of Board of Directors

The DGCL provides that a corporation's board of directors must consist of one or more individuals, with the number fixed by, or in the manner provided in, the bylaws, unless the certificate of incorporation fixes the number, in which case a change in the number of directors shall be made only by amendment of the certificate of incorporation. The DGCL further provides that directors need not be stockholders of the corporation unless the corporation's certificate of incorporation or bylaws so provide. The certificate of incorporation and bylaws may also prescribe other qualifications for directors.

*Pharmacopeia.* Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation provides that the number of directors of Pharmacopeia must not be less than five nor more than ten, with the exact number of directors to be determined by a majority vote of Pharmacopeia's board of directors.

*Ligand*. Ligand's bylaws provide that the number of directors of Ligand must not be less than seven nor more than eleven, with the exact number of directors to be determined by Ligand's board of directors.

#### **Special Meetings**

The DGCL provides that a special meeting of stockholders may be called only by the board of directors or by any persons authorized in the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of the corporation.

*Pharmacopeia*. Pharmacopeia's certificate of incorporation provides that special meetings of the stockholders may be called only by the Pharmacopeia board of directors acting pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority thereof.

*Ligand.* Ligand's bylaws provide that special meetings of the stockholders for any purpose may be called by the president and shall be called by the president or secretary at the request in writing of a majority of Ligand's board of directors, or at the request in writing of stockholders owning at least 10% of the issued and outstanding capital stock of Ligand.

#### **Stockholder Rights Plan**

*Pharmacopeia.* In April 2004, Pharmacopeia adopted a stockholder rights plan. Pursuant to the plan, preferred stock purchase rights were distributed as a dividend at the rate of one right for each share of common stock outstanding as of the close of business on April 6, 2004 and automatically attach to shares issued thereafter. Each right entitles the holder to purchase one ten-thousandth of a share of Pharmacopeia's Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock at an exercise price of \$75.00 per right. In general, the rights will be exercisable if a person or group becomes the beneficial owner of 15% or more of Pharmacopeia's outstanding common stock or announces a tender offer for 15% or more of Pharmacopeia amended its stockholder rights plan to exclude Ligand and its merger subsidiaries from the definition of acquiring person under the plan.

*Ligand.* In October 2006, Ligand adopted a stockholder rights plan and its board of directors declared a dividend of one right to purchase one one-thousandth share of Ligand's Series A Participating Preferred Stock for each outstanding share of common stock as of the close of business on October 31, 2006, at an exercise price of \$100 per right. In general, the rights will be exercisable if a person or group becomes the beneficial owner of 20% or more of Ligand's outstanding common stock or announces a tender offer for 20% or more of Ligand common stock.

#### EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and schedule and management's report on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated as of December 31, 2007 incorporated by reference in this S-4 Registration Statement and Proxy Statement have been audited by BDO Seidman, LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, to the extent and for the periods set forth in their reports incorporated herein by reference, and are included in reliance upon such reports given upon the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

The consolidated financial statements of Pharmacopeia appearing in Pharmacopeia's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon, included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements are incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the shares of common stock offered hereby and certain federal income tax consequences of the mergers will be passed upon for Ligand by Latham & Watkins LLP, San Diego, California. Certain federal income tax consequences of the mergers will be passed upon for Pharmacopeia by Dechert LLP, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

#### STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

#### **Inclusion in Next Year's Proxy Statement**

If the mergers are not consummated, the Pharmacopeia 2009 annual meeting of stockholders will be held on or about April 30, 2009, unless the date is changed by Pharmacopeia's board of directors. As set forth in Pharmacopeia's definitive proxy statement filed with the SEC on March 24, 2008, which is referred to as Pharmacopeia's last proxy statement, Pharmacopeia stockholders wishing to have a proposal included in the Pharmacopeia board of directors' 2009 proxy statement must submit the proposal so that Pharmacopeia's Corporate Secretary receives it no later than November 24, 2008. Such proposals should be sent to Corporate Secretary, Pharmacopeia, Inc., P.O. Box 5350, Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350.

#### **Presentation at Meeting**

As set forth in Pharmacopeia's last proxy statement, SEC rules establish a different deadline with respect to discretionary voting for stockholder proposals that are not intended to be included in Pharmacopeia's proxy statement. The deadline for submission of these proposals for the Pharmacopeia 2009 annual meeting of stockholders is February 7, 2009 (45 calendar days prior to the anniversary of the mailing date of Pharmacopeia's last proxy statement). If a stockholder gives notice of such a proposal after this deadline, Pharmacopeia's proxy holders will be allowed to use their discretionary authority to vote on the stockholder proposal when and if the proposal is raised at the Pharmacopeia 2009 annual meeting of stockholders.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Ligand and Pharmacopeia each file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any reports, statements or other information that the companies file at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. Ligand's and Pharmacopeia's public filings are also available in electronic format to the public from commercial document retrieval services and at the Internet Web site maintained by the SEC at *http://www.sec.gov*. You can also review Ligand's SEC filings on its web site at *http://www.ligand.com* and Pharmacopeia's SEC filings on its web site at *http://www.pharmacopeia.com*. Information included on Ligand's or Pharmacopeia's web site is not a part of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Ligand has filed a registration statement on Form S-4 to register with the SEC the offering and sale of the shares of Ligand common stock to be issued to Pharmacopeia stockholders and other securityholders in merger 1. You should rely only on the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus or on information to which Ligand or Pharmacopeia has incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. This proxy statement/prospectus is a part of such registration statement and constitutes a prospectus of Ligand and a proxy statement of Pharmacopeia for the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders. This proxy statement/prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement because certain parts of the registration statement are omitted as provided by the rules and regulations of the SEC. You may inspect and copy the registration statement at the SEC's reference room or web addresses listed above.

#### **INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE**

The SEC allows Ligand and Pharmacopeia to "incorporate by reference" information into this proxy statement/prospectus, which means that they can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this proxy statement/prospectus, except for any information superseded by information contained directly in this proxy statement/prospectus. This proxy statement/prospectus incorporates by reference the documents described below that Ligand and Pharmacopeia have previously filed with the SEC, as well as the annexes to this proxy statement/prospectus. These documents contain important information about Ligand and its financial condition.

The following documents listed below that Ligand has previously filed with the SEC are incorporated by reference:

the description of Ligand's common stock contained in Ligand's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on November 21, 1994, and any amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such description;

the description of Ligand's preferred shares purchase rights contained in Ligand's Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed on October 17, 2006, and any amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such description;

Ligand's definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on April 29, 2008;

Ligand's annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007;

Ligand's quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2008 and June 30, 2008;

Ligand's current reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 7, 2008, August 4, 2008, September 5, 2008, September 24, 2008, September 25, 2008, September 26, 2008 and October 14, 2008; and

Ligand's current report on Form 8-K/A filed with the SEC on September 25, 2008.

The following documents listed below that Pharmacopeia has previously filed with the SEC are incorporated by reference:

the description of Pharmacopeia's common stock contained in Pharmacopeia's Form 10 Registration Statement filed on April 9, 2004, and any amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such description;

Pharmacopeia's definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A filed with the SEC on March 24, 2008;

Pharmacopeia's annual report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007;

Pharmacopeia's quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2008 and June 30, 2008;

Pharmacopeia's current reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on February 11, 2008, March 25, 2008, April 10, 2008, May 6, 2008, May 13, 2008, May 16, 2008, May 30, 2008, August 5, 2008, September 23, 2008, September 25, 2008, September 26, 2008, October 3, 2008 and October 14, 2008; and

Pharmacopeia's current report on Form 8-K/A filed with the SEC on September 25, 2008.

All documents that Ligand and Pharmacopeia file pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) under the Exchange Act from the date of this proxy statement/prospectus to the date on which the

special meeting is held, including any adjournments or postponements, shall also be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, any information furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Ligand's or Pharmacopeia's Current Reports on Form 8-K and any other information which is furnished, but not filed with the SEC, is not incorporated herein by reference.

Ligand has supplied all information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus relating to Ligand, Margaux and Latour, and Pharmacopeia has supplied all information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus relating to Pharmacopeia.

You may obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference from the SEC's public reference room or the SEC's Internet web site described above in the section entitled "Where You Can Find More Information." Documents incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus are also available from Ligand or Pharmacopeia, as applicable, without charge, excluding all exhibits unless specifically incorporated by reference in such documents. Stockholders may obtain documents incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus by requesting them in writing or by telephone from Ligand or Pharmacopeia at the following address:

#### **Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated**

Attention: Investor Relations 10275 Science Center Drive San Diego, California 92121 Telephone: (858) 550-7500

Pharmacopeia, Inc. Attention: Corporate Secretary P.O. Box 5350 Princeton, New Jersey 08543-5350 Telephone: (609) 452-3600

In order to receive timely delivery of the documents, you must make your request no later than , 2008. If you request any incorporated documents, Ligand or Pharmacopeia, as applicable, will strive to mail them to you by first class mail, or another equally prompt means, within one business day of receipt of your request.

You should rely only on the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus to vote your shares at the special meeting of Pharmacopeia stockholders. Neither Ligand nor Pharmacopeia has authorized anyone to provide you with information that differs from that contained in this proxy statement/prospectus. This proxy statement/prospectus is dated , 2008. You should not assume that the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus is accurate as of any date other than that date, and neither the mailing of this proxy statement/prospectus to stockholders nor the issuance of shares of Ligand common stock in merger 1 shall create any implication to the contrary.

This proxy statement/prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to purchase, the securities offered by this proxy statement/prospectus, or the solicitation of a proxy, in any jurisdiction to or from any person to whom or from whom it is unlawful to make such offer, solicitation of an offer or proxy solicitation in such jurisdiction.

Ligand Pharmaceuticals Incorporated's trademarks, trade names and service marks referenced in this proxy statement/prospectus include Ligand. Pharmacopeia, Inc.'s trademarks, trade names and service marks referenced in this proxy statement/prospectus include Pharmacopeia and the Pharmacopeia logo. All other trademarks, trade names or service marks are owned by their respective owners.

Annex A

**EXECUTION COPY** 

## AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

BY AND AMONG

# LIGAND PHARMACEUTICALS INCORPORATED,

# MARGAUX ACQUISITION CORP.,

# LATOUR ACQUISITION, LLC

AND

# PHARMACOPEIA, INC.

Dated as of September 24, 2008

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTI	CLE I THE MERGERS	A-2
1.1	The Mergers	A-2
1.2	Closing	A-2
1.3	Effect of the Mergers	A-2
1.4	Organizational Documents	A-2
1.5	Managing Member, Directors and Officers	A-3
1.6	Effect of Merger 1 on Capital Stock of the Company	
1.7	Surrender of Certificates	A-3
1.8	No Further Ownership Rights in Company Common Stock	A-7
1.9	Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates	A-9
1.10	[Intentionally Omitted]	A-10
1.11	Effect of Merger 2 on Capital Stock of the Intermediate Surviving Corporation	A-10
1.12	and on the Membership Units of Merger Sub 2 Tax Consequences	A-10
1.13	Further Action	A-10
1.14	Dissenter's Rights	A-10
		A-10
ARTIO COMI	CLE II REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE	A-11
2.1	Organization; Standing and Power; Charter Documents; Subsidiaries	
2.2	Capital Structure	A-11
2.3	Authority; Non-Contravention; Necessary Consents	A-12
2.4	SEC Filings; Financial Statements; Internal Controls	A-15
2.5	Absence of Certain Changes or Events	A-16
2.6	Taxes	A-18
2.7	Intellectual Property	A-19
2.8	Compliance; Permits	A-20
2.9	Litigation	A-22
2.10	Brokers' and Finders' Fees	A-24
2.11	Transactions with Affiliates	A-24
		A-25

2.12	Employee Benefit Plans	
2.13	Title to Properties; Use and Access	A-25
	•	A-28
2.14	Environmental Matters	A-29
2.15	Contracts	
		A-29

2.16	Disclosure	
2.17	Board Approval	A-31
2.18	Fairness Opinion	A-32
2.19	Insurance	A-32
2.20	Foreign Corrupt Practices Act	A-32
2.21	Takeover Statutes; Company Rights Agreement	A-32
		A-32
ARTICLE 3.1	III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PARENT PARTIES Organization; Standing and Power; Charter Documents; Subsidiaries	A-33
3.2	Capital Structure	A-33
3.3	Authority; Non-Contravention; Necessary Consents	A-33
3.4	SEC Filings; Financial Statements	A-35
3.5	Absence of Certain Changes or Event	A-36
3.6	Compliance	A-37
3.7	Litigation	A-37
3.8	Disclosure	A-37
3.9	Board Approval	A-37
3.10	Company Stock	A-37
3.11	Reorganization Treatment	A-38
3.12	Parent Scheduled Contracts	A-38
		A-38
ARTICLE		
EFFECTIV 4.1	/E TIME Conduct of Business by the Company	A-38
		A-38
ARTICLE 5.1	V ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS Proxy Statement; Registration Statement	A-42
		A-42
5.2	Meeting of Company Stockholders; Board Recommendation	A-43
5.3	Acquisition Proposals	A-44
5.4	Confidentiality; Access to Information; No Modification of Representations, Warranties or Covenants	A-47
5.5	Public Disclosure	A-48
5.6	Regulatory Filings; Reasonable Efforts	A-48
5.7	Notification of Certain Matters	A-50
5.8	Third-Party Consents	

5.9	Employee Benefit Matters	A-50
5.9	Employee Benefit Matters	A-50
5.10	Indemnification	
	A-ii	A-52

5.11	Nasdaq Listing	
5.12	Treatment as Reorganization	A-53
5.13	Section 16 Matters	A-53
5.14	Company Rights Agreement; State Takeover Laws	A-53
5.15	Resignations	A-54
5.16	Parent Board	A-54
5.17	Labor Matters	A-54
5.18	Due Diligence Inquiry	A-54
5.19	Parent Capital Stock	A-54
5.17	r alont Capital Stock	A-54
ARTICI 6.1	LE VI CONDITIONS TO THE MERGERS Conditions to the Obligations of Each Party to Effect Merger 1	A-55
6.2	Additional Conditions to the Obligations of the Company	A-55
6.3	Additional Conditions to the Obligations of Parent	A-55
6.4	Conditions Precedent to Obligations of the Parties to Consummate Merger 2	A-56
		A-57
ARTICI 7.1	LE VII TERMINATION, AMENDMENT AND WAIVER Termination	A-57
7.2	Notice of Termination; Effect of Termination	A-57
7.3	Fees and Expenses	A-59
7.4	Amendment	A-59
7.5	Extension; Waiver	A-61
		A-61
ARTICI 8.1	LE VIII GENERAL PROVISIONS Non-Survival of Representations and Warranties	A-61
8.2	Notices	A-61
8.3	Interpretation; Knowledge	A-61
8.4	Counterparts	A-62
8.5	Entire Agreement; Third-Party Beneficiaries	A-64
8.6	Severability	A-64
8.7	Other Remedies; Specific Performance	A-64
8.8	Governing Law	A-65
o.o 8.9	Jurisdiction	A-65
8.10	Rules of Construction	A-65
0.10	Kulos of Construction	

0.11		A-65
8.11	Assignment	A-65
8.12	Waiver of Jury Trial	
	A-iii	A-66

## TABLE OF DEFINED TERMS

Term	Page
1994/1995 Company Option	A-6
Acquisition	A-60
Acquisition Proposal	A-47
Additional Per Share Cash Consideration	A-4
Agreement	A-1
Appraisal Rights	A-11
Assumed Company Option	A-6
Board Recommendation	A-44
Book-Entry Shares	A-7
Burdensome Condition	A-49
Cancellation Offer	A-5
Cancelled Company Option	A-6
Certificate of Merger 1	A-2
Certificate of Merger 2	A-2
Certificates	A-7
Certificates of Merger	A-2
Closing	A-2
Closing Date	A-2
COBRA	A-26
Code	A-1
Company	A-1
Company Balance Sheet	A-17
Company Charter Documents	A-11
Company Common Stock	A-3
Company Directors	A-54
Company Disclosure Letter	A-11
Company Employee Plan	A-25
Company Employees	